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SABINE'S BOOK SHOP 

FINE 
USED 

_BOOKS 
TillS WEEK: 
Cookbooks 25% off 

GRACE PT. SQUARE 538-0025 

Weather 
Sun with only a fevv 
clouds are in the fore
cast for the next fevv 
days, but tempera
tures are starting to 
drop. Highs to 20 C 
(today- Wednesday); 
lovvs to 4 C (Saturday). 

Local 

Hardware 

Police tax 
hike could 
reach $120 
By GAIL SJUBERG 
Staff Writer 

Gulf Islands residents are 
among those in B.C. who 
could face an average prop
erty tax hike of between $70 
and $120 to pay for local 
policing costs. 

The provincial govern
ment last week released its 
discussion paper on the 
restructuring of police 
financing, aiming to recover 
some costs and find a more 
equitable way of funding 
police services . 

According to the discus
sion paper, "In 2001, proper
ty taxpayers in communities 
over 5,000 population con
tributed an estimated $164 
per capita for their munici
pal police services, while 
taxpayers in municipalities 
under 5,000 contributed 
nothing. Taxpayers in unin
corporated areas paid a 
provincial rural property tax 
of which only a small por
tion could be deemed to sup
port police costs." 

Average single-family 
dwelling property tax 
increases for unincorporated 
areas in the south coast are 
estimated at between $70 
and $120, depending on the 
funding option chosen. 

The p~ovincial govern
ment proposes that either a 
new provincial police ser
vices tax be implemented or 
the regional district take on 
the job of collecting taxes 
for policing. 

In 2001-02, the provincial 
government paid out $39 

million to give police service 
to unincorporated areas such 
as Salt Spring and the other 
Gulf Islands, and $15 mil
lion to municipalities with 
fewer than 5,000 residents. 

The discussion paper also 
notes that communities pay
ing for their own police ser
vices would have more 
opportunity to influence ser
vice levels. 

When members of the 
Union of B.C. 
Municipalities get together 
in Whistler next week, the 
policing costs topic will be 
on the list for dissection. A 
special workshop is set for 
Monday. 

Kellie Booth, Salt 
Spring's regional director on 
the Capital Regional District 
board, said that while input 
is being invited by Solicitor 
General Rich Coleman and 
the govermhent, the incrta: 
es are likely to go ahead. 

"The message here is that 
things are going to change 
and this is our little opportu
nity to provide any com
ment," she said. "But I think 
the writing is on the wall 
and has been so for quite a 
while." 

According to the incorpo
ration study done by Sussex 
Consultants leading up to 
the June 22 referendum, 
salaries, building costs and 
miscellaneous expenses for 
island police services were 
estimated at $925,000. 

Booth was concerned that 
if police costs are allocated 
province-wide as proposed, 

POLICE 2 

MORE THAN A -'FAIR' TIME: Jean Brouard is a happy fair-goer as he displays 
this decorated squash. He and hundreds of other islanders attended last week
end's Salt Spring Fall Fair, enjoying great weather and lots of things to do and 
see. More photos can be found on Page 19 and in next week's Harvest Time sup
plement. Photo by DerriCk Lundy 

Trust takes another look 
at its 'renewal' principles 
By GAIL SJUBERG 
Staff Writer 

Islands Trust Council 
took a big leap on the road 
to renewal last week when it 
endorsed a draft vision of 
what the Trust might look 
like in the future. 

Trust executive director 

Gordon Mcintosh had been 
charged with putting togeth
er a basic proposal for 
changing the Trust to fix 
some of its commonly artic
ulated flaws. 

He came back to Trust 
Council's quarterly meeting 
on Hornby Island last week 

with suggestion s for 
improving local autonomy 
and efficiency, expanding 
Trust responsibilities into 
the service realm and elimi
nating "tax exporting" from 
more populated islands. 

TRUST GOVERNANCE 2 

'BUDGET CAR SALES VICTORIA 
1998 JEEP IJ convertibJi::4wcit s ~mt-!1 ;'7,989;~ _,..'. 

• No payments for 6 months • 30 day money back guarantee 
• No money down • 0% interest for one year 

Car and Truck Sales 2224 Douglas St., Victoria 1·866·955·5353 
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Locals 
mourn 
death 

Salt Spring RCMP were 
saddened by news of the 
death of Con st. Jimmy Ng in 
Richmond Sunday. 

Previously an officer in 
Duncan, Const. Ng, aged 31, 
was killed in a motor vehicle 
accident at 2:45 a.m. Sunday 
when his police cruiser was 
struck by a speeding vehicle. 

Richmond residents Yau 
Chung Stuart Chan, aged 19, 
and Ying Hua David Guan, 
20, were charged with crimi
nal negligence causing death 
following investigation of 
the incident. 

Local detachment com
mander Sgt. Mike Giles 
worked with Const. Ng in 
Duncan for several years and 
all Salt Spring officers knew 
Ng due to his seasonal polic
ing on the island. 

Ng's parents recently 
moved to Salt Spring from 
Richmond, where he grew 
up. 

A ·service is planned for 3 
p.m. on Saturday, September 
21 in Bethany Baptist 
Church in Richmond. 

FOR THE 
RECORD 

Salt Spring resident John 
Wayne Reed has requested 
clarification of an August 21 
Driftwood court story, 
which said he pleaded guilty 
to "charges of stealing his 
own car and damaging a 
towing compound." 

In fact, says Reed, he 
pleaded guilty to mischief 
charges, not theft charges as 
the story suggested. 

POLICE 
From Page 1 

Salt Spring property owners 
would pay proportionately 
more because of the re la
tively high average assess
ment value. 

Earlier this year the 
province also gave local 
governments a heads-up 
about unincorporated 
regions covering more of the 
actual costs of road mainte
nance. Booth thought news 
about that possibile change 
could be released soon. 

TRUST GOVERNANCE 
From Page 1 

Residents wanting more 
local services, such as waste 
management or a water sys
tem, could acquire them 
through referenda, deter
mining to some degree the 
make -u p of their own 
island's tax bill. 

"Island community coun
cils" could replace the cur
rent three-member local 
Trust committees, ranging 
in size from two to four 
members as decided by the 
community. 

No financial figuring for 
the proposals has yet been 
done. 

During discussions on 
Thursday and Friday, it was 
suggested that smaller 
islands might want to 
"amalgamate" when it 
comes to acquiring services 
at a more affordable rate. 
Other trustees complained 
that taxes paid to regional 
districts now did not neces
sar;ty result in services for 
their islands. 

Oversight of both local 
and provincial functions of 
the Trust would be handled 
by an "executive council," 
larger than the current four
member executive commit
tee, and Trust Council 
would continue to exist as 
the overall policy and bud
get-making body of all 
elected trustees. 

The proposal's status as a 
"working document" with 
multiple options and con
siderations was stressed at 
various times in the discus
sion, as was the fact that 
changes would likely be 
"evolutionary" rather than 
occur Trust-wide all at. 
once. 

Some trustees did not 
approve of the initial sug
gestion for creation of an 
"executive council" without 
representation from each 
is land. The paragraph deal 
ing wit h that topic was 
rep laced with more open
ended content by Mcintosh 
before the whole document 
was endorsed the next day. 

Salt Spring trustee David 
Borrowman was pleased 
with the disc ussion and the 
proposal's event ua l 
endorsement. 

"Like Salt Springers who 

s 

considered incorporation, 
Islands Trust Council recog
nizes the shortcomings of 
the Trust system and the 
need to make changes," he 
said. "My personal feeli ng 
was that the debate and 
ideas came together in a 
way it never had for me." 

Public input on the gover
nance renewal idea could be 
solicited as early as the 
spring of 2003, said 
Mcintosh. He also said it 
could be raised in upcoming 
elections. 

North Pender trustee Em 
Rou nd said he thought pub
l ic consultation should 
occur "early rather than 
later." 

Tom Weinerth from 
Lasqueti wondered if a 
Trust-created proposal 
would have any effect on 
provincial government's 
plans to change local gov
ernment operations. 

Mcintosh reiterated a dis
cussion from previous coun
cil meetings in asking, "Do 
we want to be a victim of a 
knee-jerk or even planned 
process ... or would we be 
better off to have our dis
cussion and dialogue?" 

If the Trust was more 
thoughtful and prepared, he 
said, it would likely have 
more impact on the 
province's plans. 

Borrowman- concurred. 
"This is in the context of 
how the province views us 
and people may feel any
thing the Trust does is 
insignificant related to plans 
the provincial government 
may have, but our feeling is 
we have to be fully prepared 
to engage the province with 
our own set of ideas." 

Governance renewal will 
be explored further by the 
next Trust Council of newly 
elected trustees at a meeting 
in December. 

Ironica ll y, as trustees 
were considering the shape 
of a futu re Is lands Trust, 
they were pressed to take on 
a surp ri si ng role as la nd
holders for a future gas sta
tion on Hornby Island. 

T he propos al co uld see 
Islands Trust Council as the 
body ho ldi ng land from 
which the Co-op gas station 

7:45am Mon.-Fri ., 12:50pm Daily, 5:45pm Sun.-Fri., 9:30am 

Depart Vancouver Downtown 
7:15am Mon.-Fri., 12:15 pm Daily, 3:45pm Fri. , 5:15pm 
Sun.-Fri. , 9 :00am Sat. 

would operate. A landowner 
is willing to donate the land 
and the Trust could provide 
a tax receipt. 

As Borrowman explained 
to the Driftwood, selling 
gas on Hornby Island "is 
not an economic proposi 
tion" and the existing tem
porary servic_e, in place 
since the last gas bar burned 
down, cannot continue. As 
Denman trustee Tom Babb 
pointed out at council, hav
ing no gas station on 
Hornby would lead to ille
gal and unsafe transporting 
of fuel from Vancouver and 
Denman islands. 

After much discussion, 
trustees decided to accept 
the land if no other commu
nity solution could be 
found. 

Kim Benson, a Gambier 
trustee and executive com
mittee member, said she 
sensed many trustees were 
"ambivalent" about getting 
involved in the gas bar 
scheme, bur she favoured 
the plan because council 
had just agreed, by endors
ing the governance renewal 
principles, to move in the . 
direction of taking on more 
services for their communi
ties. 

"I think as a message 
about who we are and 
where we 're going I'd like 
to support this." 

Trust chair David Essig 
said he believed "the object 
of the Islands Trust is suffi
ciently broad to take this 
on." 

Borrowman confirmed 
that trustees would not end 
up pumping gas at the 
Hornby Co-op station, but 
thought Islands Trust 
bumper stickers co'uld be 
offered to customers. 

Attention bowling league 
secretaries!! Call our new 

number 538-0338 to 
reserve your league for the 
upcoming bowling season. 

Check out our new look! 

KING'S LANE 
RECREATION CENTRE 

538-0338 

S74 ONEWAY 
PLUS GST 

_,T,_,O"'-V"'A=...N~C~O=U'-'V"-"'E""R-'-"A~IR..!.!..P_,O~R""T,___ ____ _J.j@ij@i'!ffl:ki§ff. 
Depart Ganges 
7:40am Mon.-Fri. , 6 :15pm Daily., 9:30am Sat.-Sun. 

Depart Vancouver Airport 
7:10am Mon.-Fri., 5 :45pm Daily., 9:00am Sat.-Sun 

1-8oo-665-0212 
vancouver victoria nanaimo gulf 

islands 
prince 
rupert 

or 

S69 ONEWAY 
PLUS GST 

~ I www.harbour-a ir.com 

RBC 
Royal Bank 
of Canada 

GULF ISLANDS DRIFTWOOD 

BERT BEITEL 
Mortgage Specialist 

PH/FX: 250-653-2328 
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-IUIIIIIIIRIIIIIIIIII #1101·115 Flllord Garges Ad., SSI, B.C. VSK 2T9 email: gmoua1@sattspring.com 
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SAVE $110 
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Pacific Standa rd Time - measured in feet 
sponsored by Harbours End Marine & Equipment Ltd. 

SEPT 0115 8.9 22 0505 
18 0835 3.0 su 1105 
WE 1625 10.5 1745 

2200 7.5 2345 

19 0220 8.9 23 0555 
TH 0920 3.3 MO 1140 

1655 10.2 1800 
2225 7.2 

0320 9.2 24 0015 
0955 3.6 TU 0645 
1715 10.2 1210 
2255 6.6 1815 

0410 9.2 25 0045 
1030 3.9 WE 0745 
1730 9.8 1250 
2320 6.2 1830 
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North Beach garage sale 
will raise water study $$ 

People with unpotable 
water or dry wells on North 
Beach Road are taking 
another run at getting 
hooked up to St. Mary Lake 
water. 

According to Jim Loiselle 
of Salt Springs Spa Resort 
- whose parents contracted 
for the first feasibility study 
on the topic in 1965 -
some wells have gone dry, 
while others suffer from 
ocean water intrusion or salt 
spring mineral water con
tamination. 

'The water kills my plants 
if I put it on them," said 14-
year North Beach Road resi
dent Ling Weston. 

The poor water problem 
has persisted for so long that 
many of the original com
plainants have passed on or 
moved away, she said. 

Some $5,000 is needed to 
fund an updated Capital 
Regional District (CRD) fea
sibility study that would 
determine how best to bring 
water to about 50 families 
and the costs involved. 

To raise that money, area 
residents are holding a 
garage sale on September 
28. 

A more extensive and 

expensive study was con 
ducted by the CRD in 1992, 
but the obstacles to acquir
ing better water couldn't be 
overcome. 

Chief among those, recalls 
Loiselle, was that withdraw
ing more water from St. 
Mary Lake was not possible 
under its licence at the time. 
That situation has recently 
been changed. 

The CRD has also taken 
over operation of the 
Fernwood Water District 
(FWD), he said; "and they 
see it's maybe more feasible 
now that they can improve 
that water line, especially 
with having more users on." 

North Beac h reside nts 
could join the FWD, he said, 
or create their own service 
area. 

"I hope they give it to us 
because we are desperate," 
said Weston. 

Loiselle's resort has its 
own water system and treat
ment facility, but he still 
wants to help others get 
access to decent water. He 
also noted his current system 
is not an "assured source" of 
water. 

"I'm still supporting my 
neighbours in bringing the 

water line up and giving us 
proper water for the future." 

Both Loiselle and Weston 
said they don't feel the stan
dard 500-gallons-per-house
hold-per day allotment of 
water is necessary for North 
Beach users, but even one
! Oth of that amount would 
be a vast improvement. 

Many property owners 
have set up alternate ways of 
collecting water for their 
gardens, said Loiselle. 

Weston expressed grati 
tude to Ganges Village 
Market, which Jets North 
Beach residents take water 
from its outside tap. 

Loiselle noted that not all 
people in the neighbourhood 
are interested in hooking up 
to a water system. 

Ron Smith has more of a 
quantity rather than quality 
problem on his family's 
North Beach property, espe
cially at this time of year. 

"We have taken steps to 
make sure the water is fil
tered properly and treated so 
it's potable," he said. "We 
have lots of little individuals 
doing this but we are a com
munity and maybe we 
should be doing this as a 
community." 

Trustees honoured for service 
as they bow out of election 

Two long-serving trustees 
who won't be running again 
in November elections were 
saluted at Islands Trust 
Council's quarterly meeting 
on Hornby Island last week. 

Saturna trustee John 
Money is retiring after 18 
years with the Trust and the 
last six spent on the execu
tive committee. 

Eric O'Higgins, a trustee 
from Lasqueti where Money 
has been the local Trust 
committee · chair, said 
Money was "an absolute 
tower of strength and I'm 
going to miss his fatherly 
wisdom and bad jokes." 

Trust chair David Essig 
commented, "He's always 
said he keeps us on the high 

. road and he's right about 
that." 

Essig also spotlighted 
Galiano trustee Margaret 
Griffiths, who was first 
elected 18 years ago and 
took one term off. 

THE INTERNET GATEWAY 

TO THE GULF ISLANDS 
www.gulfislands.net 

"If this organization has a 
heroine, it's Margaret 
Griffiths," he said, after 
referring to her role in the 
MacMillan Bloedel lands 
court case. 

A majority of incumbent 
trustees have indicated they 
will run for their positions 
again this year. 

Salt Spring-trustee David 
Borrowman also gave kudos 
to Bev Byron, who has said 

will not seek a third term as 
trustee. 

"She has provided the 
island with one of the most 
gratifying experiences in the 
democratic process," he said. 
"Her strengths played out to 
the community's advantage . 

" 
Borrowman intends to run 

again, as does Essig, who is 
also chair of Salt Spring's 
local Trust committee. 

"For the earth, of the earth." 

www.sirewall.com 537-9355 

Plant Sale Continues 
NO GST • NO PST 

New ,to the bland? 
Looking to buy or build but caught in .the rental crunch? Wondering 

whether to ship your household furniture before you get fully settled? 

CONSIDER STORAGE 
SALT SPRING 

~INI STORAGE 
537-5888 

HWhen convenience and securit .. 

ONE YEAR LATER: 
The Ganges' firehall flag 
flew at half mast last 
Wednesday as those 
gathered at the station 
paused for a moment of 
silence, honouring those 
who died in last year's 
September 11 terrorist 
attack. 
Photo by Derrick. Lundy 

CLASSIFIED HOTLINE: 
537-9933 
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-Pender 
woman 
found 

Ganges Coast Guard partici
pated in a search for a missing 
Pender woman Friday. 

Crews aboard the Skua 
worked with coast guard auxil
iary, RCMP and land-based 
searchers to scour the 'Thieves 
Bay area throughout the 
evening. 'There was a concern 
for safety due to mental health 
issues," said acting officer-in
charge Dan Harvey. The 
woman was found Saturday 
wandering near her home. 

Local crews also recovered a 
stolen vessel on Sept. 1 1. Coast 
guard officers found the 19-
foot power boat submerged in 
Ruxton Pass. Upon discovery, 
the boat was refloated and 
turned over to RCMP and 
insurance investigators. 

Earlier last week, the Skua 
also helped refloat a sailboat 
that had run aground on Grey 
Peninsula, just behind 
Montague Harbour. The 26-
foot Tranquility ran aground 
hard due to a navigational error 
on the morning of September 8 
and was refloated with the tide 
at5 p.m. 

DEPARTS VANCOUV,ER AIRPORT 
7:30 am I 11 :30 am I 5:30 pm 

DEPARTS GANGES 
AND THE GULF ISLANDS 

8:00 am I 12:00 pm I 6:00 pm 

EIGHT BRANCHES INSTITUTE 
OF CLASSICAL CHINESE MEDICINE 

The World Health Organization (WHO) recognizes 
acupuncture and Oriental medicine's ability to treat more 
than 43 commonly encountered clinical disorders. Some 
of these include: 

Gastrointestinal Disorders 
U Acute & chronic gastritis 
U Gastric hyperacidity 
# Acute and chronic colitis 
U Cons(ip.ltion & Diarrhdi 

·,:,.::00/ ... 

Neuro-~~~culoskeletal 
U Headach.e and ll))J~Jawe 
U Trigeminal neuralgia ' 

· ug;~cial palsy . Cearly . st~ge) 
.· .. ' 1lysis following a:'stro'Re 

pheral neurdpathies 
:fl Meniere's disease 
U Ne~hgbnic bladder 
U Frozen shoulder 
~Tennis elbow 
; . Sciatica & Low back pain 
# 'Osteoarthritis 

Healing Mind, Body and Spirit 

124 Lower Ganges Road. Salt Spring Island, BC. V8K IS8 
info@eightbranchesinstitute.com 

Phone: 538-1701 
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Walker Hook logging alarms neighbours, violates OCP 
By MITCHELL SHERRIN 
Staff Writer 

Extensive logging in an 
area of erosion risk along 
Walker Hook Road caused a 
series of complaints to the 
Islands Trust, Ministry of 
Transportation and Salt 
Spring Fire Department last 
week. 

"What really upsets us is 
that now we have a thin line 
of 100-foot-fir trees within 
killing distance of our 
house," said neighbour 
Michael Hogan. 

He expressed concern that 
logging operations on the 
adjoining sloped property 
could also endanger his trees 
and damage Walker Hook 
Road during winter rains. 

"Where is that water 
goi ng to go now that the 
roots are gone?'' 

Donna Martin said the 
owner had informed her and 
Hogan that he intended to 
put in a garden and a house 
site. But after thi-ee days of 
constant chainsaw work she 
called the local Trust office 
with her concerns. 

"Alarm bells went off that 
this was more than a drive
way and a house." 

After two solid weeks of 
cutting, the solidly forested 
5.5-acre parcel has been half 
shorn, she said. 

"He cut right up to the 
property line without leaving 

. a buffer. He's creating a 
wind tunnel that will jeopar
dize our trees and he's mak
ing a drainage problem." 

Martin is quite familiar 

with erosion concerns on the 
forested slopes after living in , 
the Walker Hook area for 
almost 30 years. 

"Ironically, we lived on 
the property in question," 
she said. 

Martin and Hogan leased 
the property from the previ
ous owner and lived there 
for over 20 years. 

The two have witnessed 
repeated wash-outs on 
Walker Hook Road below 
their property as a result of 
winter run-off from creeks 
and springs. 

"They've probably spent 
more on that one littl e 
stretch than on the rest of the 
road," Martin said. 

Along with several other 
neighbours, they spoke with 
Trust planners and trans
portation ministry officials 
regarding their concerns. 

"I don't like government 
and I don't like regulations 
but I sure don't like thi s," 
Hogan said. 

But he was disappointed 
to find government officials 
relatively p-owerless in 
response to his complaints, 
even though the logging is in 
violation of official commu
nity plan (OCP) bylaws. 

"They 're almost ineffectu
al if you don ' t get a permit." 

Trust planner Mark Head 
made a site inspection on 
September 6 following half 
a dozen complaint calls that 
day. 

"The logging is contrary 
to the OCP and bylaw devel
opment guidelines for 

First Nations bands 
indicate interest in 
old RCMP building 

The future of Salt Spring's 
former RCMP station on 
Ganges Hill is in the hands 
of two First Nations groups 
and Canadian treaty negotia
tors. 

As federal government 
property, disposition of the 
red-brick building that has 
been vacant since March of 
1998, followed a process 
that gives area First Nations · 
the right of first refusal after 
other government depart
ments. 

Ken Kolba, communica
tions officer for Indian and 
Northern Affairs, said both 
the Hul'qumi'num and 
Tsawout bands have indicat
ed an interest in the land. 

No decisions about the 
property have yet been 
made, he said. 

"It would be up to the par
ties, that is the government 
of Canada and the 
Hul'qumi ' num, to come to 
some sort of arrangement on 
whether this land would be 
held for treaty use," said 
Kolba. "The Hul'qumi'num 
would have to accept it as 
part of a treaty land package 

GIVE ME A CALL 

and so it's just a matter of 
working these things out 
between the federal negotia
tors and the Hul'qumi'num 
Treaty Group." 

Discussions with the 
Hul'qumi ' num have been 
ongoing, he said, but the 
Tsawout has since claimed 
an interest in the hind. 

The two groups must first 
come to an agreement 
between themselves about 
the property, said Kolba. 

A few years ago a Salt 
Spring Community Services 
group was interested in pur
chasing the building to 
house mental health services 
such as a crisis intervention 
centre, the Yellow 
Submarine drop-in centre 
and emergency accommoda
tion. 

Some Salt Spring 
Historical Society members 
were also interested in using 
the space to store local 
archives. 

A petition requesting use 
of the building for mental 
health services and the 
archives was launched in 
1999. 

removal of vegetation on a 
slope," Head said. -

"I requested the ow ner 
stop logging in the slope 
area until he obtains a devel
opment permit or an exemp
tion." · 

Head explained that a 
variance could be issued if 
the owner submitted an engi
neering report addressing 
slope and erosion standards. 

But Head also indicated 
that the Islands Trust does 
not have the ability to issue a 
stop work order regarding 
the development permit vio
lation. 

"The fir~t priority is to 
seek compliance ... If there 
is no compliance, the local 
Trust committee can consid
er direct legal action, if staff 
feel it's warranted." 

In court, a judge could 
order a work stoppage and 
restoration measures, Head 
said. 

However, he indicated that 
the owner intended to meet 
Trust requirements. 

"Everything we are doing 
is within the regulations," 
said property owner Michael 
Mooney. 

Moving to the island from 
Alberta, Mooney intends to 
turn the property into an 

• Smoking Problems~ 
• Draft Problems :',::r... 
• Odor problems ;::.:.., 
• Leaks 

• Bellfires Liners 
• Chimney Cleaning 
• Glass Doors (Custom) 
• Fresh Air Kits Available 
• Chimney Repainting & Sealing · 
• Inspections 
• Chimney Caps 
Serving you over 20 years 

Make Your 
Fireplace 

Energy Efficient 
www.fireplacedoctor.com 

24 HOURS 

1·866·596·6790 
Fax: 604-532·1147 

intensive organic market gar
den with cedar forests and 
orchards. 

Currently, he works in 
commercial land develop
ment with the Trans 
America Group of 
Edmonton. 

"We want to encourage 
squirrels, rabbits and song
birds to return to the area. 
The ecology is out of bal
ance. Eagles and ravens are 
eating everything. We want 
to get the property back to 
live farmland. Right now, 
that land is so quiet and 
dead." 

Mooney argued that 
unlike the prairies around 
Edmonton , the ecology is 
out of balance on Salt 
Spring. 

"Nothing lives without 
sunshine. The trees have cut 
out everything." 

He said he has carefully 
planned the clearing of his 
land for two years and is 
fully aware of local Trust 
bylaws. 

" Removing trees is 
allowed without a develop
ment permit. Permits are not 
required when reconstruct
ing a road." 

But even though he 
believes planners are mistak-

Custom Made to Order 

FOCAL POINT 
COLLECf!ON 

Cut and Loop 

Sharon's 
Country Horne 

GRACE POINT SQUARE 
537-4014 

en in their efforts to dissuade 
him from logging on slopes, 
he has hired an engineer to 
create a report to meet Trust 
concerns. 

"The geologist confirms 
that this area is very stable. 
The last sloughing was 300-
400 years ago. That's way, 
way back." 

And he continued clearing 
his land last week despite 
Head's insistence to wait for 
a completed engineering 
report. 

Mooney's workers also 
received visits from the Salt 
Spring Fire Department 
regarding an early shift fire 
restriction that requires 
workers to quit chainsaw 
work before 1 p.m .. 

"We went out there and 
checked it out," said fire
fighter Jamie Holmes. 

"They were told to stop 
work for the day and follow 
the early shift guidelines." 

However, Mooney's log
ging operations continued 
unchecked, said Hogan and 
Martin. 

"We have asked the prop
erty owner to submit a devel
opment permit application .. 
. Other than going to court, 
we don't have a way to stop 
him," said Trust bylaw inves-

tigation officer Larry 
Olafson. 

He performed a cursory 
examination of the site 
Friday. 

"We want to see some
thing before there's a change 
in the weather and the rains 
come." 

The Trust will do whatev
er it takes to insure slope sta
bility and erosion preven
tion, even if that means seek
ing an order in court, 
Olafson said. 

But he believes that 
Mooney and the Trust are 
currently working in a spirit 
of cooperation. 

"I expect further informa
tion from the engineer with
in the week." 

And while neighbours 
express concerns about log
ging, his concerns are 
focused strictly on slope 
instability and erosion. 

"To create farmland, they 
have to remove trees. We 
have no regulations affecting 
whether he plants or logs 
trees," said Olafson. 

"It's always a struggle to 
find a balance between the 
rights of the property owner 
and the rights of neighbours. 
And it's difficult to adjudi
cate." 

VOLUNTEERS WANTED 
TO SERVE AS COMMISSIONERS 

1 and 3 year terms, starting Jan. 1, 2003 

Application forms may be picked up at the PARC office, 
Monday to Wednesday 1 0:00am-2:00pm; Thursday 8:30am-
4:30pm (closed 1 :00-2:00pm); closed Friday- Sunday. Please 
submit your expression of interest and relevant previous 
experience, no later than October 15, 2002, to: 

PARC 
145 Vesuvius Bay Road 
SSI BC VSK 1 K3 
Fax: 537-4456 

Phone 537-4448/or more information 
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CRANBERRY ACCIDENT: First responders assisted a 56-year-old Salt 
Spring woman who was taken to Lady Minto Hospital by ambulance after she 
went off a Cranb~rry Road driveway 7 p.m. Monday. i'tlotobyO.rrickLundy 

Islands Trust Fund provides 
$5,000 towards land purchase 

The campaign by the Salt 
Spring Island Conservancy 
and the Trail and Nature 
Club to purchase the 50-acre 
Martin Williams property in 
the Mount Erskine area 
received a boost from the 
Trust Fund board last week. 

At its September 10 meet
ing held on Hornby Island, 
board members approved 
additional funding of $5,000 
for the property, which con
tains a number of sensitive 
and rare ecosystems. This 
contribution is in addition to 
the $2,500 already pledged 
by the Trust Fund for 
appraisal, survey and base
line studies. 

The Trust Fund is the land 
protection arm of the Islands 
Trust. 

Trust Fund land protection 
specialist Ardice Neudorf 
said the land around Mount 
Erskine is one of the agen
cy 's key areas of interest 
within the South and West 
Salt Spring Conservation 
Partnership area. 

"The Trust Fund does not 
have a lot of resources at its 
disposal and has several 
other acquisition projects 
underway, but the board 
agreed tl)at this purchase 
deserved support." 

Williams, who is also 
offering a trail easement 
through the rest of his prop
erty to other protected lands 
in the Mount Erskine area, 
expressed his appreciation 
for the contribution. 

"I'm really pleased about 
the level of commitment 
shown by the Trust Fund, 
despite the problems with 
the acquisition attempt in 
1991." 

The Trust Fund will be a 
covenant holder on the prop
erty, along with The Land 
Conservancy of B.C. 

Karen Hudson, conservan
cy executive director, indi
cated that several individuals 
have made sizeable pledges 
and donations over the past 
two weeks. 

"It is particularly gratify-

ing that the Salt Spring 
branch of the Royal 
Canadian Legion has made a 
significant pledge to the pro
ject," she said. 

Conservancy board mem
ber Gary Holman, who is 
coordinating the campaign, 
said that total donations and 
pledges have now reached 
over half the acquisition cost 
estimated at $95,000. 

However, Holman noted 
that the target date of 
No vembe r I is fast 
approaching. 

Anyone wanting informa
tion on the William s pur
chase should contact 
Holman (653-2042) or 
Hudson (538-0318). 

Pledge forms are avail
able at the conservancy 
office in Upper Ganges 
Centre and cheques can be 
sent to the conservancy at 
P.O. Box 722, Salt Spring, 
V8K2W3. 

All donations of $20 or 
more qualify for a charitable 
tax receipt. 

"'6;30pm Hcirb.our House 

pianne H~ggartY~, lnvestme~.~ Consultant, Canada Life 
. ~~nep~s f!.n~ ~~~~"effld~t;JCXo(Segregated Fund~ 

Brenda McEa~hern;1 Es&te ~hd.Ja~ !Pianning Consultant;Canada Life 
, ... Estat.e an.~, JaxPianning using products like UL 

Susari.· L:e Ve~~'a, ~P. Life ~nd Ma;~~tihg, Equi~ox'Group,Victoria 
Benefits of Long Term Care Coverage 

Hosted J~an-Paul fSrauss, .eerso~al l~surance Advisor, Island ?avings 

... Seating is limited. Please ca/1537-4542 to reserve. 

~~,,ISLAND SAYINGS 
,. There's More Here 

Drinking skateboarders fined 
Six minors received 

fines for liquor possession 
at the Kanaka Road skate
board park 10 p.m . Friday. 

A Ganges RCMP foot 
patrol issued $58 tickets to 
the group of local males 
aged 15 to 19. . · 

"Many youths do attend 
the skatepark for legiti
mate use of the facility ," 
noted an RCMP press 
release . 

"A zero-to_lerance policy 
has been in effect for 
some time, yet r e peat 
offenders are coming to 
the attention of pol ice at 
this specific location ." 

Evidence of illicit alco
hol and/or drug use is 
often left at the park in 
plain view of children who 
attend the two schools and 
preschool in the a rea , 
police noted. 

"In an effort to reduce 
the ongoing illegal activity 
which has been on the rise 
aga in recently , police 
request the community's 
assistance by asking par
ents to visit the park occa
sionally during evenings 
to monitor activities 
occurring there ." 

In other police news : 
• Charges are pending 

NATURAL GOODNESS .. 
EMbE BAkERY 

. Al· ~ 

We are now open summer 
hours till Oct. 12 

Mon.-Sat 4:30am -5:30pm 
Sundays 6:00am- 4:30pm 

We have early morning coffee 
& many treats to tease your 

appetite plus weekly specials. 

YOU CAN PHONE US AT 

537-5611 
Or drop in at the foot of Ganges Hill 

RCMP 
REPORT 
against two Walker Hook 
area residents after police 
found 140 marijuana 
plants in various stages of 
maturity on their property. 

The grow operation was 
discovered with the assis-

tance of an RCMP heli
copter September 10 and 
the matter is sti ll under 
investigation. 

• Police intervened in a 
fight between two intoxi
cated male youths outside 
a Rainbow Road home 
12:20 a.m. Saturday morn
ing . 

The youths were escort
ed home to their parents. 

,i! 

'It, 
if' 
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Phoenix high 
settles after 
shaky start 

Following a bit of wrangling between parents and 
administrators, Phoenix Alternative Hioh School is 
now staffed with three teachers sharing the equivalent 
of two full-time positions. 

But students, parents and staff at Phoenix High 
spent the first two weeks of school in flux due to 
uncertainties around staffing decisions. ' 
· "They are ready and raring to go and they don't 
even know if they have teachers," said parent and dis
trict parent advisory council chair Kimberly Lineoar 
in an interview Friday. o 

The alternative school offers a diverse ranoe of 
. 0 

expenences for students, she said. 
Until Tuesday, Phoenix High only had two half

time teachers sharing 1.27 full-time equivalents 
(FTE) of teaching jobs even though the program had 
48 regular students, ll FTE of adult students enrolled 
(along with si~other adults in partial programs). 

"We have kids with different needs and special 
nee.ds who all place different demands on teaching 
staff." 

Linegar is concerned about the year having started 
with limited staffing. 

"Basically there's one teacher for 65 students" 
Linegar said. ' 

And even if the district manages to staff the school 
with an appropriate teaching ratio this year, Linegar is 
frustrated after enduring the same staffing struggle for 
the past four years. 

" In June we had to go through a fight over who 
would be teaching and in September we find out we 
are only going to have one. I hope we don ' t have to 
go through these fights every year." 
· Sta ffin g has been an annual issue since the school's 
inception, she said. 

"We've proven ourselves. We're a strong group of 
parents, students and staff. We just need to have the 
school board on our side." 

But sta rting issues appeared to be resolved as of 
Monday. 

. "Two FTE positions fo r Phoenix will likely be 
di vided between three staff," said schools superinten
dent Wendy Herbert. 

She ex plained that allocating staffing for Phoenix is 
more complex and difficult than for regul ar schools. 

" In other schools students move from grade 8 to 
grade 9 on a natura l basis. But with an alternative 
school, enrolment is quite fluid and the real bulk of 
the all ocating work is done in June." 

Consequently, confirmed enrolment fi oures for 
. . 0 

school th is year on ly proJected staffin g for a little over 
one fu ll-time position, she said . 

Since dec lin ing enrolment fi gures in the di stri ct 
caused concern for pri ncipals and senior administra
ti on, it was necessary to have confirmed student num
bers at Phoenix before staffin g could be increased, 
she said. 

"1 woul d li ke to congratulate parentS and teachers 
for thei r work with enrolment to prov ide a program," 
said Herbert. 

NOTICE 
RE: Construction of Sewage Treatment and Disposal System fo r Lot 
2A. Plan 1921. Range I South. Seciion 12 Cowichan Distri ct - North 
Sal I Spring (Green Acres Lakeside Collage Reso rt). 

A permii for repair has been issued subject to the fo llowi ng condi tions. 
"Alternative Method - Treatment Plant. 12" Perc Soil Material required. 
Bottom of Disposal Field Trenches are to Just Break the Surface of 
Naiive Soil. Pump or Siphon Chamber Req uired. Pressu re Disiribution. 
Install an Inceptor Drain. Place 2" of Sand in Trench Bolt oms and Over 
Chambers Before Backfill ing. Filter Cloth Required. Final System Plan 
Required." 

Per.sons who consider themselves aggrieved by a decision made under 
Ihe Sewage Disposal Regu lations are eligible to fi le an appeal unde r 
Section 5(3) 9a) of the Heallh Act. A Notice of Appeal must be de liv
ered by hand, facsi mile, or registered ma il to Ihe chair of Ihe 
Environmenial Appeal Board, Parli ament Buil dings, Victoria, B.C. 
Y8V I X4 within thirty (30) days of I he issuance of the pe rmit. Please 
contact your local Health Uni t for information on appea l procedu res. 

- - - -- - - - - - - - - -~-- - - - - - - - - -- - - --
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$3 million spruces up schools now, 
but more capital funding unlikely 
By MITCHELL SHERRIN 
Staff Writer 

Islanders might have 
noticed some new paint or 
carpets in many Gulf Islands 
schools and maintenance 
crews have been especially 
busy with over three million 
dollars in building upgrades 
this summer. 

But Ministry of Education 
changes to the capital fu nd
ing system will make it 
unlikely the district can 
afford renovations of this 
scale for a long time to 
come. 

The big ticket item this 
year was a $2-million reno
vation to Pender Islands 
E 1 em en tary IS eco n d ary 
School. 

"It was amazing that we 
got fund ing for Pender," said 
Gulf Is lands School District 
board treas urer Rod 
Scotvold. 

S i nee the Penders have 
shown a positive growth rate, 
the school project just 
squeaked in, he said. 

The renovation invo lved 
building four new class
rooms and a multi-purpose 
room, along with relocating 
existing computer labs, and 
the installation of a sewage 
treatment plant. 

"Based on current enrol
ment figures we are not 
going to justify anything on 
Salt Spring." 

While the reigning mental
ity I 5 years ago was to 
replace old schools, govern
ment agendas have shifted 
regarding upgrades in the 
recent past, he said. 

And despite a fiv e-y ear 
capital pl an to build a $3-
million replacement for Salt 
Spring Elementary (SSE) on 
Drake Road (site of Phoenix 

Elementary) , the district is 
unlikely to receive funds for 
the project. 

"The current ministry 
mandate is 'take care of what 
you've got,"' Scotvold said. 

"Gulf Islands Secondary 
School is the last new build
ing we are likely to see for a 
long time." 

But he believes island 
schools are in excellent 
shape and the district has 
been progressive in respond
ing to potential facility prob
lems. 

"I think we've done fairly 
well. Our schools are in as 
good a shape as they've ever 
been." 

This year SSE finally got a 
major "face-lift," among ren
ovations to a number of other 
island schools. 

"We've done a lot of work 
over the years but in the past 
you couldn't see it." 

This year, things are a lit
tle different. 

Along with new exterior 
and interior paint, SSE 
received new floor coverings 
on the main floor, a refin
ished gym floor and new 
staircases and landings 

Renovations created a new 
computer lab on the upper 
floor and further improve
ments to administration, staff 
and kitchen areas. 

Sealed glass units were 
also replaced and upgraded 
with seismic restraints. 
Asbestos pipe was removed 
fro"m the attic and window 
awnings were replaced. 

Total cost for various SSE 
upgrades was approximately 
$75,000. 

"That lot kept me pretty 
busy over the summer," said 
district facilities manager 
Dave Henshall . 

Less noticeable but more 
costly upgrades included 
new fire-suppression sprin
klers at SSE, Salt Spring 
Island Middle School 
(SIMS) and Fernwood 
School, he said. 

"The ministry has certain 
issues that it funds and sees 
as money saving," Henshall 
said. 

So even though the 
" indoor monkey bars" and 
pump station cost $600,000, 
the system wi ll act as "fire 
insurance" for the mi nistry, 
which is self-insured. 

A nother expens ive 
upgrade was retrofit ventila
tion systems at Fernwood 
and Galiano schools 
designed to meet Worker's 
Compensation Board venti
lation standards at a cost of 
$250,00Q. 

"Hopefully people won't 
even notice them." 

SIMS also received a new 
gym roof as part of the plan. 

"Generally speaking, 
we're in pretty good shape," 
Henshall said. 

''We've been chipping 
away for quite a few years to 
keep things up." 

This has put the Gulf 
Islands in a good position to 
accept new funding restric-

tions, he said. 
"Under the new regime as 

I understand it, we won't be 
able to go to the ministry and 
ask for $100,000 to replace a 
boiler." 

Instead, the district wi 11 
receive a $200,000 annual 
capital allowance to maintain 
roofing exteriors, floor-'cov
ering replacement, loss pre
vention projects, mechanical 
or electrical upgrades and 
?ther items in the building 
mventory. 

But it will take several 
years ofsaving to build up a 
contingency fund before the 
district will be able to afford 
further renovations. 

"All it will take will be one 
major occurrence to use up 
those funds." 

Henshall was able to spec
ulate on a dozen scenarios 
that could burn through hun
dreds of thousands of dollars 
almost as quickly as the gov
ernment can develop new 
health and safety regulations . 

"We will try and anticipate 
the worst . . . and if we are 
lucky enough, we can have 
some money left over to 
keep the schools in good and 
cheerful condition," he said. 

"Just look at what a coat 
of paint can do." 

ODJ.y a;t our Sal-t Spri.D.g S-tore! 

Salt Spring lsland Lamb 
Whole or Half 
Government inspected 
Born & raised on Salt Spring Island. 
Cut, wrapped and frozen to 
your requirements. 

Salt Spring lsland Location 
Store Hours: Sam - Spm 

Phone# 537-1522 

TKRII'TY 
FOODS™ 

Fresh is what we're famous forr· 
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NEW WHEELS: From left, auxiliary constable Bruce Dow, Bob Saunders of 
Saunders Subaru, RCMP constables Paul and Lindsay Ellis, victims' services coordi
natro Kimberly Linegar, and Tom Toynbee of the Salt Spring Foundation gather at 
the fall fair for the handing over of a new community policing vehicle. PhotobyDerrickLundy 

Saunders donates Subaru 
Local crime prevention and community 

policing volunteers collected keys to a new 
set of donated wheels at the fall fair commu
nity policing booth Sunday. 

Tom Toynbee was on hand from the Salt 
Spring Foundation to provide a cash donation 
for insurance. McColl's Shell and the Royal 
Canadian Legion have donated fuel costs. 

Salt Spring RCMP detachment comman
der Sgt. Mike Giles and crime 
prevention/victim's assistance coordinator 
Kimberly Linegar received the donation of a 
new community policing vehicle from Bob 
Saunders of Saunders Subaru. Giles donned 
his red-serge ilress uniform for the occasion. 

The community policing vehicle is used 
for a number of crime prevention and com
munity policing initiatives. These include: 
Citizens Patrol, Speed Watch, Home Check, 
Pat_k Patrol, Victim Assistance Program , 
Nights Alive, DARE and Neighborhood 
Watch. 

Drop in elementary enrolment 
poses problems for the future 

The Gulf Islands School 
District has begun to feel the 
effects of shrinking enrol
ment as the emerging·pattern 
moves through Salt Spring 
schools. 

Total regular enrolment in 
the district si ts at 1 ,650 stu
dents. 

And even though overall 
numbers only show a drop of 
seven students from last year, 
school district administrators 
are concerned about the 
future. 

"We are actually up in sec
ondary classes, stable with 
middle-school-aged students, 
but in kindergarten to Grade 
5 we are down," superinten
dent Wendy Herbert told 
school board trustees at a 
regular board meeting 
September 11 . 

"You can see patterns in 
school enrolment demo
graphics." 

Herbert described how the 
ripple of reduced enrolment 
would move successive ly 
through older classes. 

The district has imple
mented two plans to respond 
to declining enrolment 

"We do need to look at 
long-term planning with 
statistics of births in the com
munity to see potential 
kindergarten enrolment," she 
said. 

Since the district is look
ing at fixed funding over the 

Fall bowling leagues 
starting in October. 

To reserve your league, 
team or just yourself, 
call our "new" number 

538-0338, and we'll get back 
to you September 17 or 18 

with more details. 

KING'S LANE 
RECREATION CENTRE 

538·0338 

next few years, administra
tors can then plan staffing 
accordingly. 

The district is also looking 
at revenue generation plans, 
which include recruiting 
adult and international stu
dents. 

Currently, there are 48 
international students from 
all over the world at Gulf 
Islands Secondary School. 

"The program is very well 
respected internationally," 
she said. 

As a pilot project, the dis
trict is in the process of final
izing numbers for another 
international program involv-

a,a 

ing Korean students at Salt 
Spring Island Middle School. 

The program is set to begin 
in February. 

Growth in adult student 
and international student 
programs this year has 
already raised the whole 
student population to 
1,744. 

Herbert noted that enrol
ment totals fluctuate and 
programs are not yet final
ized. 

At the board meeting, 105 
full-time-equivalent teaching 
positions were reported, 
down nine positions from 
last year. 

• On-island delivery 
truck 

• Inventory stored 
on-island 

• Local service 

• Local people 

• New cylinders in
stock 

Youth 
avoids 

• senous 
penalty 

A Salt Spring youth 
received two lucky breaks 
after he narrowly missed hit
ting a police car in May and 
then dodged a subsequent 
driving prohibition breacn in 
Ganges Provincial Court last 
week. 

On September I 0 , court 
heard that a 17-year-old male, 
whose name is withheld 
because he is a minor, was 
stopped by Ganges RCMP on 
May 18 after the young man 
turned onto McPhillips 
Avenue against the one-way 
traffic sign. 

Driving up the one-way 
street, the young man almost 
struck the unmarked police 
car as he attempted to turn 
into McColl's Shell Station. 

Though the young man 
identified himself to the 
police officer, he failed to pro
duce a driver's licence and a 
subsequent search revealed a 
current driving prohibition. 

Arguing on behalf of the 
young man in court, defence 
attorney Tybring Hemphill 
indicated that the Notice of 
Intention to Prohibit Driving 
is a poorly worded document. 

In attempting to interpret 
the letter, the defendant 
simultaneously made an 
appeal against the charge and 
signed the form, acknowledg
ing the driving suspension. 

Consequently, he believed 
he was still entitled to drive. 

Court also heard that the 
young man had no court his
tory apart from his driving 
record. 

The youth was found not 
guilty of the driving prohibi
tion breach but guilty of driv
ing without a licence. 

Crown counsel, Hemphill 
and _Judge Brian Neal all 
agreed that a $150 fine was 
appropriate for the charge. 

"Rut you will be looking at 
more serious penalties if there 
are any further matters," Neal 
said. 
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PAUL B. JOYCE 
Barrister & Solicitor 

•REAL ESTATE & MORTGAGES• 

•ICBC & PERSONAL INJURY CLAIMS• 

•WILLS & ESTATES • OTHER LEGAL SERVICES• 

265 Don Ore Road, Salt Spring Island. B.C. YSK 2H5 

Tel: 537-4413 Fax: 537-5120 

CAPSULE COMMENTS· 
with TOM FARUP 
Pharmasave Pharmacist 
• If you get stung by a bee, remove the 
stinger by scraping across the sting with a 
knife or credit c~rd; don't grab the stinger 1 · ~(,- 1 

because you m1ght release more venom 
into the skin. lf you have Adolph's meat tenderizer hand y, 
make a paste with a little water and apply it to the sting area. 
It contains papain, an enzyme that inactivates the venom 
reducing irritation. 
•Speaking of flying rests; we often get asked if thiamine 
(Vitamin B-1) is helpfu as a mosquito repellent. The rationale 
behind this idea is that thiamine changes one's body odour to 
something unpleasant to the mosquito. Since most of the 
vitamin is excreted via the urine, it's difficult to think it's 
going to work. If you want to tr)' it, use one lOOmg tablet. _ 
• The best mosquito repellents are lotions containing 
"DEET". Concentrations of 35-50% are quite effective. 
• Swimmer's itch (or duck itch) is caused by a parasite found 
in fresh water lakes and rivers throughout Canada. To avoid 
this malady, dry off vigorously with a rough towel immediately 
after coming out of the water. Change to a dry bathing suit 
right after swimming and shower right after leaving the water. 

Knowledgeable, approachable, dependable ... our pharmacists are 
all this and more. We'd by happy to fill your next prescription. 

Live well with 

1 ~: r;1 ;J~r;fi;\'J t 
DOWNTOWN 537-5534 
104 Lower Ganges Rd. 

UPTOWN 538-0323 
372 Lower Ganges Rd . 

OPEN MON.-SAT, 9-6 I SUN & HOLIDAY MON. 11-5 

\S~V~A1'At>~~ 
Salt Spring's Outdoor Gear, Sportswear and Adventure Co. 
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Letters to the Editor 
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Mayors wanted 
Salt Spring Islanders didn't vote for incorporation on June 22 but _last 

month they had themselves a mayor. 
When word got out that the transportation ministry was planning to do 

some paving on Salt Spring, champions of two-wheeled transportation took 
the initiative to argue for maximized pavement widths to accommodate 
bicycles and pedestrians. 

Both the Islands Trust and Capital Regional District were already 
involved in behind-the-scenes discussions with the ministry, but it was 
Claire Heffernan of the cyclists' advocacy group Island Pathways who led · 
the charge for a paved area wide enough to accommodate bicycle lanes. 

Anyone who has cycled Salt Spring roads in the last few years is fully 
aware of the hazards posed by fast vehicular traffic and narrow roadways. 
Most motorists are no less aware of how little room there is for them and the 
cyclists. Equally aware of the dangerous situation was Island Pathways, 
whose president, Heffernan, has probably earned a reputation with govern
ment as a pain in the butt in her role as an untiring activist for cyclists. 

In the end Heffernan did not achieve her goal: 1.2-metre (four- foot
wide) bicycle lanes on the newly-paved stretch of Lower Ganges Road 
between Blain Road and CentraL But she brought public attention to a 
pressing issue that is not about to go away: motorists and cyclists must 
share roads that are woefully inadequate for both modes of transport. 

Heffernan worked hard on islanders' behalf to make that point, and we 
salute her for it. And it is possible to speculate that even achieving .9-metre 
(three-foot-wide) shoulders may not have occurred without Island 
Pathways lobbying. 

In the aftermath of our rejection of municipal incorporation, we need 
people who, having identified a much-needed community amenity, are pre
pared to work to obtain it. Heffernan was, in effect, mayor for a month. The 
position is open once again for the next community-minded individual to 
recognize a need and pr?pose a solution. 

Missing from the fair 
Music, munchies, pets and preserves: Salt Spring's fall fair once again 

proved it's the homegrown bash of the year. From the horse ring to the 
livestock pens at the Farmers' Institute last weekend, a wealth of local tal
ent came to the forefront giving an island spin to the final product. 

We regret only the absence of what should be two ongoing fall fair tradi
tions. The lack of locally made beer is ridiculous. Whatever ingredients are 
fuelling the Gulf Islands Brewery-Lions Club squabble, it's time to work out 
the problem and get island ale into the program. And finally, bring back the 
zucchini! For two years zucchini races have drawn huge crowds and competi
tively styled squash to the sloping tracks. Local beer and zucchini need to 
take their rightful places as permanent fixtures in our annual fall fair fun. 

Clarity 
With regards to the "easy 

response" from the Lions 
Club in the Driftwood's 
September II edition, we 
would like to clarify a number 
of points. 

this year is technically true, 
but as is often the case, there 
is another side to the story: 

They responded by asking us 
to attend a general meeting, 
which we did in early April of 
2001. At this meeting, our 
detailed presentation on the 
advantages of serving draught 
product and supplied samples 
were well received. 
Unfortunately, when the time 
came for the 2001 fall fair, our 
product was again not to be 
found. 

August that again our local 
product would not be offered. 

mum facilities. I know 
campers with RV s and back 
packers enjoyed using it. 

Your 
letters are 
welcome 

We appreciate the Lions 
Club and its members for the 
tremendous amount of good 
that they do for our communi
ty. We do not wish to deni
grate their efforts or get into a 
"letter war." 

We would like to thank the 
people who took the time to 
talk to us both by telephone 
and on the street. Your support 
is welcomed and truly appre
ciated. 

Our efforts to have local 
beer at the fall fair began early 
in 1999, when, after operating 
successfully for a year we 
assumed (incorrectly as it 
turned out) that we would be 
contacted to supply beer for 
the beer garden that year. We 
accepted our error and began 
telephoning the Lions Club in 
January of 2000. 
Unfortunately, our calls were 
not returned. Since we were 
unable to connect with any
one, our product was again 
unavailable at the 2000 fall 

After last year's fair, there 
was an editorial in this paper, 
as well as a letter to the editor 
in support of local beer at the 
fall fair beer garden. 

We in no way wish to 
antagonize the Lions Club, we 
would simply like be among 
those beers represented at the 
fall fair beer garden. We sin
cerely hope that we can all put 
aside what may have been a 
series of misunderstandings 
and miscommunications and 
move on with plans for next 
year. 
MURRAY HUNTER, 
BOB ELLISON, 
Gulf Islands Brewery 

Frisbee toss 

When I first heard that it 
was to be changed to a disc 
golf course, I was disappoint
ed. But even though the 
greenery has been worn down 
as a wide variation of players 
enjoy themselves, I think it is 
an advantage to the commuru
ty. It is a positive, fresh air, . 
sociable, exercise game. As a 
pedestrian strolling through 
their midst, the players are 
cheerful and pleasant toward 
me. 

Letters to the editor are 
welcome, but writers 
are requested to keep 
their submissions to 400 
words or less. Letters 
may be edited for brevi
ty, legality and taste. 
Writers are also asked to 
furnish a telephone 
number where they may 
be reached during the 
day, and to sign their 
letters with their full 
name. Thank you letters 
will not normally be con
sidered for publication. 

fair. -

For this year, we contacted 
the fall fair committee in the 
early summer and asked them 
to contact the Lions to request 
that they offer local beer at the 
beer garden. The fall fair com
mittee informed us in late 

My dogs have been walk
ing me through Mouat Park 
since it was a camping spot 
with nice, privately sheltered 
areas, handy to Ganges, avail
able even though with mini-

If the park could be used 
for both camping and disc 
golf, that would be great. If it 
can only be one or the other, I 
toss for the Frisbees. 

The statement that we did 
not contact the Lions Club to 
have our beer at the fall fair 

In January of 2001, we 
wrote a letter to the Lions 
Club requesting that they con
sider using our beer at the fair. 

RUTH KREISSL, 
Mount Belcher 

SLO-B OAT ferries would help restore 'island time' 
By STEVE GRAYSON 

With the pace of urban life getting 
faster and faster, it is clear that there 
is a problem with the speed of the 
ferries that deliver visitors and resi
dents to the Gulf Islands. The ferries 
are just too dam fast. 

Consider this: Only a few years 
ago, a stressed out Vancouverite or 
commuting island resident could 
slow their pace and once again join 
the human race after a simple three
hour ferry ride from Tsawwassen to 
say, Long Harbour. But no more. 

The pace of urban life has become 
such a stress inducer that these poor, 
wired souls are being turned out 
from the ferry terminals and onto our 
streets still wound up from their 
urban experience. As a result, there 
are actual hom-honking incidents in 
our villages, local shop owners are 
being treated as though they were 
"service personnel" instead of neigh-

------------
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bours and new cars are being parked 
along one-lane dirt roads. 

Cell phones can now be seen in 
the aisles of Thrifty's. Hand-held 
computers are showing up on table
tops in our coffee shops. "Island 
time" seems to be getting shorter and 
shorter. This kind of behaviour must 
be stopped. 

This is why I suggest we lobby the 
government to replace the FastCat 
ferries, Spirit class and Queen class 
vessels with a new line of ferries -
the SLO-BOAT ferries. These ferries 
would take from between five and 
eight hours from the mainland to 
journey's end at Long Harbour. 

These majestic, retrofitted ferries 
would sport seven masts and be 
powered by square canvas sails and a 
crew of visitors and island com
muters. All ferry riders would be 
temporary employees of the B.C. 
Ferry Corporation. Each commuter 
or visitor or stressed-out local would 
hoist the sails, batten the hatches and 
cook the meals. As ferry workers, 
even temporary ones, riders would 
thus be unable, or. at least less likely, 
to complain about ferry personnel, 
ferry wages or ferry food without 
invoking self-criticism. 

The benefits of the SLO-BOATS 
ferries are many. The decks of the 
SLO-BOATS could be used as addi
tional space for crafts booths that 
couldn't be fit into the Saturday mar
ket. Local produce and lamb could 
be sold on board. Part of the car deck 
could become a floating gallery. 
There could be a used clothing store 

onboard or urbanites could slip out 
of their trendy togs and into gum
boots and no-label jeans - the prof
its from sales could go to a fund to 
get B.C. Ferries out of debt. 

On board the new slower ferries, 
there could be educational classes 
covering topics not taught in urban 
environments like How Not to Ruin 
The Very Things You Came to the 
Islands For, Living Without High 
Water Pressure, How to Pick up 
Hitchhikers, Keeping Deer Out of 
Your Garden Without Making the 
Place Look Like a Military 
Installation and Seasoned Wood: 
How to Tell the Difference. 

There could be sections of the ship 
dedicated to meeting your neigh
bour, swap meets, and impromptu 
garage sales. With almost half a day 
of sailing, there would be plenty of 
time for customers to browse. Prut of 
the car deck could become an auto 

exchange centre, so visitors could 
leave their shiny status symbols at 
the docks in Tsawwassen and drive 
something more appropriate to the 
island: a vehicle popular when disco 
was king and locals waved at every 
passing car. 

What was once called "island 
time" could be re-established on the 
islands if visitors and commuters 
alike could be forced to slow down. 
A new line of slower, more commu
nity-oriented ferries could once 
again be used as a meeting place for 
neighbours, a place to swap stories, 
set sails and learn that life is not run 
by the clock on the wall. 

Now, if we could just get rid of the 
tloatplanes and the Internet connec
tions. 

The writer is (this week) the 
exhausted sheep coordinator for the 
fall fair. 
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We asked: What's the best part of the fall fair? 

Callysta Boyd 
Going down the slide. 

Cristina Javier Mike Byron Tom Pickett Tyler Woolley 
Getting everyone together and 
seeing everyone you can and 
hanging out with your fri ends. 

Being happy, and that I might The best thing is that there's At this moment it 's the food. 
win a car. sufficient interest for people of 

all ages. 

Letters to the Editor 
Heritage 
potholes 

Recent columns by Brenda 
Guiled and various letters to 
the editor in recent months 

- betray their writers as compar
ative newcomers to the island. 

I refer of course to their 
gracing those strips of Islands 
Trust-designated "heritage" 
potholes with titles of Stewart, 
Robinson and Walker Hook 
roads. 

A brief glance at a map will 
reveal them for what old 
timers know they really are
namely one of the northern 
extensions of the San Andreas 
fault system. These were par
tially paved over by a newly 
appointed roads foreman in 
the late '505 and early '60s, 
who mistook their compara
tive lack of vegetation for 
trails. Those were the days 
when roads foremen squan
dered their surplus funds on 
chip sealing trails, thus creat
ing maintenance problems in 
the future. 

It should be noted that the 
famous big and small, dips on 
Robinson "road" are not geo
logical formations but pot-

. holes which got totally out of 
hand. The big dip is presently 
being considered by the 
Guinness Book of Records as 
holding the record for the 
world's largest blacktop pot
hole. 

What should concern 
islanders is that when the 
inevitable "big" one comes, 
everything to the west of these 
"roads" is doomed to slide 
into Sansum Narrow s, 
Cowichan Bay and Maple 
Bay. However, such events 
often have hidden blessings .. 
In this case the ferry problem 
will be solved for approxi
mately 80 per cent of present 
islanders as they will then 
reside on Vancouver Island. 

Another quick glance at a 
map will show that this even 
will leave two smaller islands, 
the southern one consisting of 
the Beaver Point area and the 
other norther island of 
Maracaibo and Scott Point. 
There will be a few scattered 
rocks around Walker Hook 
and Fernwood but we need 
not consider them. This will 
provide an opportunity to set
tle another longstanding prob
lem of the present island. 
Perhaps rather than naming 
the southern island Gumboot 
Island and the northern island 
Yuppie Island, one of the new 
islands could be named 
Saltspring Island and the other 
Salt Spring Island. 
LAWRIE NEISH, 
Walker Hook Road 

Need park 
Re: Mona Fertig's letter in 

the September 4 Driftwood: I 
agree with changing Mouat 

Park back to a campground 
and as soon as possible, if 
possible. 

I miss the relaxing strolls I 
used to take through Mouat 
Park. I instead now feel on the 
odd occasion when I venture 
through that I need to be on 
the ready to duck a golf disc at 
any moment. 

We need our park back. I 
would like to have a vote on it 
also. 
MARGARET 
McLAUGHUN, 
Ganges 

Foreign 
ownership 

Concerns are being raised 
about the increasing acquisi
tion of real estate in the 
Islands Trust by non-resident 
buyers. 

A number of factors - the 
value of the U .S . dollar; 
uncertainty in the stock mar
ket redirecting investment to 
real estate as a preferred 
investment; issues of climate 
change and lack of resources 
are enabling the sell-off 
through private and aggressive 
real estate promotion. 

Islanders must address this 
reality which undermines 
future prospects and security 
in our communities now; for
eign ownership has proven to 
be a serious issue in the recent 
past wi th the fiasco surround-

ing the Texada transfer of 
lands. 

Other provinces, such as 
Ontario, brought in measures 
to discourage American own
ership of lakefront properties 
- I believe a surtax on the 
sales tax discourages 
American buyers. Some of the 
Maritime provinces have cre
ated legislation also. 

Some local residents of 
American origin who are 
longtime Salt Springers con
sider the present acquisition of 
property for profit a form of 
"class warfare." Increasing 
attraction of millionaires and 
escalating real estate values 
are in fact "disinheriting" local 
residents. 

On the advice of Dale Wall, 
Inspector qf Municipalities, I 
would like to suggest a letter 
of concern from the Islands 
Trust be sent to Stan Hagen, 
Minister of Land Titles and 
Sustainable Resource 
Development; Attorney
General Geoff Plant; and 
George Abbott, Minister of 
Community, Aboriginal and 
Womens' Services requesting 
a review of foreign ownership 
in the islands.' 

It is a problem in other parts 
of the province as well and 
brings a new dimension to the 
term "native land claims ." 
Recent real estate figures will 
verify concerns. 

A new book by Mel Hurtig 

called Canada, a Vanishing 
Country will be released in 
October. Please lobby above 
ministers at the provincial leg
islature, V8V 1X4. 
SUE HISCOCKS, 
Salt Spring 

Saving world 
We are a group of peace 

and environment activists who 
use much of our time and 
energy - not to mention cash 
donations to good causes -
who are trying to save our 
world. 

The weekly or monthly cat
alogs and flyers that come to 
every household are not print
ed on recycled, chlorine-free 
pape' and are not ordered.by 
us. 

What is the use of trying to 
save the last remaining old
growth forests on this planet 
when we condone such a mas
sive waste of paper? A few 
large posters of real specials 
printed (by hand?) and placed 
by the entrances of Salt Spring 
stores would save mountains 
of wood pulp. Certainly all 
such catalogs can be recycled, 
but it makes more sense to 
save both energy and trees not 
to print them in the first place. 

It's also obvious that most 
of the items in these brochures 
are simply sales pitches to 
make "the consumer" con
sume more, which is an eco
logically and socially destruc-

tive acti on. We in the ri ch 
north represent only one-quar
ter of the world 's populati on 
yet we gobble three-quarters 
of the planet's resources; the 
other three-quarters of the 
world ' s people starve on 
what's left. 

So what can we do besides 
protest this waste of paper? 
We could shop more at the 
smaller stores that do not del
uge us with so much advertis
ing. We can buy meat, dairy, 
eggs, fruits and vegetables , 
grains and legumes, coffee 
and tea, bread and rolls from 
these small local businesses. If 
such shopping habits take a bit 
longer- heh! It's our planet 
we're trying to save. 

Remember the beautiful 
poster from the Earth Day 
parades: "Good Planets are 
Hard to Find." 

We ·are so pleased to see 
more and more organic prod
ucts in the mainstream mar
kets, plus some fair traded 
coffee. The citizens o f 
Berkeley, California collected 
enough signatures to put a 
proposal on the ballot making 
it illegal for any store, coffee 
shop or restaurant to sell any
thing but fair traded coffee. It 
probably won't pass . .. this 
year. 
VIRGINIA NEWMAN, for 
The Sa lt Spring Raging 
Grannies 
_ ____.:M:..:.:...:::O.RE LETTE_R_S_1_0 

Pepper spray okay for dogs, says CRD officer 
So far this year, dogs have 

killed about 30 sheep on the 
Gulf Islands. A few years ago, 
the yearly total was over 100. 

I called 
h i m 
because 
I've seen 
s 1 g n s 
posted 
about 
control-

SPRING; 
BOARD 

BY BREN D A C U lLED 

buildings. In 
the country, 
there are 
fewer places 
to run and 
they ' re more 
isolated . A 
couple of big 

remain unscathed if it doesn't. call him should I see any dog 
chasing livestock or wildlife, 
because an in nocen t-1 ooki ng 
challenge one time can escalate 
to mangled sheep or deer the 
next. 

Some of these deaths are 
indirect, where spooked ani
mals run over a cliff, into water 
and drown, and strangle in 
fences . There are about 2,000 
dogs on the Gulf Islands , out of 
8,000 in the entire CRD territo
ry. The dog popul ation swells 
further in the summe r, when 
the anim a ls are brought by 
touri sts and intinerants . 

ling your dog to protect 
wildlife and livestock, and I 
wondered what prompted the 
need for such notic e s. He 
an s wers the phone numbe r 
given - 537-9414. 

stray dogs with a taste for the 
chase and blood could make 
short work of me in complete 
privacy. 

Don't run, was Wolfgang's 
first piece of advice. "Stop and 
face the dog, take a stick or 
something and tell the dog to 
go home." As he suggested, I 
checked out the CRD's website 
about animal control, and it 
said to back away slowly until 
out of the dog's territory . It 
made clear the differences 
between "fear biters" and 
"proud biters." Wolfgang ' s 
advice works best for the 90 
per cent of dogs that challenge 
people out of fear. Those who 
do it for fun , with the ir tails 
wagging , re q ui re a c a lm e r, 
eyes-averted response. 

My big question of him was 
whether I should carry pepper 
spray. He said yes, if I wanted 
to. It's legal to spray dogs in 
self-defence and, of course, 
never ever use it on people. I'm 
more worried about being slow 
with it than trigger-h a ppy 
against a vicious mutt, because 
fea r and disbelief would proba
bly freeze me until it 's too late. 
Still , may be I 'd be have more 
confi dently on an isolated road, 
hence better prevent an attack, 
sim ply by having it at hand . 

I learned thi s fro m Wolfgang 
Brun nw ieser, Capi tal Regional 
District bylaw enforcement and 
an i mal contro l officer. H e ' s 
fi ll ed this ro le for eight years, a 
regular part-time posi tion that 
keeps him busy 2417. He 
answers over 100 calls per 
week about bylaw enforcement, 
of which about 60 per cent 
involve dogs. 

Fear is actu all y be hind my 
inquiry, because I j og regul arl y, 
and one snarling dog lung ing at 
me not only upsets my day, it · 
could potentially ruin my good 
health and even li fe. In the city, 

- I simply avoid the rou tes where 
nasty dogs ho ld sway and I 
have lots of escapes on ro utes 
where they show up occasion
ally. Help is as close as the 
nearest passers-by and open 

True, Wolfgang said. There 
hav e bee n se ve n attacks on 
people in his jurisdiction this 
year, bu t luckil y, there' s never 
been a death by dog attack in 
the CRD, as jar as he knows. 
Over the decades I ' ve vis ited 
Sa lt Sprin g, I 'v e wa lked, 
jogged a nd cy c le d a lot of 
miles witho ut a ny p ro bl e m 
from dogs. In fact, I've never 
been nipped eve r, anywhere. 
I'm hopefu l this wi ll con tinue 
or that I reac t appropriately to 

Wolfgang said that I should 
report any dogs that harass me 
and bar me from usi ng " their" 
roads. "You have the right," he 
sa id, " to walk on any road on 
any day." 

He a lso e nco urage d me to 

What say you, dog and live
stock own e rs? Wal ke r s, jog
gers, cyc lists? What tro ub les 
have you had? What safeguards 
and re medies do you suggest? 
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Organic way 
Tw o o th e r good read s 

bes ides Ro bert Hunter ' s 
20 30 : Confronting 
Th erm ageddon in our 
Life time a re: Michael 
Moore 's Stupid White Men 
and Kathleen Hart's Eating 
in the Dark. These are avail
able at the library. 

Tom Galvin (September 
11 le tte rs) need s to read 
Hart's book. GE foods are a 
menace. Hart says we are 
the guinea pigs. People have 
nearl y died from eating 
products with GE corn . 
Mo narch butterflies have 
di ed from the cate rpillar 
e atin g the c orn pollen . 
Sheep have developed dia
betes and birth defects from 
eating GE grain . 

We have been duped for 
yea rs by big companies 
co nvincin g us we need 
preservatives and pesticides. 

H a vin g attended the 
World Congress of Organic 
Movements in Victoria in 
August, I came away with a 
new feeling of hope for this 
plane t. I met people from all 
over the world with their 
stori es and studies proving 
orga nic methodology 
work s : better yield s, 
improved soil, restoration of 
ecological balance and no 
nitrates and other chemicals 
backing into the water. 

Do n ' t you remember 
Rac hel Carson ' s Silent 
Spring? The documentaries 
in the '70s and ' 80s found 
DDT in the breast milk o f 
mo th ers in the Arctic . 
Portuguese childre n in the 
Honduras showed signs of 
pub e rty a t s ix years old 
fro m e atin g chicken s 
p ump ed with ho rmone s. 
Cancers have been directly 
rela ted to crop sprays and 
food addi ti ves. 

I am conv in ced we ca n 
feed the world organica ll y 
a nd restore our e nv iro n
ment. 

The proof is right here in 
Canada. The organic move
ment is really taking ho ld 
on the prairies. Farmers told 
stories of their conversion 
from chemical to organic 
methodology. One couple in 
Manitoba converted when 
their daughter died from 
leukemia. They were at the 
congress asking people to 
support their no-GE cause. 

In Saskatchewan there 
are now over I ,000 
organic grain far m s. 
Their new prob lem: GE 
plants and seeds. T h ey 
have organized. T h ey 
now have a c lass-act io n 
suit agains t M onsa n to 
and Aventis. I urge every-

More letters 
one to support them. 

At the congress, a 'Thrifty 
Foods representative told us 
that organic is the future for 
Thrifty's. All we have to do 
as consumers is ask for it, 
and buy it. While it is best 
to support local growers, we 
do have to feed the whole 
world . The problem for 
feeding the hungry world is 
not solved through chemical 
agriculture. We will have 
more, nutritious food when 
agri-business Converts to 
organic methodology. 
M.l. JOHNSTONE, 
Bittancourt Road 

Moral legacy 
Two years ago, my wife 

Elizabeth was diagnosed 
with a brain tumour. The 
effects of this pituitary 
microadenoma had been felt 
for years, but it was not until 
one of her ovaries burst in 
1991 that she turned to 
cannabis to m a nage her 
pain. 

Because of its sensitive 
location, surgery is not con
sidered an option unless the 
tumour 's growth impinges 
upon her ·optic nerve and 
blindness is imminent. To 
control the tumour's growth 
and mitigate its effects on 
her endocrine system, there
fore , Eli zabeth was pre
scribed Cabergoline , a 
chemothera py available 
through the B.C. Cancer 
Agency. Its side effects were 
predictable: nausea, fatigue, 
loss of appetite and chronic 
de pressi o n. Once again , 
o nly cann a bis m ade life 
bearable. 

We are a humble family 
and cannabi s is expensive, 
so, until Tue sd a y, 
Sep te mber I 0 , mariju ana 
grew in my gard e n in 
Walker Hook. On that day, 
E lizabet h's medici ne was 
ripped out of the ground by 
RCMP Constables Elli s and 
Ellis, under the supervision 
of Sgt. Mike Giles, and we 
were charged with produc
tion of marijuana, pursuant 
to Section 7( I) of the 
Controlled Drugs and 
Substances Act. Within 
days, Elizabeth remembered 
what it was like to feel -sick. 

If the Crown chooses to 
pursue this matter in court, 
we wi ll have no choice but 
to c hall e nge the co ns titu 
tionality of its prohib iti on 
agai nst can nabis, a prohibi
tion that is repugnant to the 

- Canadian Charter of Rights 
a nd F reedo ms, to mos t 
Ca nad ia ns a nd to th e 

Canadian Senate~ It is not a 
fight we would have diosen; 
it is a fight that was brought 
home to us by Sgt. Giles . 

Governments come and· 
go . The laws they enac t, 
sometimes reasonable, often 
not, are like wisps of smoke 
blown away on the winds of 
time . What endures is the 
human condition - life, 
joy, and the inevitability of 
decay and death . How we 
come to terms with our mor
tality defines us as human 
beings and comprises our 
moral legacy. While it might 
be illegal to grown marijua
na, I can live with the conse
quences of my actions. I 
could never, however, live 
with the consequences of 
denying to the other half of 
my heart the means of living 
her life without pain. 

An illegal act might cause 
some momentary grief, but 
an immoral act that -brings 
suffering to those we love 
can never be forgiven. 
STUART SOLOFF, 
Salt Spring 

Hospitality 
Over the Labour Day 

weekend , my husband 
Richard and I chose to visit 
Salt Spring Island for the 
first time. 

Our friends recently 
bought a second home here 
and invite d us to stay in 
their lovely place . Along 
with everyone who arrives 
here, we were knocked out 
by the beauty, the peaceful 
pace and the friendliness of 
everyone we encountered. 

On our first night, howev
er, we were not prepared for 
the sudden shock of having 
another car plow into us in 
wh a t co uld have bee n a 
deadly acc ide nt. A ll fo ur 
indiv iduals invo lved li ved, 
and it was qui te c lear that 
seat belts and air bags saved 
my life. W hat fo ll owed, at 
breakneck speed, still makes 
my husband and me well up 
with tears. 

Within what seemed like 
seconds from the impact, 
fire trucks with their volun
teer crews and an ambu
lance appeared. Everyone 
was kind, concerned and so 
very professional. 

Having never been in an 
acc ide nt , much less eve n 
seen the inside of an ambu
lance, an angel by the name 
of Nancy Purse ll ca me to 
my rescue. Although I was 
pretty " banged up," when 
she saw I wasn ' t go ing to 
pass out or d ie, she co m-

bined her thorough and 
comprehensive profession
alism with the best 
medicine of all - a com
forting and delightful sense 
of humour. Nancy looked 
young and beautiful, but we 
e nded up finding out we 
were both grandmothers. 

The emergency room was 
equally as professional and 
gracious. Upon the culmi
nation of great care, the ulti
mate frosting came whe n 
we realized we might have 
to wait for a cab. Elaine, 
one of the wonderful nurs
es, insisted on giving us a 
ride home in her car! 

When we return to Salt 
Spring Island, it will cer
tainly be for the beauty, the 
charm, the wonderful 
restaurants and all of the 
reasons that are clearly 
obvious to all who visit and 
live here. On a deeper level, 
what will always live within 
us and move us towards Salt 
Spring will be the intimate 
first-hand experience of the 
true soul of the people in 
this magic place. That will 
stay with us for the rest of 
our lives. 
KIM ROSS, 
Malibu, California 
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Gulf Islands 
Carpet Care 

* TRUCK MOUNT POWER 
* 100% GUARANTEE 
* ENVIRONMENTALLY FRIENDLY 
* 25 YEARS EXPERIENCE 
25% OFF SCOTCHGARD 

Everyone knows juice is great 

But did you know t/1e container 

can do a lot of good long after 

the Juice is gone ? When you 

recycle your large juice Eartons~ 

they come back as cormgated 

cardboard, while metal ca11S 

Travel Medicine . & 
Vaccination Centre 

VICTORIA • VANCOUVER • COQUITLAM • SURREY • KELOWNA • SSI 

TRAVEL CLINIC NOW OPEN: 
Tuesday afternoons 

For appointment call toll free: (800} 670·2597 
SSI FAMILY HEALTH CENTRE, 
102-340 Lower Ganges Rd., 
SSI, VSK 1V3 victoria@ tmvc.com 

• Clinica l Nutrition 
• Botanica l Medic ine 
• Homeopathy 
• Chinese M edic ine & Acupuncture 
• Lifestyle Counseling 

BY APPOINTMENT ONLY: 
298 Blackburn Road 

Salt Spring Island, B.C. 

I strukoff@island.net 

Family Law Mediation 
Affordable, Effective, Heating 

Wills, ICBC Claims, Real Estate, Mortgages 

Structured \Viring and Whole Home Automation 

Architectural Lighting (ontrol. Make a scene! 
See ~our home in just the right light. 

m;:=:;::::::;u 

retum as construction reba r. 

So mcycle ali your refundable 

containers aver I litre. Help 

keep over 14 million of these 

containers from ending up 

in lam!fifls. And. be sure to 

pick up your 20 cent ·deposit. 

1· 800 · 330·9767 e www . '"cacp . ca 
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Make a Great Move! 
LIST YOUR PROPERTY NOW! 
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"Zoe and Brenda ... 
double the Smiles in the Aisles!" 

~-MiiiiiTv 
FOODS™ 

Fresh is what we're famous for!™ I Locally owned and operated 

·ut; w-nne~ 

To commemorate 

the United Nations ' first annual 
Day of Global Cease-fire. 

· Meditation, music, poetry, 
blessing and reflections on peace. 

Saturday, Sept. 21, Salt Spring 
United Church, 7:30pm. 

Fresh is what we're famous for!fM I Locally owned and operated 

THIS 
WEEK'S 
MOVIES 

WEDNESDAY, SEP 18 
6:30PM 

ill Fools Die Fast (1995,Drama) A diner 
owner accuses an employee of stealing and one of 
the patrons comes to her defense. Peter 
Outerbridge, Kate Greenhouse (1h30) 

7:00PM 
0 The Hole (1998,Drama) After a plumber 
makes a hole in the wall of a man's apartment, he 
spies on his neighbour. Lee Kang-Sheng, 
Yang Kuei-Mei (2h) 

8:00PM 
ff) **Knights (1993,Martial Arts) A 
young warrior and a cyborg battle rebel cyborgs 
that have turned to ~ood lor fuel. Kris 
Kristofferson, Kathy Long (2h) 

9:00PM 
0 Tar Angel (2001 ,Thriller) A man tries to 
hold his family together alter his son leaves to join a 
militant group. Catherine Trudeau. Zinedine 
Soualem (2h) 
ffi Top of the Food Chain (2000,Sci-Fi) 
Alter a meteor crashes in an isolated Canadian 
community, townspeople begin to disappear. 
Campbell Scott, Tom Everett Scott(2h) 
ffi ****Murder on the Orient 
Express (1974,Suspense) The passengers 
on a train become suspects in the abduction and 
murder of an infant. Ingrid Bergman, Albert 
Finney (2h5) 
f£) ***The Fallen Idol 
(1948,Thriller) A young boy idolizes a servant 
who becomes the main suspect in his wife's mur
der. Michele Morgan, Ralph Richardson 
(2h) 

10:00 PM 
ill Beyond Silence (1996,Drama) A girl 
communicates with the outside world on behalf of 
her parents who are deal and mute. Sylvie 
Testud, Tatjana Trieb (2h) 

11:00 PM 
0 Wedding Night (Nuit de noces) 
(2001 ,Comedy) An engaged couple win a wed· 
ding in. Niagara Falls with their wacky family and 
friends. Francois Morency, Genevieve 
Brouillette (1h30) 

11 :30PM 
H ** Ma vie en rose (1997,Foreign) 
A boy from the suburbs has decided that, when he 
grows up, he wants to be a girl. Michele 
Laroque, Jean-Phillippe Ecoffey (2h) 

TAORsbAv, SEP 19 
6:00PM 

ill ***Hammett (1983,Mystery) 
Detective novelist Dashiel Hammell investigates the 
disappearance of a cabaret pertormer. Frederic 
Forrest, Peter Boyle (1 h45) 

7:00PM 
0 ** Chopper (2000,Biography) An 
intense autobiographical account of the life of leg
endary criminal Mark "Chopper" Read. Eric 
Bana, Simon Lyndon (1h30) 

8:00PM 
ffi fH The Rats (2001 ,Drama) A colony of 
rats overtake a Manhatlan store and threaten to 
overrun New York City. Vincent Spano, 
Maddchen Amick (2h) 
ff) * Death stalker 3: The Warriors 
from Hell (1989,Adventure) A warrior bat
tles monsters from Hell while searching lor three 
magic stones of power. John Alan Nelson, 
Carla Herd (2h) 

8:30PM 
0 On the Borderline (2000,Drama) A 
young couple embarks on a road trip, only to run 
into trou~e at the Mexican border. Eric Mabius. 
Marley Shelton (1 h30) 

9:00PM 
0 ** Abraxas: Guardian of the 
Un iverse (1990,Sci-Fi) An intergalactic police 
officer fights his ex-partner who wants to destroy 
the universe. Jesse Ventura, Sven Ole
Thorse(2h) 
ffi *** Pretty in Pink 
(1986,Romance) A girl from the wrong side of 
town becomes involved with a wealthy and popular 
young man. Molly Ringwald, Andrew 
McCarthy (1h35) 
f£) ***The Long Hot Summer 
(1958,Western) A stranger drifts into a 
Mississippi town and sets hearts fluttering and 
tongues wagging. Paul Newman, Joanne 
Woodward (2h) 

10:00 PM 
ill ***Affliction (1997,Drama) A 
consta~e investigates a suspicious accident as his 
personal life disintegrates. Nick Nolte, James 
Coburn (2h15) 
0 Love Come Down (2000,Drama) 
After a family tragedy, two brothers try to UQder
stand love with the help of a nun. Martin 
Cummin§>. Deborah Cox (2h) 

11:30PM 
H **The Michelle Apartments 
(1995,Suspense) A government tax-auditor is 
drawn into a web of intrigue by his seductive neigh
bour. Henry Czerny, Mary-Elizabeth 
Rubens(2h) 

YOUR WEEKLY PULL·OUT TV GUIDE 
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WHAT'S ON TV 

WE'VE GOT THE RIGHT SATELLITE 
SYSTEM FOR YOU! 

In store demonstration of both systems at Radio Shack. You compare picture quality, sound, programming etc. and decide what suits you. 

Ask us for details on pricing specials, program credits, etc. 
QSI ELECTRONICS RADIO SHACK ASC t 162 Fulford Ganges Rd., 537-4522 

is bette~ ask us 

GULF ISLANDS DRIFTWOOD 

11:55 PM 
(!!) ** La femme de mon ami 
(1994,Comedie dramatique) Une rivalite nait 
entre deux amis lorsque l'un d'eux est amcureux de 
Ia femme de l'autre. Craig Sheffer, Eric Stoltz 
(2h) 

FRIDAY SEP 2o 
6:00PM 

ill Sweet William (1980,0rama) A philan
dering Scotsman meets his match when he,tries to 
seduce a nai've British wcma~. Sam Waterston, 
Jenny Agutter(2h) 
fiD Bonfire of the Vanities (1990,0rama) 
Life falls apart for a businessman when his girlfriend 
hits a child and flees the scene. Tom Hanks. 
Bruce Willis (3h) 

7:30PM 
ill Gotta Kick It Up (2002,Drama) A 
dot. com executive-turned-dance teacher motivates a 
handful of Latina schoolgirls. Susan Egan, 
Camille Guaty (1h30) 

8:00PM 
@ **Set tt Off (1996,Action) Four 
black women from the Los Angeles projects decide 
to beat the system by robbing banks. Jada 
Pinkett, Queen Latifah (2h) 
fiE ***Perry Mason: Case of the 
Shooting Star (1966,Mystery) Perry Mason 
defends an actor accused of shooting a talk-show 
host. Raymond Burr, Barbara Hale (2h) 

9:00PM 
ill Red Scorpion 2 (1994,Action) A 
SWAT team undergoes intensive training to infiltrate 
a group of Nazi skinheads. John Savage, 
Michael Ironside (2h) 
ill ** D.A.R.Y.L. (1985,Sci-Fi) A cou
ple adopts a little boy who turns out to be a robot 
slated for termination. Mary Beth Hurt, Michael 
McKean (1h40) 

9:45PM 
ffi ** One Night Only 
(1966,Comedy) A group of sorority sisters hatch 
a scheme to seduce their favourite hockey team. 
Lenore Zann, Helene Udy(1h35) 

10:00 PM 
fiD Bonfire of the Vanities (1990,Drama) 
Life falls apart for a businessman when his girlfriend 
hits a child and flees the scene. Tom Hanks, 
Bruce Willis, (3h) 

10:40 PM 
ill **Brainstorm (1983,Sci-Fi)Two 
scientists develop a computer that can record and 
transfer a person's experiences. Christopher 
Walken, Natalie Wood(1h45) 

11:30PM 
H **** Hud (1963,Drama)Aranch
er's son refuses to destrC¥ a herd of cows when a 
threatening disease strikes. Paul Newman, 
Patricia/ Neal(2h) 
(0 **Flesh Gordon (1974,Comedy) 
A moronic superhero tries to save the Earth from an 
evil Emperor's sex ray and penisaurus. Suzanne 
Fields, Johh Hoyt(1h45) 

11:55 PM 
(!!) Wow (1969,0ocumentaire) Neuf ado
lescents echangent des idees sur Ia drogue, Ia 
jeunesse, l'amour, les parent... (1h50) 

sATURDAY, SEP 21 
6:00PM 

ill **Maverick (1994,Western)A 
gambler, temptress, and law man enter a high
stakes poker tournament. Mel Gibson, Jodie 
Foster(3h) 

7:00PM 
(!!) Claude Jutra, portrait sur un film 
(2001 ,Documentaire) Claude Jutra est l'une 
des figures marquantes du cinema d'ici. Voix de 
Paule Baillargeon, Marc Beland(1h40) 
D * Original Sin (2001 ,Thriller) A 
lonely man is plunged into a world of subertuge and 
deceit as he pursues a femme fatale. Antonio 
Banderas, Angelina Jolie (2h) 

8:00PM 
H Heart: The Marilyn Bell Story 
(2001 ,Biography) The story of the 16-year-old 
Canadian swimming sensation Marilyn Bell. 
Caroline Dhavernas, Claudia Besso (2h) 
@Chain of Command (1993,Action)An 
undercover Sf'/ attempts to stop terrorists from stag
ing a coup on the government. Michael Dudikoff, 
Todd Curtis (2h) 
fiE *** StraightTime (1976,Action) 
A paroled criminal is compelled to withstand the cru
elties of his slimy parole officer. Gary Busey, 
Kathy Bates (2h30) 

9:00PM 
D The Heist (2001 ,Crime Story) A one
time gangster and his. crew pull off one of the largest 
robberies in U.S. history. Donald Sutherland, 
John Heard (2h) 
0 ill L.A. Law: The Movie 
(2002,Drama) The lives, loves and courtroom 
battles of lawyers at a high-powered Los Angeles 
law firm. Corbin Bernsen, Susan Dey(2h) 
ill ***A League ofTheir Own 
(1992,Comedy) A women's baseball league is 
put together during the Second World War. Geena 
Davis, Tom Hanks (2h5) 

10:00 PM 
H Jinnah on Crime: Pizza 911 
(2001 ,Crime Story) A gihed crime reporter is 
summoned when charred human remains are found 
in a pizza oven. Dhirendra, Christian Bacher 
(2h) 
ill *** Boxcar Bertha 
(1972,Romance) A farm girl finds love and 
adventure fighting the railroad with a union organiz
er. Barbara Hershey, John Carradine (1 h45) 

10:55 PM 
(!!) Le pro (1996,Comedie) Un ancien 
champion de golf reprend goura Ia competition. 
Kevin Cosner, Rene Russo (2h55) 

11:00PM 
(E) ** Maverick (1994,Western) A 
gam~er, temptress, and law man enter a high
stakes poker tournament. Mel Gibson, Jodie 
Foster (1h) 

11:20 PM 
ill ** Arthur 2: On the Rocks 
(1988,Comedy) A billionaire loses his fortune 
and struggles to regain his dignity and his wealth. 
Dudley Moore, Liza Minnelli(1h50) 

11:30PM 
D Zebra Lounge (2001 ,Thriller) A subur
ban couple decide to spice up their sex life by hook
ing up with some swingers. Kristy Swanson, 
Stephen Baldwin (1 h45) 

11:45 PM 
ffi ***Movie Movie (1976,Comedy) 
This homage to '40's Hollywood films includes satiri
cal newsreels and coming attractions. George C. 
Scott, Trish Van Devere(2h) 

sUNDAY, SEP 22 
6:00PM 

ffi ***The Great Waldo Pepper 
(1975,Drama) An ex-World War I pilot IS ground
ed, but takes to the skies aga1n as a movie stunt 
pilot. Robert Redford, Bo Svenson (2h) 
@ *Wanted (1999,Thriller) A petty thief 
finds sanctuary in a Catholic boys school alter he 
murders a mob boss. Tracy Gold, Michael 
Sutton(2h) 

7:00PM 
ID **** King Kong 
(1933,Adventure) A giant prehistoric ape is 
captured, but escapes and goes on a rampage 
through the city. Fay Wray, Robert Armstrong 
(2h) 
0 - **Life As A House (2001,0rama) 
When a man is diagnosed with terminal cancer, he 
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More letters 

Project mind 
"A vision without a task is 

but a dream!" "A task with
out a vision is drudgery!" "A 
vision with a task is the hope 
of the world!" 

These words are prophetic. 
They emanate from a 

mind which has realized the 
potential within the organiza
tion Project Mind. 

Based in Israel , the 
Foundation Project Mind is 
facing growing pains. 

Although its founder has 
come in contact with many 
of the world's luminaries, he 
is facing an uphill struggle to 
have Project Mind taken seri
ously. 

It seems that the world is 
not listening. 

Based on the concept of 
Accelerated Thought, which 
is generated through faith in 
our ability to pierce the veil 
of matter through scientific 
breakthrough, Project Mind 
intends to harness the best 
forward-looking minds to 
work out the spiritualization 
of matter. 

Its founder, who has fami
ly ties here on Salt Spring 
Island, is undergoing a diffi
cult phase of the implemen
tation of Project Mind as the 
world think-tank it aspires to 
be. 

The world doesn't seem to 
be ready for him or his orga
nization. 

Though Project Mind has 
sympathizers all over the 
world, at this time they are 
not enough to manifest into 
concrete form this venture 
which aims to save us from 
ourselves. 

Like global warming, a 
depleted ozone layer, or 
unsavoury forest harvesting 
methods, Project Mind faces 
a wall of international indif
ference. This is truly unfortu
nate. 

Islanders can find out 
about Project Mind from the 
Salt Spring library. 

The forest I walked 
through and explored with 
my children, a glorious stand 
of second-growth fir, is gone. 
A man from Edmonton 
bought it and told us he loved 
the trees and wanted to retire 
here. 

On September 2 the tree 
cutting began. We all thought 
"that must be for the driveway. 
The next day we thought, 
"Well, that must be the house 
site," and the next day the 
garden area. 

By day four we realized it 
wasn't going to stop. The log
ger said the man from 
Edmonton wanted a view, so 
most of the marketable trees 
between him and the south 
property line must go, includ
ing the trees that support the 
slope. 

The Islands Trust asked 
him to stop cutting the slope. 
This is a development permit 
area because it is a steep 
slope and they had no permit. 
They cut more trees on 
Friday, Saturday, Sunday, 
Monday and Tuesday. On 
Wednesday it was quiet. We 
thought finally the Trust had 
stopped them until the bylaw 
enforcement officer could 
come and evaluate the situa
tion. 

At 7 a.m. Thursday morn
ing, before the bylaw enforce
ment officer arrived, they cut 
the remaining firs on the 
south slope property line . 
They had them loaded and 
gone on the logging truck and 
the slash all piled when the 
Trust officer arrived and were 
cutting trees on the back of 
the property. 

He asked them to stop. To 
not cut any trees larger than 
20 em in diametre at waist 
height and to not further dis
turb the soil. 

Friday a geotech engineer 
was to assess the damage and 
prepare a report. 

Walker Hook Road hasn't 
changed much in 30 years. 
There are old and new houses 
of all sizes. You can walk 
down that road and enjoy the 

ocean, trees and wildlife all 
the way. There are songbirds 
and quail, eagles and ravens, 
seals and otters, woodpeckers 
and barn owls that you can 
see every day. It is truly 
peaceful and magical. The 
human inhabitants are as var
ied as the wildlife but united 
by their love of "the road." 

The man from Edmonton 
told his neighbours he was 
going to clear for a driveway, 
a house site·and a garden. 

They have not finished 
what the man from 
Edmonton asked them to do. 
What will happen? 

What can we as a neigh
bourhood and community do 
when we see a property 
owner destroying a natural 
habitat to mold his own ver
sion of paradise, creating ero
sion and drainage problems 
for the road and jeopardizing 
the remaining trees on the 
adjoining properties? Trees 
that used to stand in a forest 
are now alone and vulnerable 
to wind throw and the erosion 
from the water that will flow 
off this disturbed land . 

The man from Edmonton 
would not answer our phone 
calls when we called to see if 
it was a terrible mistake. He 
disregarded the requests of 
the Trust. 

I am so very sorry for all 
the people and wildlife who 
loved, enjoyed and respected 
this property over the years 
and thought this man would 
too. 
DONNA MARTIN, 
Walker Hook Road 

King's Lane 
Recreation Centre is 

re-opening soon. To find out 
when the leagues will be 
starting please leave a 

message at our 
"new number'' 538-0338 

and we'll get back to you on 
September 17 or 18. 

KING'S LANE 
RECREATION CENTRE 

538-0338 
Its author, T. Kun, elabo

rates in vivid detail what 
Project Mind is all about. 
Quoting great thinkers such 
as Arthur Koestler, Marshall 
McLuhan, Friedrich 
Nietzsche, Max Theon, 
Mikola Tesla, Frank Lloyd 
Wright, Timothy Leary, K. 
Eric Drexler, Paul Brunton 
and even Archimedes and 
the famous biologist Barbara 
McClintock, Kun takes us on 
a journey of the mind which 
seeks to deliver practical, 
tangible results through 
rapid-flow insight generated 
in an intensely protective 
environment. 

~~ ~! 1teed a. tta.H? 

Individual book copies are 
available for $19.95 US 
through UNIMEDIA 
Publishing, Box 247, Indian 
Rocks Beach, Florida, 
36635. 

As always, funds are need
ed for this magnificent ven
ture . Only those who have 
become familiar with the 
objectives of Project Mind 
will understand its scope and 
its dedication to make this 
world a better place. 

All inquiries may be 
directed to Project Mind 
Foundation, c/o David 
Devor, 54 HaNeviim St., 
Jerusalem, 95941, Israel. 
FRANCOIS JAUBERT, 
Corbett Road 

Disrespect 
A property I had the privi

lege of living on for over 20 
years has been damaged. 

Mason· 
bees at 
festival 

The Coffee Table 
Yacht Club has arrived ... 

When the Salt Spring 
Apple Festival runs next 
Sunday, part of the hive of 
activity will revolve around 
Mason bees. 

Dr. Margriet Dogterom, a 
noted expert on Mason or 
blue orchard bees, will be at 
Fulford Hall with her bee dis
play, copies of her book and 
mason bee houses. 

A CBC and Knowledge 
Network documentary on the 
pollinating bees will also be 
shown. 

Fulford Hall acts as Apple 
Festival headquarters with 
displays and information to 
augment the actual self-guid
ed orchard tour. 

The September 29 event 
marks the fourth annual festi
val. 

Contact Harry Burton at 
653-2007 or burtonh@salt
spring.com for more infor
mation or to volunteer. 

~ - . 

nlouseboat 
coast cottage accessories 

134 Hereford Avenue • Salt Spring 
538-1975 

across from Coastal Currents 

The islands' largest marketplace: 
Driftwood Classified 

I SAM ANDERSON TAIT TECHNICAL 
A p p L I A N c E R E p A I R SOLUTIONS 

Prompt, Reliable and Professional Service 
on all 

'" ct.R 
-/ ·~~~'.' 24 Hour • 7 day 
\ '. -,:~ EMERGENCY 
!:_. ;J· SERVICE · 

tel/fax: 537-5268 . 
pager: 538-9000 SAM ANDERSON 

124 Lawnhill Drive, 
Salt Spring Island 
BCVBK 1M9 

Milling & We 

SAM ANDERSON 

Marc G. Bariteau 
is ready to help you make the most 
of business opportunities 

Marc G. Bariteau B.Com 
Business 

Account Manager 

Marc has joined our Island Savings team to use his training and 
experience to serve Business Members in the Saanich Peninsula, 
Gulf Islands and Greater Victoria. 

Marc is a graduate of Royal Roads University with a Bachelor of 
Commerce degree and holds a Diploma in Business Administration 
from the University of Victoria. He also has four years of direct 
experience in the financial industry serving business clients in the 
Greater Victoria area. 

Marc invites you to call and find out how he can assist you by 
creating effective solutions for managing your funds and financing 
your growing business. 

Why bank when you can credit union? 

Contact Marc Bariteau at 
Tel. 250-413-7275 
Fax 250-544-0656 _t~ ISLAND SAVINGS 

,. There's More Here , 
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A year after September 11: what have we learned? 
By TREVOR SEWELL 

I found September 11, 
one year on, a very mov
ing and thought-provok
ing day thanks to the 
excellent coverage of 
events and special features 
by the CBC . Peter 
Mansbridge rocks! 

The images and emotions 
of a year ago, the tribute to 
the Canadians who died and 
an inside view of Canadian 
politicians' actions ·on that 
terrible day led me on a 
roller-coaster ride of emo
tions, thoughts, questions 
and contrasting viewpoints. 

I have great hope for our 
world lifter watching the 
amazing stories of heroism, 
life changes, reflection, 
healing, support, new 
friendships and vulnerabili
ty that came out of such a 
disaster. And watching the 
ceremonies and interviews 
with victims' families high
lighted the very difficult 
balance between mourning, 
memorial and moving on 
with life. 

Certainly the stories of 
those who died because 
they were in the wrong 

IN 
DEPTH 

place at the wrong time, 
and those who survived 
when they should be dead, 
shows that we need to live 
life to the full today. Today 
is all there is. Not yesterday 
or tomorrow. Do what you 
need to Cio, say what you 
need to say today. 

The other moving event 
was to hear Jean Chretien 
speak as a real human being 
from the heart (without 
notes ) and say that we in 
the west (and the USA -
my words) must take 
responsibility for 
September 11 due to our 
arrogance, over-abuse of 
power and letti ng the gap 
between rich and poor 
countries get ever wider. 

Bravo, Mr. Chretien. I am 
no supporter of any politi
cians, but it is very rare to 
hear a politician speak such 
truth and reality from the 
heart, and point to self
responsibility. 

But I have great despair 
for our world after listening 
to the war-mongering 
words from the law ye r
appointed leader of the 
world's only remaining 
super-power, 

George W. Bush, whose 
speech consisted solely of 
words like "war on terror
ism," "might" and "we will 
win at all costs." 

There was also a hint of 
"Iraq watch out - you are 
next to feel the might of the 
USA." 

No words of peace, 
understanding or healing 

· from this camp, just more 
words of power and war. 

It was interesting to hear 
interviews with some peo
ple in Cairo, Egypt who 
noted that "we hate 
Americans" because of 
their foreign policy actions, 
particularly in the Middle 
East, and their support of 
Israel at all costs. 

Another interviewee 
noted that we are going to 
great lengths to memorial
ize the victims of 9111, but 
what about all the innocent 
victims of American for-

MORE OPINION 

eign policy around the 
world over the years, and 
what about regular people 
who die every day? 

No offence intended to 
the victims of 9111, but are 
we placing too much foc us 
on 9/11? It seems it was the 
birth of the war on terror
ism rather than the birth of 
the search for tolerance, 
peace and understanding. 

A year after 9111, billions 
_§eem to have been spent on 
border and airport security, _ 
our individual rights have 
been compromised as a 
result, but do we feel any 
safer? 

Another CBC report indi
cated that checked-in bag
gage at Canadian airports 
may not always be screened 
and security at Canadian 
ports seems Jacking. 

Can all those billions 
spent actually stop a deter
mined terrorist anyway, or 
just make it hard er? 
Billions have been spent on 
rebuilding Afghanistan, yet 
recent eve nts show that 
country is still perilously 
close to anarchy. We still 
have no idea whether Bin 

Shutting down rentals hurts locals 
By WENDY BEATTY 

This summer some 300 
houses, out of almost 5,000 
on the island (6 per cent), 
were rented out to families 
or groups of friends who 
enjoyed Salt Spring hospi
tality and spent their 
money. Many have been 
holidaying here for years. 

Three hundred rentals do, 
at a minimum, serve 600 
people, (ass umin g only 
couples are staying) on any 
given day. 

When these 600 people 
went out for one meal, they 
filled over eight island 
restaurants for one full 
seating. When they stayed 
home to eat, they shopped 
at Thrifty's, GYM, Stan's, 
the Vesuvius Store, 
Pattersons and Fernwood 
Store, to name only a few. 
They shopped at the 
Saturday market, in the 
stores, at ArtCraft and went 
on studio tours. They took 
fishing charters and kayak 
sunset tours. 

These 600 people were 
here every day. Over the I 0 
weeks of summer, they rep
resent well over 42,000 
people who spent their 
money here on island. And 
they may not be here next 
year. 

Some of the employees 
of these afore mentioned 

businesses will have their 
hours cut (many of these 
jobs employ our teenagers). 
The people who clean these 
houses for the next guests 
and the people who take 
care of all the details to 
ensure their guests have a 
pleasant stay - these 
islanders will be out of 
work. 

Those who live here and 
directly or indirectly derive 
their livelihood from these 
short-term accommodation 
rentals will not have the 
money to spend at any of 
the many other island busi
nes ses. And all of these 
islanders will not be eating 
at the restaurants, or fixing 
up their homes, or repairing 
their cars, or providing 
music 1essons for their kids. 

The removal of these 
homes from the market will 
impact many more 
islanders than just the cur
rent owners and tourists. 

And all these thousands 
of visitors will find another 
lovely island to stay on 
because they want to stay 
in a house, not a B&B or a 
hotel. (These businesses 
have their own clientele .) 
And they will fall in love 
with that place and return 
to it year after year: 

To trustees David 
Borrowman and Bev 

Byron, a word to the wise. 
Don't tinker with it if it is 
not broken. Find out what it 
looks like before you tin
ker. Listen to the counsel of 
those currently involved -
they are also your con
stituents. If you break it, it 
is not so easi ly repaired. 

I derive my income from 
tourist and islander alike. I 
sell specialty coffee at the 
market. This decision to 
shut down short-term 
accommodation rentals will 
impact on me directly - it 
will affect my ability to 
provide for myself and my 
daughter - to be able to 
live here. 

In the past six years, 474 

new homes have been built. 
The resident population has 
grown by only 134 people. 
We would all be better 
served if the Trust 
addressed the sale of our 
island into foreign hands. 

If you want a residential 
community, then let these 
residents earn thei( income 
and contribute to a vibrant 
economy for all of us . 
Otherwise, more homes 
will be sold to rich 
Americans , who will visit 
here for holidays and let 
these homes sit idle for the 
rest of the year. 

The writer is a Vesuvius 
resident and market vendor. · 

Go South Pacific 
Sydney or Auckland ...................... fr$1,299 

Australia or New Zealand 1 Year ....... fr $1,499 

Exotic Bali · 15 Days 
Airfare, Accommodation, Transfers, Bkfst & 5 Tours ••• fr $1,469t 
Australia's East Coast· 14 Days 
Sydney· Cairns. Meals, Accommodation & Island tours. fr $2,365 

• Go Tahiti • 
Cruise Hawaii and Tahiti - 16 Days 

Discover the South Pacific on a luxury cruise inc. all meals, 
entertainment and onboard gratuities. Call for Details I 

E&A.~74\ .. ~.A~~~~~.. Call Today ~ 

Jla~ 250-385-6655 ~ 
'Ire Prire r..e:rer- www.anzatravel.com 1-800-667-4329 

* CooK IsLANDS SPECIALS * BooK Now * 

Our company requires display homes both old and new in 
each locality to display our beautiful solariums. 

Coil Now Visit Our Showroom 

544-3141 ~ISLAND PACIFI 
TOLL FREE - ,, SUN ROOMS 

1·800·665-4504 2113 KEATING_]{ RD. 

Laden is dead or alive. 
Have we really learned a 

lesson fro m 9111 and 
changed our views, in order 
to aid peace by understand
ing? Or merely built bigger 
defences and fired bigger 
guns I see both hope and 
despair. 

But we as Canadians and 
individuals need to speak 
up loud and clear for peace, 

understanding and fairness, 
and not align ourselves 
with warmongers. And we 
need to send out thoughts 
of peace and undersianding 
to the world, and to Mr. 
Bush in particul~r. 

The author describes 
himself as an open-minded 
peace seeker living on Salt 
Spring Island. 

We help turn powerful thoughts 
into powerful words. 

------------~·--------------At Sylvan, we solve problems with personalized instruction. Before 
long, both your child's confidence and hand will soar. Call us today. 

·~SYLVAN #213-80 Station St. L EARNING 
Duncan, B.C. V9L 1M4 :IWI • CENTER' 
Tel/Fax: (250) 746-0222 Success is learned.· 

Limited spaces available on Salt Spring WVV\/1/.educate.com 

Breathe Easier 
It's "Be Nice To Your Nose" day. 

For tissues, mists , sprays and more, drop in. 

SIDNEY PHARMACY LTD. 
656·1168 656·07 44 

2416 Beacon 2425B Bevan 

73dJu 
~ 

537-4122 

YARD SALE 
Got some sod to sell? Advertise it in the 

classifieds! 537-9933 



Salt Spring 
Your Guide to 

Island Real Estate 
Buyers agent for over 

300 Listings 

John Cade 
Toll Free -1- 888-537-5515 

Office- 537-5515 
Cell - 537-7547 
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Canoe slides through the mist on a calm Cusheon Lake 
Photo by Derrick Lundy 

Eco-tourism with a. 
difference on Kenya trip 
Salt Spring often sets people on a life

changing course. They sign up for a soul
stirring workshop, attend a gathering of 
social activists or become involved in 
fundraising projects aimed at bettering 
the planet. 

For some people, the island could even 
be a stepping stone. to Mrica through a 
forestry-related course offered by a Salt 
Spring resident and others in Kenya. 

"It's not a safari. It's not just an aid 
project and it's not just a course," says 
Michael Nickels of Seven Ravens Farm 
on Salt Spring. 

Set on the edge of the Maasai village 
of Ngare Ndare in Kenya's Laikipia 
Wildlife District, the course will look at a 
project commenced in April of this year. 
It will also question what is appropriate 
in Third World aid. 

The project is on one small corner of 
Borana Ranch, an internationally famous 
Safari Lodge. When the animators of The 
Lion King were looking for inspiration, 
Borana is where they went. 

Borana Ranch had a small piece of 
land on the village side of the elephant 
fence an~ it was in trouble. Constant traf
ficking of livestock (mostly goats) and 
women collecting firewood had severely 
degraded this semi-arid landscape. 

An erosion gully over two metres deep 
had taken just a couple of years to form 
and others were well on the way. 

Michael Dyer, manager of the family 
ranch, asked Nickels, a Canadian forester 
with more than 10 years' experience in . 
Kenya to help. 

Together with Jeff Nugent, a permacul
ture teacher, designer and author from 
Australia, they transformed the landscape 
in just one month. 

"By · addressing the problems of food 
security, firewood, fodder and erosion 
control simultaneously, we have a very 

productive and stable site in just a few 
years," said Nugent. "The big issues are 
in the approach to the landscape design 
and the right selection of species." 

The effects were pronounced. In this 
area it doesn' t rain often or for long but 
the rain is intense. 

In just 20 minutes the team had collect
ed 5-million litres of water on the land
scape and avoided massive erosion. 

The collected water then percolated 
into the soil to become available to the 
new plants. 

"After we finished the project and 
looked at it with satisfaction we decided 
that more people should be developing 
these skills," said Nickels. "There is so 
much work to do just in that one village, 
but then to look at the rest of Africa, we 
urgently need skilled workers. Acquiring 
these skills isn't as difficult as most 
would think and it can be personally 
rewarding. Anyone can participate." 

"The course offers a unique combina
tion of experiences, said Nugent. "An 
organized stay in one of Africa's most 
politically stable countries, a stay in a 
safari-style camp on the edge of a Maasai 
village, a safari through the wildlife park, 
the learning of new skills for healing the 
landscape and direct involvement in 
Third World aid. Too often people are 
reluctant to make a donation to aid pro
jects because they are unsure of the effec
tiveness. This is the perfect opportunity 
to see for yourself." 

The first two-week-long course runs 
from November 18 to 29. The course 
costs $1,500 (US) and participants must 
also find their own way to Nairobi. 

More information about the project is 
also available from www. permaculture
plants.com or by contacting Michael 
Nickels at 653-9565 or at seven
ravens2002 @yahoo.com. 

s~~Zt S~LT ~PRING ISLAND, BC 

www.seabreezeinns.com -· 

250 537 4145 I II ' -

0 1 

Reservations 1 800 434 4112 

Wherever you are in the world, 
the islands are never far away. 

Gulf Islands _Online 

www.gulfislands.net 
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Special Events 

M~ve l~to f:n~:~;; ~~~~;ls 
with Roseinary,run,l eye\-y 
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ss .Painters 
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Evolving Earth •Th eatre 
Glasse.s , f}eg i S!r~ · · 
MahonHall, 3-5p: , 
> · ::,:;:_ ·:;;:=::::::- ::b}:c,._. · :::=:-:-.-· · ::::;:, :{·: 

THURS. 
Sept. 19 

Special Events 
Book launch and Reading. 
For Maureen Moore's Not 
the Or ient. Salt Spring 
Books, 6:30 p.m. 
Beavers, Cubs & Scouts 
Registration . At Farmers' 
Institute, 7-8:30 p.m. 

Meetings 
SS Community Services. 
AGM at Community 
Gospel, 6 p.m. 
Alliance of Salt Spring 
Artists. Jankura Lounge, 
ArtSpring, 7 p.m. 
ASTAR. Members-only 
meeting (new members 
welcome).Farmers' 
Institute upstairs , 7:30 
p.m. 

Music 
Planet Music. Funky jazz at 
the Tree House Cafe, 7:30-
10:30. 

Family 
Japanese Calligraphy #1. 
A Fables Cottage work
shop, 3:30-4:30 p.m. 

Meetings 

SAT 
Sept. 21 

Special Events 

Christmas Toy Run . 
Motorcyclists leave from 
Don Irwin Collision on 
Desmond Crescent, 11 
a.m. 
leah Stein Dance 
Workshop Performance. 
Cats Pajamas Studio. Free. 
4:30p.m. 
A Time for Peace. United 
Church, 7:30 p.m. 
Island Pathways Bike 
Ride. Trans-Canada trail 
railbed from Holt Creek 
Trestle to Skutz Falls and 
return . Call llltyd , 653· 
9392. 

Music 

KC Kelly. Slide. & steel at 
the Tree House Cafe, 1 :30-
4:30 p.m. 
Xavier Rudd. Inner Garage, 
8 p.m. Tix $12 at Acoustic 
Planet. Info: Jordy, 653-
9797. 

WHAT'S ON WHAT'S ON WHAT'S ON 

H OUSE H UNTING 
ON SALT SPRING? 

To get the best mortgage 
& 

the "BEST MORTAGE RATES" 

ARLENE 
MODDERMAN 

(250) 537-4090 
No fees ever! 

Music by Salt Spring artists is available 
on the Internet at 

_SaltSpringMusic.Com. 
Visa, Mastercard • Secure server 

Prompt shipping • 30-day satisfaction guarantee 

Cinema 
City by the Sea - Robert De Niro stars as a police officer who must 
investigate his own son in a murder case. Good performances from 
De Niro, James Franco and Eliza Dushku. "City by the Sea is a gritty, 
brilliant film inspired by a true story," says Larry King. 

Cable TV 
Salt Spring TV, Cable 12 viewers can revisit Poetry in the Gallery 
from November 2000 and the Where Art Meets Nature fundraising 
series. Brian Brett, Frank Burnaby, Christina Bairns, Mona Fertig, 
Peggy Frank, Shirley Graham, Peter Levitt, Murray Reiss, Ahava 
Shira, Chris Smart and Shilo Zylbergold read from their published 
and new works. Wedged between the poets are Charley and Lisa 
Erck, who delighted the packed ArtSpring gallery with a musical 
interlude of bluegrass tunes. 
Runs continuously for 24 hours from Friday, September 20 at 3 p.m. 

Exhibitions 
Pegasus Gallery of Canadian Art presents a new selection of metal
lic basketry by Fran Solar. 
Donna Hall shows an acrylic mixed media show called Landmarks at 
Roasting Co. in Ganges through September. 
Christina Heinemann presents This & That, works in various media, 
at Moby's Pub through September. 
Solo Duo , a show of recent watercolors and oil/acrylic work by 
Adrien Town and Dana Pennington is at Island Savings until the end 
of September. ' 
August Gallery is open at 111 Morningside Wednesdays through 
Mondays from 11-5. Work by Stefanie Denz, Barb Clarke, Laura Keil 
and Julie McKinnon. 
Diana Dean's Artemisia Gallery at 135 North View Road is open 
daily by appointment. 

· WHAT'S ON 

MON. 
Sept. 23 

Special Events 

Move Into Fitness . 
Meaden Hall, 9-10 a.m. 
Evolving Earth Theatre. 
Drama workshops for all 
ages start today. Info : 
Viana, 537-4088. 

Meetings 

lady Minto Hospital 
Auxiliary Society. General 
meeting, Lions Hall , 1:30 
p.m. Visitors welcome. 

WHAT'S ON 

GULF ISLANDS DRIFTWOOD 

Abbeyfield Housing Society 
AGM 

At Fulford Hall, Sunday, September 22, 3pm. 
' A south-end Abbeyfield house will be discussed. 

as::$) 

.· ... · . ·~~ car~:boutco~Trl~ni~ " . . . ~ 
'IIIBIITY FOODS™ ~ 

Fresh is what we're famous for! • 

Wherever you are in the world, 
the islands are never far away. 

Gulf Islands Online 

www.gulfislands.net 

VISITOR INFORMATION 
is on the Internet -

at www.gulfislands.net 

Accommodations • Weather • Maps • Events cal

endar • Local news 

r------- - -- -- ---- - -- -- ------- - - - - - --~ 
OLDER CAR DISCOUNT! I 

I 
Summer Storewide Sale Continues ... 

SAVE 15% OFF PARTS AND SERVICE 
Applies to 1993 model year and older Honda cars, 

I Valid on invoices over $99.00. Some restrictions apply. 
1J Not valid with any other coupon or discount, ld\l ' 

t! 
I 
I 
I 
I 
I 
I ~ Hondar~City EXPIRES SEPTEMBER 30, 2002 I 

OP CODE: IS I 

CUSTOM ORDER YOUR NEW SAVE 50°/o 
LEATHER OR FABRIC FURNITURE ••••••• •• UP TO 
RECLINERS LEATHER SOFAS 
from $449 from $988 

SOFAS from $688 
LOVESEATS from $488 
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Worldwide Sept. 11 dove release 
takes flight from Salt Spring idea 

HOT TUB REPAIR 
H. Hermann Services 
Sales I Service I Chemistry 

Repairs of Saunas • Pools • Jaccuzies 

Covers on sale now! 
Renew your hot tub 

Replace your old worn cover 
By TIMOTHY HUME 
Special to the Driftwood 

It had been a boyhood 
dream from the age of eight. 
Importing pigeons from a 
foreign country because they 
must be better racing birds, if 
they came from somewhere 
exotic. 

Boys who kept pigeons 
back then dreamed of such 
things, all wanting to have 
better flyers than anyone else. 

I was finally working 
towards fulfilling that dream. 
For eight months, Tony De 
Pinto, a pigeon flyer in New 
York, and I were sorting 
through all the red tape 
involved in importing, 
exporting and shipping live 
animals across international 
borders. It had literally take~ 
months and hundreds of dol
lars to arrange, what with all 
the government paperwork 
and fees, veterinarian inspec
tions, vaccinations, plane fare 
and more documents - not 
to mention acquiring the 
proper airline and department 
of agriculture approved ship
ping containers. 

We were excited and get
ting close. This was .to be my 
reward for a lifetime of 
dreaming, a vision I had 
waited almost 50 years to see 
come to fruition. 

My new loft was built and 
waiting for the exotic import
ed racing birds to arrive from 
New York. 

The pigeons were to be 
shipped via air to Seattle, 
where I would pick them up 
the next day and bring them 
home to Salt Spring Island. 

There was a flurry of last
minute phone calls to New 
York, airlines, Canadian and 
U.S. Customs and the agri
culture departments on both 
sides of the line. Also, calls 
to hotels and friends in 
Seattle that would retrieve the 
birds if anything should go 
"wrong , or if we were 
delayed. 

Everything was in order 
and we had back-up plans to 
assure that nothing could go 
wrong. I was excited beyond 
words. This was the day my 
magical racing pigeons were 
to be flown from New York. 
My boyhood dream was 
becoming a reality at last. 

I had risen early to care for 
my oh-so-ordinary Canadian 
pigeons, sent a last e-mail to 
Tony, assuring everything 
was great and we had reser
vations at a nice hotel in 
Seattle. It was an overnight 
flight for the bird s, and 
another whole day before we 
could get them home. We 
would be there to meet the 
birds when they arrive, we'd 
catch the next ferry back to 
Victoria, Canada Customs 
and Department of 
Agriculture personnel would 
inspect the birds once more. 
They had been informed of 
our arrival time and every
thing was in order - the 
papers all signed and fees 
paid. 

I got my coffee and was 
called to see what had just 
happened on TV. 

Tony and I wer~ doing 
together. 

It all started with a sugges
tion on September 9 that we 
try to do something positive 
on the anniversary of such a 
sad, dark day. 

Tony thought it was a 
good idea and we agreed to 
synchronize our liberation of 
the white doves. 

I'm proud to say the idea 
was born here on Salt 
Spring. 

E-mails flew about the 
globe in record time 

Pigeon fanciers around the 
world embraced the idea. So 
far I have heard that there 
were simultaneous releases 
on Vancouver and Gabriola · 
island, in Alberta,Ontario, 
Quebec, California, Hawaii, 
England, Scotland and even 
in China. 

We all have to reach out 
with love, peace and joy. We 
all have to turn this world 
around by creating beauty 
rather than hatred, fear and 
anger. 

Flying our doves together 
sharing the same sky is the 
symbolic act that can help 
bring us all together. 

100 Twinflower Way 537 ·5147 holger@hermann.ca 

Hello -- .. .-, -·.-

Baby:! 

THE S S I Presented in association with Cominuing 
• • • Studt es. Stmon Fraser Umverslly 

PHILOSOPHERS' 
No formal training in philosophy required. 
Rea/life experience desirable. Come join our discussions. 

Sunday,Sept.29,2002 
2:00-4:00 pm at the Core Inn 
Moderator: Stan Shapiro 

What is "Quality-of-Life"? 
How can we measure it? 
How can we improve it? 
Is it really better on Salt Spring? 

Admission charge $5 (students $2) 
Limited seating. Doors open I :45pm 

SYMBOLIC ACT: Salt Spring's Timothy Hume releas
es pigeons from his Salt Spring home. The birds 
were released simultaneously around the world on 
September 11. 

And it amazed me how 
fast and far the idea spread. 

There were thousands of 
doves flyi ng all over the 
world on September I I. 

Advance reservations recommended, call 653-4788 

I was standing there with 
my coffee, suddenly stunned 
to a frozen silence, watching 
a horror unfold live on the 
screen. 

It was total disbelief at 
first. I thought this must be 
some kind of Hollywood 
movie, that it could not be for 
real. 

I was in shock. 
My boyhood dream shat

tered, crumbled on that 
dreadful morning of 
September 11, 2001. 

The World Trade Centre 
towers were both utterly 
destroyed. In just a matter of 
minutes there was nothing 
left save a smoking pile of 
rubble and broken bodies. 

The world was in shock. 
My pigeon project, as we 

called it, my small, insignifi
cant dream, came crashing 
down with those towers. 

How many deeper dreams 
were smashed that day? 
Hundreds, thousands really, 
and the world will never for
get what happened on 
September 11. 

My pigeons never did get 
imported. It just started to get 
too complicated, but I did 
make a deep and las ting 
friendship with a man in New 
York I had never met. 

We are tied together by our 
love of pigeons and a disaster 
we have had to share. We're 
still sharing and always will. 

This September 11 , Tony 
and I flew our pigeons simul
taneously as a memorial , 
releasing our white doves in 
remembrance. It's the idea of 
putting beauty back into the 
skies over New York and the 
skies around the world. 

At exactly 10 a.m. in New 
York, my friend Tony liberat-

ed 25 white doves as I here 
on distant Salt Spring island 
liberated my flock at 7 a.m. 
Our birds took wing together 
in a sky that touches us all. 

It was our way of bringing 
joy back to a wounded 
world; our way of honouring 
the lost and each other. It's 
our way of loving life. It's 
our way of fighting terrorism 
by creating beauty. 

I sent off a few e-mails to 
some other pigeon fancier 
friends, inviting them to join 
us in the memorial release 

DO YOU READ magazines? 
The students of Salt Spring Island Middle School sure hope so as their annual magazine 
subscription fund-raising campaign starts on September 13th and it runs for 2 weeks. The 
students are hoping to make their campaigns the best ever. Please take the time to: 

• renew your current magazine subscriptions at your home or office 
• select new magazines that may interest you or 
• send someone a gift through the program 

One of the dynamic students of the school will be please to take your order and offer a selection of over 500 different 
magazines to select from. Lowest prices in Canada (competitor coupons are accepted), product satisfaction and 
service are guaranteed 1 00%. Please make cheques payable to the school. This year the school is using Canadian 
Community Reading Plan (CCRP), which is owned and operated here in Western Canada. It guarantees that 40% 
of funds raised stays with the student's campaign here in our community. These funds assist in enhancing 
students activities and financing of various supplies. Everyone involved would like to thank the community in 
advance for making the campaign a great success. 

Phoenix Ele~entary School has a few openings in the 
primary class for September 2002 

Phoenix Elementary is a publicly funded, alternative school 
offering programs for Kindergarten to Grade Seven students. 
Located on a beautifully treed acreage near Ganges, Phoenix 
School strives to ensure a peaceful, cooperative family-centered 
approach to learning. It is a place where students, teachers, and 
parents have a voice, and are extensively involved, in the 
educational process. 
Phoenix Elementary: 

• Has small, multi-age classrooms 
• Encourages student responsibility and decision-making 
• Allows for flexible attendance to accommodate home-schooling needs 
• Draws on the passions and skills of the parents and community to enhance student 

exposure to the arts (both fine and practical) 
• Encourages the development of the whole child in a respectful atmosphere 
• Is free for Canadian students 

• 
• 

Has dedicated and talented staff 
Welcomes family involvement! 

For more information please contact Shelly Johnson, principal at 537-1156 
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Course looks at 
food as health 
By MITCHELL SHERRIN 
Staff Writer -

Presenters at an upcoming 
workshop are conspiring to 
instigate a nutritional revo
lution to help participants 
seize control of their own 
health. 

The Food is Health week
end workshop at Salt Spring 
Centre aims to promote 
major changes in health and 
well-being for participants 
through discussion and 
exploration in topics of 
food quality, the importance 
of organic foods and the use 
of herbs in diets. 

"It's all about self
empowerment," said pre
senter Dan Jason. 

"We're taking back our 
food," added fellow presen
ter Alan Martin with a 
smile. 

The two spoke with a 
Driftwood reporter in 
Jason's lush and bountiful 
garden at the Salt Spring 
Centre. 

"I know there are people 
out there who are not eating 
as well as they would like to 
be eating," Martin said. 

"Often we get caught in 
an environment that rein
forces certain eating pat
terns and a workshop offers 
an opportunity to try some 
new things." 

The Food is Health work
shop will revolve around 
three central themes, Martin 
said. 

The first theme is that 
attammg a balanced 
lifestyle that values diet, 
health and exercise is not 
complicated. 

"In the end it's fairly sim
ple. What's complicated is 
what's been done to pro
cessed foods. What's simple 
is the instructions to eating 
well," he said. 

A second tenet promotes 
eating locally produced 
organic foods. 

"On opposite sides of the 
spectrum is stuff grown 
with chemicals and poisons 
where soil is non-existent, 
except as a means to hold 
up the plant; and crops 
grown in organic soil, 
which is teeming with life 
and vitality," Jason said. 

A third presenter, Girija 
Emery, will discuss 
Ayurvedic diets, nutrition 
and herbal medicine. 

Informative sessions will 
be integrated with yoga 
classes, a garden tour, food 
preparation and vegetarian 
meals. 

Jason 

W e 
w o n ' t 
exclude 
meals as 
something 
independent 
of work
shops," 
J a s o n 
noted. 

"This is about food after 
all." 

Martin also indicated that 
the workshop will be fairly 
active. 

"We won't be sitting on 
, our butts all day," he 

laughed. . 
"We're hoping to attract 

people who want to 
improve their understanding 
of food and imp~ove their 
health through improved 
eating," he said. 

Though Emery, Jason and 
Martin have an agenda 
planned for the five sessions 
of the three-day workshop, 
they hope discussions will 
be driven by questions, con
cerns and interests from 
participants. 

"We've got a lot of expe
rience to offer. We've both 
been involved in our respec
tive areas for 30 years," 
Martin said. 

As a retired professor of 
human kinetics from UBC, 
Martin has presented 
research on diet, exercise 
and body composition at 
conferences around the 
world. 

Jason is owner-operator 
of Salt Spring Seeds, an 
author of several organic 
cooking and gardening 
books and a founding direc
tor of both Seeds of 
Diversity Canada and the 
Organic Farming and 
Ecoforestry Apprenticeship 
Program. 

With diplomas in herbal 
medicine from Dominion 
Herbal College and the 
Utah School of Natural 
Medicine, Emery has also 
received yoga teacher certi
fication from Swami 
Vishnudevanda. 

"We should be able to 
answer a lot of questions," 
said Jason. 

"We're not talking about 
fanatical diets," Martin 
noted. "We're talking about 
eating things as they've 
always been eaten, right up 
to the last 50 years." 

For more information 
about the Food is Health 
workshop, call Georgette 
(537-2326) at the Salt 
Spring Centre. 

Salt Spring Island Community Senifffi 
268 Fulford-Ganges Rd. 

537·9971 
ALL OF OUR SERVICES ARE FREE 

* 24 HR. CRISIS LINE: Dial 0 and ask for ZENITH 2262 (no charge). 
Caller is connected with the Need Crisis Centre in Victoria. 

* EMERGENCY FOOD BANK: Open Tuesday 11-3. 
* COUNSELLING SERVICES: Crisis and short-term counselling provided 

by Community Workers. 
* ALCOHOL & DRUG PROGRAM: Prevention & treatment service is free 

& confidential. 
* FAMILY PLACE: DROP IN- Closed for the summer, counselling is by 

appointment, call 537-9176. 
* RECYCLE DEPOT: Open Tuesday- Saturday from 10:00am-5pm, 349 

Rainbow Rd., 537-1200. 
* COMMUNITY WELLNESS PROGRAMS COORDINATOR: Call Sharon 

Glover at 537-4607. 
* Emergency Mental Health Services available: 4pm to midnight. 

Access is available through the Emergency Rm at Lady Minto Hospital 
call: 538-4840 

GLOWING: Jordan Barry and Rhys Hardy are lit from 
below as they check_ out a display at the After Fair Affair, 
held at Garden Faire Gallery and Nursery. The event coin
cided with the annual Salt Spring Fall Fair, held just up 
the road on Saturday and Sunday. Photo by Denick Lundy 

Lisa Maxx uplifted · 
by new equipment 

While a summer community fundraiser collected the funds 
for a "lift" for Lisa Maxx, the apparatus that lets Maxx trans
port her electric wheelchair was recently installed on her 
vehicle. 

Close to $4,000 was raised at a Let's Give Lisa a Lift 
fundraising dance and silent auction at Beaver Point Hall at 
the end of June. 

Maxx spent six weeks at G.F. Strong Rehabilitation Centre 
receiving treatment for her severe arthritis this summer and 
amazed people she met with her story of Salt Spring gen
erosity. 

"They're mouths just· dropped open" she said, "It does 
happen over there, but for the most part people are just strug
gling along on their own. So we are very blessed." 

She has already taken one off-island, back-to-school shop
ping trip with her daughter, and was able to eiDOY the fall fair 
courtesy of the lift. 

So many people deserve thanks for helping with the lift 
purchase initiated by Jill and Ken Lee, she said. 

Maxx will also be teaching some workshops later this fall. 

Google drops a 
muffin and Orth 
picks up $1 ,300 

It is n-ot often that a crowd 
is held in rapture by the 
anticipation of a cow drop-
ping a "muffin." · 

However, the phe-
nomenon can be witnessed 
at least once a year at the fall 
fair's Rotary Club Muffin 
Madness Drop. 

On her first outing 
Sunday, Google the cow -
brought in at the last minute 
by the Cunningham family 
of Churchill Farm - "per
formed admirably," said a 
Rotary Club press release. 

'There was speculation by 
some that the crowd would 
have a wait on their hands as 
Google was witnessed to be 
warming up in the bam just 
prior to her entrance in the 
ring. This was not the case, 
however, as Google, likely 

influenced by the excitement 
and concentrated attention, 
succumbed to the pressure 
within a minute of entering 
the ring." 

The first muffin was 
dropped with authority on 
lucky square #240 owned by 
Hermann Orth of Calvin's 
Bistro, who was immediate
ly informed of his big win. 

The Rotarian judges on 
hand were quickly able to 
discern that a video replay 
was unnecessary and so no 
appeal is expected. 

Orth won the $1,300 
grand prize. 

Tickets for the event were 
again sold out. 

Proceeds suppor-t Gulf 
Islands Secondary scholar
ships and other Rotary ini
tiatives. 

IS YOUR WELL WATER SAFETO DRINK? 

Contamination can occur without 
changes in colour or taste. 

$25.00 per test • Results in 24 hours 
Be Safe • Test Annually! 

mRESEARCH 
I ; 

2062 Henry Avenue W. 
Sidney, B.C. V8L 1Y5 

t 
656·1334 

'· :-.-.: 

I nominate. ______________________ _ 

Phone# _________________________________________ __ 

Because:. ___________________ __::_ __ --'-

>. 
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photos in 
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Harvest Time 
supplement 
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'Bright warrior' activist 
gives presentation Tuesday 
By EILEEN WTTEWAALL 
Special to the Driftwood 

"What is a borderless 
world? It is a world emptied 
of every value and principle 
except one, accumulation." 

This quote in Eric 
Kierans' book The World 
We Want challenges the cur
rent belief in the validity and 
legitimacy of wealth accu
mulation. 

In Canada today, some 
people have done very well 
for themsel ves, and have 
accumulated unprecedented 
wealth. On the other hand, 
our current economic system 
has also Jed to food banks 
and destitution for thousands. 

In response to this 
marginali zation of our fe l
low Canadians, Michae l 
Valpy in the Globe and Mail 
asks the key question: "Does 
anyone ask what we are 
going to do with all the peo
ple we first throw out of 
work, and then throw -off 
welfare?" 

Joan Johannson, author of 
Discovering the Bright 
Warrior: Confessions of a 
Social Activist, wi ll address 
these issues on Tuesday, 

Sep tember 24 at the Gul f 
Islands Secondary School 
library at 7:30p.m. 

She will challenge us to 
reconsider our va lues. Do 
we want to live in a world 
where money is our highest 
value? Or do we want to live 
in a world where we value 
people, communities and the 
earth? 

Johannso n is an author 
and activist from Winnipeg 
who is on a west cost speak
ing tour. 

Her Sa lt Spring talk i s 
titled Joy in the Midst of 
Su ffe rin g: the Search for 
Healing for Ourselves, our 
Comm uniti es and our 
World. An open discuss ion 
will follow. 

Johannson was a founding 
member of Canadian 
Associa t ion of the Non
Employed (CANE), and its 
chai rperson f rom 1993 to 
2000. She has served on the 
board of the National Anti
Poverty Assoc iation, Ten 
Days for Global Just i ce 
(now K AIROS, Canadi an 
Ec umenica l Justi ce 
In i tiative) and Urban Core 
Support Ne twork . She is 

now on the Steering 
Committee of Basic Income 
Canada. 

Through her speaking to 
community and government 
groups across Canada, and 
i n her several books, she 
challenges the stereotypes 
and discrimination faced by 
people who are economical
ly poor. 

She will share her feelings 
of being empty and power
l ess after years as an anti
poverty activist. She decided 
to find a better way, and 
eventually discovered the 
"bright warrior." I t is a per
sonal story of learning how 
to live j oy fully in a world 
full of suffering. 

However, it i s not just a 
story of personal transforma
tion, but also a story fill ed 
with ideas about the path we 
can take together to heal our 
wounded and broken world. 

This event is sponsored by 
the Coalition of Concerned 
Citi ze ns of Salt Sprin g 
Island; KAIROS, a Canadian 
ecum enica l soc ial j ust ice 
organization ; and Salt Spring 
Islanders for Justi ce and 
Reconciliation. 

First hand look at People's Summit. 
For peop le who wished 

they could have joined the 
Group of Six Bi ll ion (G6B) 
in Calgary this summer, an 
event next Saturday could 
be the next best thing. 

The 12 Salt Spr in g 
Islanders who attended the 
G6B Peo ple' s Summit , 
held concurrently with the 
G8 K ananas ki s meeti ng, 
will give a presentation at 
the U ni ted Chu rc h i n 
Ganges beginn ing at 7:30 
p.m. 

Two key organi zers of 
the Cal gary confere nce, 
Saren and Al ison Azer of 
Vancouver, will be talki ng 
about the conference and 
the hosting next year in 
Vancouver of the North 
American chapter of the 
World Social Forum which 
grew out of the G6B. 

Gary McNutt, one of the 
islanders who attended, 
will show his video called 
Messages from the G6B, 
which he filmed during the 
university sessions and at 
various off-campus activi
ties. 

Saren Azer is a post-doc
toral fe llow at St. Paul's 
Hospital in Vancouver, spe
cializing in pulmonary dis
eases, and he also teaches 
at the UBC Faculty of 
Medicine. · 

Saren Azer is very active 
in human rights and envi
ronmental issues, and while 
l i v i ng in Edm onton he 
ch aired the Amn es ty 
International Chapter and 
the International Society 
f or Peace and Human 
Rights. He came to Canada 
from the Iranian side. of 
Kurdistan in 1994 and is a 
writer and poet. 

Alison Azer is also 
involved in social justice 
i ssues, and is a writer and 
res earcher focu sin g on 
issues related to the impact 
of corporatism on human 
rights and the environment. 

She studies the oil and 
gas industry - particularly 
its operations in Africa and 

So uth Americ a, and the 
consequences for indige
nous peoples and their land. 

The World Social Forum 
bega n in Porto Alegre, 
Brazil in 2001 to serve as a 
gathering for civil society 
whose members believe 
that another world is possi
ble. 

Hundreds of volunteers 
will be needed and 
islanders are invited to talk 
about how it might happen. 

Call M arg Simons at 
653-4283 or John and 
Ro semary Baxter, 537-
440 I for more information 
about the September 28 
event. 

"'• Accredited ""' 

YDSA-BC 
a Motor Dealer., 

www.mdsa.bc.ca 

MANAGERS 
ISLAND SPECIALS 

1999 Odyssey 
4 spd auto. NC. §o.ooo kms 

1990 Pathfinder SE 
V6. auto, 4x4, fall special 

$25,950 $9,950 
1983 Volvo 240 1995 Escort 1998 jeepTJ 

Turbo, 4 dr., standard, Wagon LX Sport 
134.000 kms Exceptional condition. Only 49.000 kms 

$J,950 auto, silver Excellent shape 

1992 VW Passat 
$8,950 $16,950 

Wagon 1999 Honda 
1996 Stratus ES 

4 cyl auto. 89,000 kms,A/C Civic H/B 
510,950 Auto, grea t pr ice Auto. loaded. Offered @ 

$13,950 510,950 
2001 GMC 1994 Aerostar 1998 Honda Civic LXG 

Stepside P/U Sport ~ cyl manual, ~ dr. 60 ,000 kms va. 5 speed. 17,000 kms 

525,950 
6 cyl , auto $14,950 SPECIAL 58,950 

1994 Toyota Tercel 1993 Nissan 1999VW Golf 
~ cyl , manual, 134,000 kms Access only 35.000 kms, 5 speed 

57,950 Sportwagon, auto. 4 cyl SPECIAL$ 16, 9 50 SALE 56,950 
1997 Honda 1996 Saturn Stn Wgn 1998 Honda CRV 
Accord SE S·speed, exc. condition • 5 spd, clean 

4 cyl , auto, A/C. 52,000 kms 59,950 521,450 
ONLY $18,450 

1997 CRV EX 
199 1 Accura Integra 1997 Accord EXR 4 cyl . 4 sp auto, AIC. 

106,000 kms 

510 950 

TRU.::>T 

SOUTH PENDER ISLAND LOCAL 
TRUST COMMITTEE 

NOTICE OF PUBLIC HEARING 
NOTICE is hereby · given that the South Pender Island Local Trust 
Committee will hold a Public Hearing on the following proposed bylaw: 

* South Pender Island Local Trust Committee Bylaw 91 - cited as "South 
Pender Island Off icial Community Plan, 2002" 

for the purpose of allowing the public to make representations to the Local 
Trust Committee respecting matters contained in the proposed bylaw. The 
Public Hearing will be held on Saturday, October 5, 2002 at 12:30 PM in the 
South Pender Island Fire Protection Society Firehall , 9861 Gowlland 
Point Road, South Pender Island, BC. 

At the public hearing, al l persons who believe that their interest in property is 
affected by the proposed bylaw shall be afforded a reasonable opportunity to 
be heard or to present written submissions respecting matters contained in the 
proposed bylaw. 

In general terms: 

The purpose of South Pender Island Local Trust Committee Bylaw No. 91 is to 
repeal "South Pender Island Official Community Plan Bylaw No. 28, 1989", as 
amended, and replace it with a new Official Community Plan Bylaw, "South 
Pender Island Official Community Plan, 2002", as contained in Bylaw No. 91 , 
and as authorized under the authority afforded the South Pender Island Local 
Trust Committee under the Local Government Act and the Islands Trust Act. 
The new Plan is intended to provide guidance in future land use decisions 
undertaken by the South Pender Island Local Trust Committ~e fo r the area 
covered by the Plan. 

Proposed Bylaw No. 91 consists of an enabling bylaw and six schedules as fol
lows: 

Schedule "A" - is the policy document which contains statements of broad 
goals, more specific objectives, and both general and specific policies respect
ing the form and character of existing and proposed land and marine waters 
based use, development, and servicing requirements in the area covered by 
the Plan. The area covered by the Plan is assigned primary land and marine 
waters use designations for Residential , Commercial, Community and 
Government Services, Agricultural , Forest, Parks and Outdoor Recreation, 
Resource Protection, Marine Transportation, Marine Commercial, Marine 
General, and Marine Protection. Additionally, the Schedule contains objec
tives and policies addressing certain permits that may be issued by the South 
Pender Island Local Trust Committee. 

Schedule "B" - is a land and marine waters use designation map that provides 
a geographic reference for the use designations addressed in Schedule A and 
also shows areas within the Agricultural Land Reserve. 

Schedule "C" - is a map showing Permit Area designations. 

Schedule "0 " - is a map of existing and proposed roads, parks, trails, and 
oceanfront accesses. 

Schedule "E" - is a map that conceptually outl ines some natural areas of envi
ronmental sensitivity and others where natural features have been subject to 
modification. 

Schedule "F" - is a map that identifies areas that are greater than 30 degrees 
slope as area that may, conceptually, be subject to hazardous conditions. 

Copies of the proposed bylaw and relevant background documents that may 
be considered by the Local Trust Committee in respect of this Bylaw may be 
inspected at the Islands Trust Office, 200 - 1627 Fort Street, Victoria, BC, 
between the hours of 8:30 a.m. and 4:30 p.m., Monday to Friday inclusive, 
exclud ing statutory holidays, commencing Wednesday, September 18, 2002 
up to and including Friday, October 4, 2002. 

Written submissions may be delivered: 

1) to the Islands Trust Office, 200 - 1627 Fort Street, Victoria, BC, 
V8R 1H8, (FAX (250) 405-5155) prior to 4:30p.m., Friday, October 4, 
2002;and 

2) after 4:30p.m. , Friday, October 4, 2002, to the South Pender Island Local 
Trust Committee, at the Public Hearing at the aforementioned time and 
place. 

Inquiries regarding the proposed Bylaw may be directed to the Islands Trust 
Office, at (250) 405-5151, or for toll -free access, request a transfer via Enquiry 
BC: in Vancouver, at 660-2421 , and elsewhere in BC at 1-800-663-7867. 

THE SOUTH PENDER ISLAND LOCAL TRUST COMMITTEE WILL NOT 
RECEIVE REPRESENTATIONS ON THE BYLAW AFTER THE CONCLU
SION OF THE PUBLIC HEARING. 

South Pender Island Local Trust Committee 

VISITOR INFORMATION 

Linda Prowse 
Deputy Secretary 

is on the Internet at www.gulfislands.net 

Accommodations • Wea ther • Maps • Eve n ts c a le ndar • L ocal news 
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Wakeup and smell the coffee. 
We are now open 8am-10pm daily. 

PORTERS 250-537-4700 
RESERVATIONS 
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SALT SPRING 
VISITOR 

CIRCULATION 7,500 

Within Driftwood 4,000 

All Entry Points 3,500 

CALL RICK, ROBIN OR PETER FOR RATES 

537-9933 

LUNCHES 
. $695 starting at 

DINNERS 
starting at $1295 

'\ 

' '

T()()J.) An eclectic offering of 
WOOD FIRED FOOD SANDWICHES 
and unique cafe fore 

I~)Jl)~)) served up ina MEALS TO GO 
..a serene country setting SNACKS 

1.,()() )) only steps from the 

,.--....··oc·{;.( '"'~. • -"- f'· -h ,J ?:· 00 4 . Fernwood Wharf. DESSERTS 
l_Y' lntJ '-VInln§ l71> '3i ftp · pm Friendly service. 

. • Fresh coffee all day. ~ 
Fzve Course Menu . licensed premises. 411t 

with Choice of Entree $85 · sTEAK sANDWICH 

lli\.\TJ~N S'I'IU~I~'f $l. 
95 

,., 

Reservations Required 537-2362 -I I MARKET CAFE Thursdays & Saturdays 

Choose Casual or Formal Dining 321 FERNWOOD ROAD Open noon-8:00pm 1 1 .., ....... ! W W 111 ,_.,,,_.~,_,1\J 
537 2273 Tuesday to Sunday 

OUR SPECIALTIES: 
• Fresh Seafood • Lamb, Duck, Ribs 
• Creative Pastas • Children's Menu 
• Chicken, Beef • Vegetarian Dishes 

RESERVATIONS 537-5979 
Open every day for lunch & dinner 

"on the waterfront at Grace Pf. -

For the most complete source 

of visitor information, go to: 

www.gulfislands.net , 
ACCOMMODATION & DINING GUIDES 

LOCAL NEWS & WEATHER 
TOURIST INFORMATION & MAPS 

COMING EVENTS 

Gulf Islands Online 

ROASTERS @ FULFORD 

Its /1(,(/~ tAtue, ~ etiftee· .. 

........ a_, "*-lt9lliD~!tUAJ 

~~/ 
~ aJ(!,I!RI. 

(}Jit 653-2388 
(ope$e/IIJ6 

• FULFORD • 

a ~e::~~~iJIFf/?u6 
~ 537-2312 -

~ 
0\\\~~~ 

& wine to go 

~ 
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SALT 
SPRING 

VISITOR 
CIRCULATION 7,500 
Within Driftwood 4,000 
All Entry Points 3,500 

CALL RICK, ROBIN OR 
PETER FOR RATES 

537-9933 

House 

Aerobics 
Cardio 
Weights 

Top prices paid for top books. 

Home visits for large collections 
by appointment 

The Gulf Island's 
only complete marine sales 

and service centre. e We service: 
HONDA • MERCRUISER 

'( ~ VOLVO • YANMAR ~ )( 

.:Y Fully licensed ~ 
Factory mechanics 

UPPER GANGES RD 
537-4202 

INNE 
SALT SPRING ISLAND, B.C. 

FROM I The island's S89 S119 premier 
weekdays weekends resort motel. 
www.seabreezeinns.com 

250 537 4145 
Reservations 1 800 434 4112 

Hot tub now available! 
I 

SOUTHEY 

fAl BEACH 
~ACCESS 

~BOATING 

00 CAMPING 

~CYCLING 

0 FRESHWATER 
~FISHING 

~GOLF 

[8 GOVT. WHARF 

1!!3] HIKING 

~MARINA 

00 MOVIES 

~ PICNICKING -

~ PLAYGROUND 

~SWIMMING 

~~TENNIS 

~VIEWPOINT 

MT. SULIVAN 
602m. 
1975 ft. 

The Salt Spring 
Centre of Yoga 
Food Is. Health, Sep 27-29 

Dan Jason, Dr. Alan Martin, and 
Girija Emery 

Workshop topics: 
Health, Nutrition, 

,, ~•A<,.woc, Organics, 
Diet, Herbs, 

Supplements, 
Vegetarianism ... 

Special Islander 
rate, $150: tuition 

for all workshops, 
2 asana classes, 

and lunches 

rp<>·ist.•r. 537-2326 

GULF ISLANDS DRIFTWOOD 

''9 .J ' 

'. 

~~~FRASER•s 
THIMBLE F~rs 

Comeand ~ 
discover ~ 

our fine selection 
of rare & unusual 

plants. ® 
175 ARBUTUS ROAD 537-5788 

Spring hrs: 1 0·4:30 • Closed Mondays 
www.thimblefarms.com 
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MUSICAL FUN: Monik Nordine, centre, joins members of t he Atomic Blues 
Band as several hours of music winds up at the After Fair Affair, held at Garden 
Faire Gallery and Nursery on Rainbow Road. Photot>;oemd<trnct1 

Writing workshop will use 
nature to inspire creativity 

Helping people open to 
their most authentic and 
powerful writing is the aim 
of a writing workshop set for 
Salt Spring Centre next 
weekend. 

Local poet and writer 
Lorraine Gane will teach A 
Spirit of Place making use of 
the centre property's forest 
trails, fields and gardens. 

"Nature supports and 
inspires creative work of all 
kinds as many artists on this 
island know," says Gane. "In 
the case of writing, it not 
only provides content mate
rials for poems, stories or 
other pieces, but helps bal
ance and ground the writer 
during the process." 

While part of the focus of 
"A Spirit of Place" is to help 
writers connect with and 
write about the environment 
around them, they will also 
be encouraged to write on 
any topic that arises during 

sessions. 
"It's my be lief that the 

most original and creative 
writing comes from a state 
of openness to the moment. 
When we can let go and 
write whatever comes to us, 
we are often surprised by the 
results," says Gane. 

Before coming to Salt 
Spring four years ago, Gane 
lived in Toronto where she 
taught writing at Ryerson and 
McMaster universities, as 
well as Georgian College and 
in her own private workshops. 

During these years she 
found that the greatest 
impediment for her students 
was an emphasis on the 
product, rather than the pro
cess of writing. 

"Focussed on the goal pri
marily, you let the analytical 
side of your mind take over, 
which dampens the creative 
flow," she says. "In a state of 
openness to the moment, the 

writer feels free to write 
whatever arises and there
fore gives up the judgmental 
aspect that limits writing." 

Gane's poems, articles, 
essays and reviews have 
been widely pu blished 
throughout Canada, the U.S. 
and Britain. 

Last December, a chap
book of poems called Earth 
Light was published on Salt 
Spring and just recently her 
first collection of poems,' 
Even the Slightest Touch 
Thunders on My Skin, was 
published by Black Moss 
Press in Ontario. 

A Spirit of Place runs 
from 10 a.m. to 4 p.m. on 
September 28-29. 
Participants can come for 
both days at $120 or for one 
day at $60, payable in 
advance. 

To register or for more 
information about the work
shop, call Gane at 537-5294. 

Popular 
Aussie 
on tap 

Described as an inspired 
songwriter and multi
instrumentalist with a 
powerful voice, Australian 
Xavier Rudd is perform- . 
ing in an intimate venue 
on Salt Spring Saturday 
night. 

"Those of you who have 
yet to hear Xavier are in 
for a unique experience," 
states a press release. "He 
is an inspired songwriter 
and has a voice that is 
powerful, almost shrill in 
one breath and in the next, 
soft and embracing." 

Rudd plays 12 and six
stri ng acoustic guitars, a 
Weissenborn lap steel gui
tar, a stomp box and the 
didgeridoo. With didgeri
doos mo unted on a stand 
he can play · therri simulta
neously with his guitars 
and stomp box. 

The ancient didgeridoo 
so und is said to add a 
"haunti ng and mystical 
q ual ity" to Xavier's 
music, which he describes 
as funky/fo lk/rock. 

"He blends these tradi
tions smoothly with that 
venerable instrument from 
another age and another 
culture." 

Rudd's last concert was 
a sell-out, and the Salt 
Spring venue has limited 
seating, so people should 
get tickets soon. They are 
$12 and avai lable from 
Acoustic Planet Music. 

Taking place at the 
Inner Garage, people need 
to call Jordy Sharp at 653-
9797 for directions or 
more information. Doors 
open at 7:30 p.m. with the 
concert starting at 8. 

Copies of Rudd's CD 
will also be available for 
sale. 

When you need ·the best 
BLUE ANGELS 
SKY HAWK 

· Solid 
Stainless 
Steel Case 
and Bracelet 

· Time and 
Calendar in 22 

Time Zones 
• Three World 
Time Alarms 

• 99 Minute 
Countdown 
Timer 

·One-Touch 
Interchangeable 

Analog/Digital Timer 
• Rotating Slide Rule Bezel 

• Push-Button Safety Clasp 
• 1ooM Water- Resistant 

• 4-year· Power Reserve 

OCITIZEN 

Monday 1Jights at Fulford Hall 
Showtimes: 7:30pm I Doors open at 7pm 

6:30 for season ticket holders 

Season tickets $70 
available from Lyn Strand 537-2828 &ssfolkclub, altspring.com 

Single show tickets $15 / 
available 2 weeks before show dates, 

available from: Acoustic Planet, Salt Spring Books 
& Stuff & Nonsense ' 
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Well-known organist set to perform, teach on SSI 
A world-renowned organ

ist is returning to Salt 
Spring to perform and offer 
his "vivacious yet disci
plined" teaching style to 
island choristers. 

Hosted by the local 
Anglican parish, Gerald 
Wheeler will be on island 
September 30 and October I. 

Wheeler has had a musi
cal association with the 
parish for many years, play
in g an "ex traordinary" 
recital at the consecration of 
All Saints ' church for which 
he also wrote an anthem. 

On Monday, September 
30, he will offer a choral 
workshop open to all island 
choris ters and congrega
tions, beginning at 7 p.m. at 
All Saints. 

According to a parish 
press release, "hi s style of 
teaching is engaging for all 
leve ls of si ngers and his 
expertise in choral technique 
and expression offers a won
derful learning opportunity." 

Cost of the workshop is 
$1 0 with registration at the 
chu rch office. Ph one 537-
2171. 

The- following eve ning, 

also at 7, Wheeler will play 
the island's only pipe organ 
in an "audience friendly" 
concert. 

His repertoire will lean 
toward the late Romantics, 
including composers 
Eugene Gigout, L. 
Lefebure-Wely and Alfred 
Hollins, interwoven with 
two or three favourite 
hymns. 

"His inimitable style and 
ski ll has earned him the rep
utation of being one of the 
world's greatest organists," 
notes the parish , whose 
Mu s ic M akers group has 
organized an opportunity 
for audience members to 
meet Wheeler in an infor
mal setting after the perfor
mance. 

Through his association 
with the parish o n Salt 
Spring Island, St. Andrew's 
Presbyterian Church in 
Victoria has been ab le to 
invite Wheeler to give a 
recital in celebration of the 
gift given to them, by Christ 
Church Cathedral , of vari
o us parts of their recently 
dismantled organ. 

Supported by th e 

Association of Downtown 
Churches, the concert at St. 
Andrew's on Friday, 
September 27 has generated 
tremendous excitement in 
the musical community of 
Victoria. Although the reno
vations on the organ in All 
Saints' will not be complet
ed by October, they too are 
delighted to be part of the 
thanksgiving, since parts of 
the organs from both the 
cathedral and St. Andrew's 
will soon be installed in All 
Saint's church. 

Wheeler, whose creative 
energy is indefatigable, will 
have played with the 
Montreal Symphony 
Orchestra at Places des Arts 
in Montreal on September 
24 and 25 and will repeat 
the performance in 
Carnegie Hall on October 
27. 

Whe e ler was born and 
ed ucated in England and 
received his musical train
ing at the Royal College of 
Music in London where his 
teachers included Harold 
Darke and Herbert Howells . 
He was awarded hi s 
Fellowship of the Royal 

Pia back for tango classes 
· Master tango teacher 

Miguel Pia of Buenos Aires 
will visit Salt Spring for the 
fourth time when his work
shop series begins on Friday, 
September 27. 

Salt Spring's Argen tine 
Tango group, Por el Amor 
del Tango, is sponsoring the 
classes which run through 
October 2. 

An introduction to tango 
for beginners will be offered 
on September 27 from 7-
8:30 p.m. at Lions Hall. 

A practice for all levels 
and a welcome will follow at 
8:30. 

Group, private and semi
private lessons will be 
offered. 

More information is avail
ab le on the website -

www. tangosal tspri ng.com. 
Phone Margie Korrison 
(founder of Por el Amor) for 
information and registration. 

Pia lives and teaches tango 
at the National Academy of 
Tango in Buenos Aires. He 
is regarded highly by many 
important instructors from 
Buenos Aires who teach 
around the world. 

Pia travels twice a year to 
the U.S., Canada and 
Europe. 

A doctor of dermatology 
by profession, he has dedi
ca ted hi s li fe ' in the last 
decade to hi s passio n -
tango - and his love for 
teaching this elegant dance. 

Pia is dedicated to the 
purity of the salon style of 
tango. 

"Everyone can dance 
tango with practise and per
sistence. vve live in a fast
paced world. We are impa
tient. Argentine tango has 
become trendy. Everyone 
wahts to tango now in a few 
quick lessons. That is why 
we are seeing so many 
derivative versions of the 
classical 'Argentine tango de 
salon,"' says Pia. 

He adds, "The most 
important ingredient in 
learning tango de salon is 
the love for tango. My part 
as a teacher is to develop this 
love in my students. I love 
ta ngo. I love to dance 
tango." 

All Pia workshop events 
take place at Lions Hall. 

No partner is required. 

NORTH END <FITNESS, 
' welcomes 

SHANNON. JOHNSTON 
to our staff! 

College of Organists in 
1956 and in 1996 received 
an Honorary Doctorate 
from the Diocesan 
Theological College in 
Montreal. 

After graduation he 
became assistant organist 
of St. Paul's Cathedral in 
London , but in . 1956 
accepted an appointment as 
organist of St. Matthew's 
Church in Ottawa. In 1966 
he bec a me director of 
music at Chris t Church 
Cathedral in Montreal, a 
post he held for 31 years . 
He now lives in Maine 
where he has been the 
director of music at St. 
Francis-by-the-sea 
Anglican Church in Blue 
Hill since 1996. 

As harpsichordist to the 
McGill Chamber Orchestra, 
he has toured South 
America, Mexico, Japan, 
South Korea, Taiwan and 
Hong Kong. 

He has given organ 
recitals in England at the 
cathedrals of Southwark, 
Guild fo rd, Portsmouth, 
Carlisle and Gloucester, at 

York Minster and St. Paul's 
Cathedral in London and at 
the abbeys of Westminster 
and Tewkesbury. 

Tickets for his concert at 
All Saints are $12 ($8 for 
students) and are available 

in advance at the church 
office, from 9 a.m. to noon 
Monday through Friday, 
and at et cetera. Those 
attending the workshop on 
Monday may obtain concert 
tickets for half price. 

KINDER GYM 
Children's 
Play Group 
starts Sept. 25, 2002 

Wednesdays & Fridays 
9:30 am-11:00 am 

Community Gospel Chapel 
147 Vesuvius Bay Rd. 

11~ new~ g- HW~U 
Open 7 days 

WE DO TAKE-OUTS! 
FULLY LICENSED 
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LAURIE'S RECYCLING & WASTE SERVICE 

DROP-OFF: 

PICK· UP: 

Sam · Spm Tuesday thru Saturday 
Next to Ganges Village Market 
Commercial & Residential 
Large Clean-ups & Recycling 

CALL 653·9279 

AN ISLAND FAMILY SINCE 1861 
**Please note: Due to lack of storage space, the "Art Thing" pictures are for sale, by donation, Tues. thru Sat. Many thanks to those supplying the 
pictures and those supporting our local charities, Core Inn, Greenwoods & Lady Minto. Also thanks to our previous Auctioneer, Arvid Chalmers. 
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7:30PM 
fH ***The Fugitive (1 993,Thriller) A 
doctor wrongly convicte(i of murdering his wife runs 
from the law to prove his innocence. Harrisen 
Ford, Seta Ward(2h30) 

8:00PM 
0 Big Bear (1998,Biography) The struggle 
of Chief Big Bear to keep his people from being 
forced onto reservations. Gordon Tootosis, 
Tantoo Cardinal (2h) 
illffi ***Armageddon • 
(1998,Action) A drill rigger and his crew embarK 
on a mission to tlow up an asterOid heading tor Earth. 
Bruce Willis, Liv Tyler (3h) 
ffi ***The Milagro BeanfieldWar 
(1988,Comedy) A farmer tries to convince others 
to stand up for their rights against land developers. 
Sonia Braga, Richard Bradford (2h l5) 
@) **The Road to Wellville 
(1994,Comedy) The plight of a couple after they 
converge on a turn-of-the-century spa in Michigan. 
Sir Anthony Hopkins, Bridget Fonda (2h30) 
f1J ***Scam (1992,Thriller) Agrifter 
who pre9s on the weaknesses of wealthy business
men, partners with ex-FBI agent. Christopher 
Walken, Lorraine Brasco (2h) 

8:30PM 
ffi ***Tomorrow Never Dies 
(1998,Action) Agent 007 teams up with a woman 
to stop a crazed media baron from starting a war. 
Pierce Brosnan, Michelle Yeah (2h30) 

9:00PM 
0 **Hearts In Atlantis (2001 ,Drama) 
A boy quickly befriends an otherworldly man who 
becomes a border in his family's home. Mika 
Boorem, David MorsEl (1 h45) 
0 * * Eye for an Eye 
(1996,Suspense) A mother becomes obsessed 
with stalking her daughter's rapist and killer. Sally 
Field, Kiefer Suthertand(2h) 
0 The Case of the Whitechapel 
Vampire (2002,Mystery) When a monk is found 
dead in a church, the terrified mission turns to 
Shertock Holmes. Matt Frewer. Kenneth Welsh 
(2h) 
ill ** Sommersby (1993,Drama) A 
man who was presumed dead returns after the Civil 
War and attempts to start life anew. Richard Gere, 
Jodie Foster (2h5) 

10:15PM 
ffi ***Brubaker (1980,True) A new 
warden gets himself thrown into jail to learn about his 
prisoner's living standards. Robert Redford, 
Yaphet Kotto (2h30) 

10:45 PM 
0 Tigerland (2000,Drama) Recruits endure 
advanced infantry training at Louisiana's infamous 
ligerland facility. Colin Farrell, Matthew Davis 
(1h45) 

11:05PM 
ill ****Casablanca 
(1942,Romance) A man's one true love walks 
into his bar with her freedom-fighter husband. 
Humphrey Bogart, Ingrid Bergman (lh45) 

11 :25PM 
ffi Richard Ill (1995,Drame) Un lord singu
laire entreprend de dlicimer Ia famille rt;¥ale afin 
d'usurper Ia oouronne. /an McKellan. Annette 
Bening(th55) 

MONDAY, SEP 23 
6:00PM 

ffi *Heavenly Bodies (1985,Musical) 
A young woman fights to keep her thriving dancercize 
club fr01m the owner of a rival club. Cynthia Dale, 
Richard Rebiere (1 h45) 

8:00PM 
0 Big Bear (1998,Biography) The struggle 
of Chief Big Bear to keep his people fr01m being -
forced onto reservations. Gordon Tootosis, 
Tantoo Cardina/(2h) 
f1J ***American Blue Note 
(1989,Drama) The true story of the off beat 
escapades of Jack Solow and his Jazz Quintet in the 
1960s. Tim Guinee, Charlotte D'amboise (2h) 

9:00PM 
0 **Highway (2001 ,Drama) A pool boy 
is forced to leave town after he is caught in bed with a 
mobster's wife. Jared Leta, Jake Gyllenhaal (2h) 
ill **The Beach (2000,Suspense) 
Three people in Bangkok discover an island beach 
that may not be as idyllic as it appears. Leonardo 
DiCaprio, Daniel York(2h30) 
ill ** Clara's Heart (1988,Drama) A 
Jamaican housekeeper influences !he life of a boy 
who is neglected by his parents. Whoopi 
Goldberg, Michael Ontkean (1 h45) 

10:00PM 
ffi *** By the Light of the Silvery 
Moon (1953,Romance) A soldier refuses to 
marry the love of his life until after he is financially 
secure. Doris Day, Gordon MacRae (2h) 

11:00PM 
0 ** Mexico City (2001 ,Thriller) A 
one-day visit to Mexico bec01mes a nightmare when a 
woman's brother goes missing. Stacy Edwards, 
Robert Patrick(lh30) 

11 :55 PM 
(I!) Comme un homme libre 
(1979,Drame) Un meurtrier condamne a Ia prison 
a vie, devient un champion de Ia course a pied. 
Peter Strauss, Richard Lawson (2h) 

TUESDAY, SEP 24 
6:00PM 

ffi **Hard to Hold (1984,Romance)A 
pop singer falls for a child psychologist who is unim
pressed with his stardom. Rick Springfield, Janet 
Eilber(t h45) 
ill ***Tender Mercies 
(1983,Romance) An alcoholic oountry singer 
finds redemption when he meets an atlractive young 
widow. Robert Duvall, Tess Harper (2h) 
ffi *** PillowTalk(1959,Comedy)A 
charming tale of two people who share a party line 
but do not know each other. Doris Day, Rock 
Hudson (2h) ' 

8:00PM 
f1J An American Affair (1998,Suspense) 
A crooked district attorney juggles two w01men while 
vying to bec01me senator. Corbin Bernsen, Rob 
Stewart (2h) 

9:00PM 
ill ** Fear (1996,Suspense) A teenag
ers new boyfriend becomes violent when she 
attempts to break up with him. Reese 
Witherspoon, Mark Wahlberg (2h) 
ill ** Back to the Beach 
(1967,Comedy) A return to the beach blanket 
movies to find that things have not realty changec 
much. Frankie Avalon, Annette Funicello 
(1h30) 
ffi ***Pillow Talk (1959,Comedy)A 
charming tale of two people who share a party line 
but do not know each other. Doris Day, Rock 
Huason(2h) 

10:00 PM 
ffi * PerfectTiming (1984,Erotica)A 
group of eccentric people parade through the life of a 
New York City photographer. Mary Beth Rubens, 
Paul Boretski(lh35) 
0 Stardom (1999,Comedy/Drama)A 
young model gains celebrity status after she is discov
ered by a local photographer. Dan Aykroyd, 
Jessica Pare(1h45) 

11 :35PM 
ffi Buena Vista Social Club 
(1999,Musical) Ry Cooder travels to Cuba to 
expose the talents of a group of musicians 10 the 
wortd. Ruben Gonzalez, Eliades Ochoa (2h) 

11:45 PM 
0 Tar Angel (2001 ,Thriller) A man tries to 
hold his family together after his son leaves to join a 
militant group. Catherine 1i'udeau, Zinedine 
Soualem ( 1 h4_5) 

r-
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"If the law supposes that, 
the law is a ass, a idiot." 

Charles Dickens arranged 
for those words to tumble 
out of the mouth of Mr. 
Bumble when the former 
wrote his novel Oliver Twist 
more than a century and a 
half ago. 

Mr. Dickens deserves to 
be immortalized for that 
sentence alone, for the law 
is indeed "a ass" and "a 
idiot" - something that the 
newspaper headlines and 
television news readers 
remind us of almost every 
day. 

Never mind the larger
than-life egregious blunders 
(more than $300 million 
spe nt on land settlement 
negotiations between 
Ottawa and British 
Columbia, only to come up 
empty?) - focus instead on 
the small but steady stream 
of judicial miscarriages that 
have. become the very mor
tar of the daily news. 

I am referring of course to 
the Frivolous Lawsuits 
sideshow. 

Frivo lou s lawsuits have 
become a growth industry 
south of the border. In Las 
Vegas alone, 76 per cent of 
a ll obstetricians have been 
sued. Result: nearly half of 
the remaining doctors have 
announced plans to leave 
and set up practice else
where. 

The American school cur
ricu lum has been enriched 

· by this new legal blood 
sport. Readin ', 'Ritin ' and 
'Rithmetic has been joined 
by a fourth "R": Ri'pping off 
the system . 

In so uthern California, 
one schoo l district has 
issued a proclamation ban
ning all runn ing "or other 
boisterous activity" on the 
school playground. Too 
many lawsuits from parents 
screaming " Negligence!" 
each time the ir kids come 
home with scraped knees or 
bruises. 

Parents and school boards 
in the Detroit area used to 

Event 
honours 
peace 

Last fall the United Nations 
declared an annual day of 
global cease-fire, starting this 
year on September 21. 

To commemorate this 
event, a Salt Spring group has 
planned an evening forum 
called A Time for Peace for 
all members of the communi
ty to come together to share 
and reflect on experiences of 
peace. 

Set for the United Church 
at Ill Hereford Avenue, the 
evening will be hosted by 
Reverend Rohana Laing. 

It will feature a meditation 
by poet/Zen teacher Peter 
Levitt, music by Peter Prince 
and Barry Livingston, poetry 
by Lorraine Gane, a Tibetan 
Buddhist blessing by ceremo
nial leader Joy Campbell and 
reflections on peace by Ron 
Hawkins. 

The re will also be an 
opportunity for members of 
the audience to participate by 
offering their own short 
expressions of peace at the 
end of the presentations. 

A Time for Peace begins 
Saturday at 7:30p.m. For 
more information, call 
Lorraine Gane at 537-5294 or 
Ron Hawkins at 537-5052. 

I'll sue you in my dreams 
have the 
option of 
getting rid 
of incom
petent 
teachers · by 
simp I y 

WIT& 
WHIMSY 

The basis of their lawsuit 
has to do with the fact that 
Winkleman and Goddard 
will henceforth and hereafter 
always be easy to spot on the 
street, or even in a smoky 
bar. That's because they 
each have the letters KORB 
tattooed permanently across 
their foreheads. 

WITH ARTHUR BLACK 

reviewing 
their performances and firing 
them, if necessary. 

Not any more. They have 
been advised not to even 
think about removing lousy 
teachers from the school sys
tem . Even a successful effort 
takes an ave rage of seven 
years in court a nd costs 
approximately $200,000 in 
legal fees. 

And a fail ing high school 
stud ent in West Valley, 
Arizona got his diploma 
after all when his parents 
hired a lawye r who threat
ened to sue the kid's English 
teacher. The attorney warned 
the teacher that if the suit 
went ahead "all information 
regarding (th e teacher's) 
background , employment 

TRINCOMALI 
TRANSPORT CO. 

(250) 360·7426 
trincomali.transport@shaw.ca 

FIJLLY CERTIFIED 
& INSURED 

CLASSIFIED HOTLINE: 
537-9933 

WINNING NUMBERS 
FOR SATURDAY, SEPT. 14, 2002 

06, 16,23,31,34,39 
Bonus 21 

records, past and present, 
becomes relevant." 

The teacher, to her credit, 
told the shyster to stuff it, 
but her school board caved. 
They allowed the student to 
be re-tested. The kid passed. 

It gets stupider. Recently, 
a Delaware family sued for 
negligence after their child 
drowned when her ren ted 
canoe tipped during a trip on 
a river in Delaware . The 
judge found the canoe rental 
company guilty of "failing to 
post lifeguards along the 
length of the river." 

My favourite recent 
frivolous lawsui t story? That 
would have to be the one 
fil ed by David Winkleman 
and Richard Goddard junior 
in Iowa last month. 

Why? Because Benjamin 
Stomberg told them to, that's 
why . Stomberg is a disc 
jockey at _:_ wait for it -
radio station KORB in Iowa. 
Stomberg announced, on the 
air, that he would give 
$30,000 a year for five years 
to anybody who had the sta
tion 's call letters indelibly 
tattooed across their fore
head. Winkleman and 
Goddard looked up from 
their draft glasses and said, 
"Hey! Good deal!" - and 
hied themselves off to the 
local human engraving 
emporium. 

Since then, Winkleman 
has been fired from his job 

SIDNEY TRAVEL & CRUISE 
REG. #3694·5 

SERVICE LTD. 

AT THE LANDMARK 
#105-2506 Beacon Ave., Sidney, B.C. VSL 1Y2 

• Your full service travel agency • Exciting cruises & great destinations 

• Business travel & holiday vacations 

• Travel insurance available for peace of mind 

Call 
(250) 656·0905 or 1·800·223·5256 

"A master showman with flawless playing and 
sizzling licks,'' Pavia returns to Salt Spring with a 
new show, a new album and his full band. 

Composer, musician, guitarist and recording 
artist, Pavia heats up the stage with music that 
combines Flamenco, Latin, Classical and 
Mediterranean guitar with Greek Bouzoukj. 

Pavia performed earlier this year to two sold
out halls at ArtSpring--don't miss the exciting 
return of this "passionate, joyous and sexy" 
performer. 

Sunday, October 13, 2 pm 

and both men have bee n 
" unable t6 find new posi
tions." 

What 's more, when they 
showed up at radio station 
KORB and asked for their 
$ 150 grand each, they were 
laughed out of the reception 
area. So they are, in the 
great American tradition , 
suing the radio station. 

I think there 's room for 
compromise here. Radio sta
tion KORB could offer to 
pay to have at least 50 per 
cent of the tattoos altered. 
· That way Winkleman and 
Goddard could walk around 
for the rest of their lives 
with foreheads that read 
DORK. 

Ui-IITE 
gLOVE 
HOME 

SERVICES 

537-1517 
1·877·231·1595 
•19 years experience....-..~-""" 
• 100% money back guarantee 
• Serving SSI and Outer Islands r--------- .. •2 ROOMS & 1 HALL• 
I CARPET CLEANING I 

k co!~E~A~!~ ~ ~: 
I SOME CONDITIONS APPLY I 

WE ACCEPT SS DOLLARS 
.. _________ .. 

With generous humour, sensuality and unflinch
ing perception, My Left Breast stars Deb Pickman 
in a w itty, life-affirming odyssey about breast 
cancer. 

What the critics say about this one-act play ... 
"Pickman is a fireball of energy [and] gives her all 
in a performance of clarity and power." 
Vancouver Sun 

"With both barrels blazing, My Left Breast is 
upbeat and entertaining. Pickman is sizzling ... 
recommended viewing." Vancouver Courier 

Monday, October 21, 8 pm 

Call the ArtSpring Box Office today! 
537-2102 
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Panic Room 'coasts 
down the Iniddle' 

~A Golden Island 
/_% "'- CHINESE RESTAURANT-LICENSED 

.:J! ~lfllfllfi LUNCH ........... .. Tues.-Fri . 11 :30-2 

Panic 
Room stars 

DINNER. ... ........ Tues.-Thurs. 5-10 
Fri.-Sat. 5-11 ; Sun. 5-9 

Jodie Foster 
as Meg 
Altman, a 
recent 
divorcee 

fliCK PICK 
DAILY LUNCH SPECIALS 

$6.25 

' Closed Mondays 
Upper Ganges Centre, Ganges 537-2535 WITH JASON TUDOR 

spendi ng 
li.er first night in a huge 
Manhattan townhouse with 
her daughter Sarah. 

As if Meg isn't anxious 
enough already, this particular 
night will take a particularly 
frightening turn. Three 
would-be robbers break in, 
scaring Meg and Sarah into 
the house's "panic room." 

Seemingly impervious to 
outsiders, the room has one 
flaw : it also houses the loot 
for which these particular 
men have been looking. 

A tense and minimalist 
story like that of Panic Room 
really shouts for the clean 

, "Hitchcock" treatment. 
Unfortunately, director David 
Fincher is not known for his 
bare bones approach. 

SNIP SNIP: Pip Coogan, seen in Ganges last week
end, gives a new hairdo to her creative "Grassy 

Fincher's films (Seven, 
Fight Club) are typically dark 
and kinetic, loaded with 
atmosphere and always visu
ally assured. In Panic Room, 
his camera swings to and fro, 
flying up and down whole 
floors and zipping through 
pipes. It doesn't work, as the 
constrained environment 'of a 
single house just doesn't give 
him the freedom he needs. 

Heads. " Photo by Derrick Lundy 

$2,000 scholarship 
for top jazz youth 

Paradoxically, while 

Young jazz and classical 
instrumentalists are invited 
to apply for $2,000 scholar
ships from the Fraser 
MacPherson Music 
Scholarship Fund. 

Musicians up to age 25 
are eligible for scholarships 
each year, including two 
new RBC Financial Group 
awards for excellen ce in 
jazz, and the Galaxie Rising 
Star Award for best classical 
musician under the age of 
16. 

Deadline is November l. 
Applications and instruc

tions also available online 
at: www.j azzvancou ver.com/ 
rbc.cfm. 

Information and appli
cations are available from 
Fraser MacPherson Music 

is a 

'1!~~0~ 

Call Martie Kelsey 
who will bring gifts & greetings 
along with helpful information 
about your new community. 

537-5261 .. 

"Wg~COME.,.... 
. "Ws~!?£~ 

Scholarship Fund , c/o 
Vancouver Musicians 
Association, #I 00 - 925 
W. 8th Avenue, 
Vancouver, B.C. V5Z 
JE4, or by phoning (604) 
731-3339 , or sending an 
e-mail mess age to 
ell ie@ oday.org . 

Fincher does use his trade
mark camera tricks, he refus
es to accent any sort of sub
text within the film. Usually, 
his "message" comes through 
pretty clear, but with Panic 
Room, we really have to look 
tor it. I think it might reflect 
the sort of generalized every
day anxiety that many people 

PROFESSIONAL DECK CLEANING 
AND MAINTENANCE 

'- Cleaning, Scrubbing, Mildew Removal 

Ca.ll Debbie: 538-1713 

. 
. ··.·~ 

fliz~. 
~ trJ£2 ~ho 1 r 

~\.D.~~ 

INVITATION 

We invite you to attend 

<.:; • . 

an exhibition and sale of original works by 
Salt Spring Island artist 

SHERREN ANN MAC LEOD 

SEPTEMBER 13- OCTOBER 18 

Meet the artist each Saturday 
from 2pm - 4pm 

Mouat's Landing 

for information call 53 7-1589 

today must face. Meg, seek
ing a refuge from the agony 
of divorce and the uncertainty 
of a future as a single mom, 
assumes that her new home 
will be secure. What happens 
when the home itself 
becomes a prison? 

Maybe Fincher saw the 
possibility of an experiment 
in self-control. After all, he 
has certainly been accused of 
pushing society's collective 
buttons a few too many times. 
I'd rather he go for broke. 

Panic Room turns out a lit
tle flat on both ends; not 
exciting enough to be a solid 
thriller, not thoughtful enough 
to be seriously challenging -
it just coasts down the middle. 

Fight Club and Seven 
inspire panic - this film just 
gives you the shivers. 

RUMINATE 
on local issues after chewing over 
a weekly digest of news & opinion. 

ALL IT TAKES IS A SUBSCRIPTION_ 
r-----------------------------
1 Send a cheque or money order to: 
1 Gulf Islands Driftwood, 328 Lower Ganges Rd., 
I Salt Spring Island, B.C. V8K 2V3 

: Nam! 

1 Address 

I 
I 
I 

·----·-

Or use your Visa 0 or Mastercard ~1 

: Card#: _ _______ _ 

·I Expiry: -------·---·-~-----··----· ----·-----------------------------Order by phone: 250.537·9933 

Yearly Subscription Rates: In the Gull Islands $48.15* 
Elsewhere in Canada, $78.11"; Foreign $169.00 

Building for a better world ... one dream at a time. 
Sundecks, additions, renovations, solariums and new construction 

Jim Anderson 
537-9124 Island 

Pride 

out our store! 1~7Norwalk yo~>~ways get 

f~~tce$ ~q·:· ~~§~gn .. ~ns4!f~t~,to hetp .. · .. 
Y<:>~ ereate the furniture of your dreams. 

Interest free financing 
available 

See store for details 

Bring your dreams to Norwalk.® 

NORWALK® 2655 Douglas Street 
(at Hillside) 

1HE FURNITIJRE IDEA Victoria • 250-386-SOFA 
www.norwalkfurnitureidea.com (7632) 

_J-
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READY, SET, 
AIM:Tami 

Benoit tries her 
hand at t he fall 

fair ball toss. 
Participants 

had three tries 
at knocking

down the stack 
ofmilk bottle

shaped pins 
with a baseball. 

Those who 
were successful 

picked up a 
stuffed toy 
as a prize. 

Photo by Derrick Lundy 

Soccer numbers way up 
By MAlCOlM lEGG 
Driftwood Contributor -

T he Salt Spring soc cer 
season opened last weekend 
with a full slate of off-island 
teams p!aying games which 
featured goals galore, some 
wins, some losses, plenty of 
excitement and a lot of fun . 

Most impressively thi s 
season is the number of 
pl aye rs o n an increased 
number of teams, both at the 
boys and girls levels. 

The increased registration 
shows us haviqg off-isl and 
teams in the boys side at 
U I 2 Silver, U 13 Silver (2), 
U14 Silver, Ul5 Silver, UJ7 
Silver and Ul8 Silver. The 
girls have Ul3 Silver, Ul4 

Silve r, Ul5 Bronze , U16 
Silver and U 17/18 Silver. 

- Overall an increase of one 
team on each s ide. 

The Euro program, which 
begin s play this weekend, 
will have Girls Euro I 1 and 
Euro I 2, and the boys look 
to have two Euro 11 teams, 
again an increase of two. 

Then there is our mini and 
tot programs which also start 
thi s weekend, and the final 
numbers are not in as of yet. 

Of course with a booming 
program comes structural 
problems of enough coach
es, technical support for 
those coaches, player devel
opment and enough referees. 

Most of our teams have 
coaches but our Euro and 

mini programs could use 
more . To assist all our 
coaches this year, technical 
director Sue Spencer (537-
2287) will be running a 
Level I theory course for all 
coaches, as well as special
ized instruction. Call her to 
register or get more info. 

Spencer will also be run
ning a series of clinics for 
goalkeepers as well as out
field players. Call her for 
more details or check our 
website: www.saltspringsoc
cer.com. 

Referees are also desper
ately needed and people can 
contact me at 537-4970 or 
m I egg@ saltspring.com for 
more informat ion about 
upcoming clinics. 

Season openers this· Sunday 
Island soccer fans can cheer for local 

tea ms at three season-open i"ng games 
Sunday. 

The mens' Div ision 2 team wi ll pl ay 
Gordon Head at 2:15 p .m. on the G ul f 
Islands Secondary School (GISS) lower 
field. 

The men ' s Division 6 team wi ll face 
Simba United at noon on the lower 

KNEEPAIN? 

high school field. 
And the Old Boys over-35 squad will take 

on Bays United at IQ a.m. at GISS for their 
second match of the season. (See related 
story.) 

In away games, the Salt Spring Dragons 
wome n 's tea m wi ll pl ay the Vic tor ia 
Castaways for their first match Sunday at I 0 
a.m. in Carnarvon Park. 

Spice is a handsome male 
recently neutered. He was 

born in December 2001. 
FOOTPAIN? -SALT SPRING 

Old Boys 
look at 
the clouds 

In the spirit of fall fair 
ge neros ity, a slightl y di s
tracted Old Boys soccer 
team gave visiting Juan de 
Fuca a 2-1 season-opening 
gift Sunday. 

"Our cheer in the begin
ning was 'Be Nice,' as you 
know how the Old Boys can 
be," said Old Boys player 
David Norget. 

"But perhaps we were a 
little too nice," noted 
Antonio Alonso. 

"For the first 10 minutes 
we were looking at the 
c louds or something. Our 
minds must have been on the 
fall fair," Norget said. 

An early goal for Juan de 
Fuca was hard luck for Old 
Boys keeper John Oblati, 
said Norget. 

"He got a good piece of 
the shot and the ball deflect
ed just inside the goal. It was 
terribly disappointing for 
him." 

The Old Boys got the 
return midway through the 
first half. 

"There was a beautifu l 
pass up the right wing. 
Antonio took it to Chris 
(Cottrell) who tapped it in." 

The game marked the 
welcome return of Cottrell 
and Oblati to the Old Boys 
club. 

Despite even pressure in 
the second half, Juan de 
Fuca picked up a goal off 
another tough break for 
Oblati. 

"It was a low shot and he 
got a good piece of it again 
but momentum carried it 
through to the line." 

Cottrell had a good chance 
to tie the game with a shot 
off the cross-bar, but luck 
didn't fall with the islanders. 

The Old Boys put up a 
good team effort in the tight 
match and the defence held 
their line really well, Norget 
said. 

The Old Boys next face 
Bays Uni ted at the G ulf 
Is lands Secondary School 
lower fie ld at 10 a.m. 
Sunday. 

Mopsy is a sweet girl born 
June 2002. She is a mixed 
breed and very outgoing. 

PHYSIOWORKS 
250-537-1464 

The adoption fee of $60 for a male and $70 for a 
103 Hereford Ave., Salt Spring Island female covers the cost of spaying or neutering and a vaccination. 

RESIDENTIAL & 
COMMERCIAL 

• In-floor Heating 

• Hot Water Tanks 

• Well Pumps 

• Water Treatment 

1989 TRACKER 
sport & 
convertible 

$5,995°0 

1998 SUZUKI 
SIDEKICK 
low kms, very clean 

$14,900°0 

1991 GEO 
TRACKER 
4x4 

$6,995°0 

1996 LEGACY 4WD 
4 door station 
wagon, 5 sp 

$15,900°0 

-----·----
ClC'OWn!:l(] 2m'AJ21 1.!1Ji) 
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Slayers live up to name in opening match ADDRESS REALTY 
Full Service Low Low commission 

Sherrie Boyte 629-6350 
Pender Island lots from $23,000 

Houses under $100,000 
www.propertyonpender.com 

sherrie@ propertyonpender.com 

Salt Spring Slayers 
opened their football season 
with a bang, smashing the 
Campbell River Hawks 45 
to 0. 

Because the Slayers had 
only three spares among 
their 12 players, coach 
Doug Mitchell's first rule 
was "nobody gets injured." . 

With that in mind, Taylor 
Stibbards set the tone for 
the game with an impressive 
65-yard touchdown run 
right off the opening kick-

off. Unable to move the ball 
on its first possession 
against the Slayers' rock
hard defence, the Hawks 
punted only to have Peter 
Goodman bolt wide for a 
70-yard return and touch
down. 

"The Slayers were up by 
15 and the offence hadn't 
been on the field," said team 
manager John Foley. 

Myles Teagle played well 
at quarterback, passing, 
pitching and handing off 

Peewees beat by 
experienceq squad 

Salt Spring's peewee football team played its first 
game ever when it took on the Ravens in Campbell 
River last weekend. 

And although the local squad bowed to the more 
experienced team - losing 31-0 - the Salt Spring 
players " had lots of fun," said team manager John 
Foley. 

Thirteen peewees, most of whom joined the team in 
the last couple of weeks, travelled to the match and 
went up against 22 Ravens. 

Taking the quarterback spot, Dylan Hunsberger 
showed great potential, carrying the offence and anchor
ing the defence. 

Brandon Cummings showed good speed and aggres
sion as a linebacker, and Myles Raposo played solidly 
the entire game. 

Dan Foley and Sebastian Banks were both strong per
formers, while Kirstie Shaw played well on the line and 
Eric Harvey took down a giant with a shoestring tackle. 

Youth between the ages of nine and 11 who are inter
ested in football are encouraged to join. 

"Peewee football is a lot of fun and the best age to 
learn the game of football," noted Foley. 

Those interested should call Foley at 537-0083. 

Bridge winners named 
On September 2, Nancy 

Arnold and Terry Wilkinson 
came in first place, followed 
by Florence and George 
Laundry. 

Third place finishers were 
Isabelle Richardson and 
Joan Conlan. 

On September 9, Arnold 
and Wilkinson repeated their 
previous win, Bob 
Morrisette and Irene 
Hawksworth were second, 
Conlan and Richardson 
came third and the Laundrys 
were fourth. 

g BC FERRIES Schedule 
Salt Spring Island 
VESUVIUS BAY - CROFTON 
CROSSING TIME: 20 MINUTES 

YEAR-ROUND SCHEDULE 

LEAVE VESUVIUS BAY LEAVE CROFTON 
• 7:00am u 4:00pm *7:30am 4:30pm 
x 8:00am 5:00pm 8:30am 5:30pm 

9:00am 6:00pm #9:30am 6:30pm 
10:00 am 7:00pm 11 :00am 8:00pm 
11 :30am 8:30pm 12:00 noon 9:00pm 

n 12:30 pm 9:30pm 1:00pm 10:00 pm 
1:30pm +10:30 pm 2:15pm +11:00 pm 
3:00pm 3:30pm 

u Wed. sailings will be replaced by dangerous cargo sailing. No passengers. 
n The Mon. & Thurs. sailings will be replaced by dangerous cargo sailings. No passengers. 

I Mon., Wed. & Thurs. sailings will be replaced by dangerous cargo sailings No passengers. 
• Daily except Saturdays 'Daily except Saturdays & Sundays. +Saturdays only x Daily excepl Sundays. 

2001 HONDA 
PRELUDE SE 
5 spd, 27,100 kms, 
ale, am/fm CD, pw, 
pdf, pwr sunrf, heated lthr 
seats, tilt, cruise, after market 
low profile pkg, alloy whls. 

$28,995 
".,. ............ ,... .... ., ' CHECK OUR WEBSITE FOR YOUR 

NEXT NEW OR USED VEHICL.E! 

with good results, he said. 
Mike Windsor ran hard, 

Jed the offence in rushing 
and wa_s rewarded with two 
touchdowns. 

"The great fun for 
Windsor was his debut on 
defence," noted Foley . 
"Multiple times he dished 
out bone-jarring hits, pun
ishing the Hawk ball carri
ers." 

Brandon Shaw again 
showed why he earned the 
middle linebacker position 

by leading the team in tack
les. 

Goodman returned two 
additional Hawk punts for 
touchdowns and scored 
another nine points on con
versions. 

Although all team mem
bers played well in a total 
team effort, other notables 
were Terry Copper with a 
couple of big tackles and 
Robert Smith, who was 
solid on the line and showed 
good hands with a nice pass 

reception, Foley said. 
For those who want to see 

an action-packed, hard-hit
ting football game, the 
Slayers' home opener is this 
Sunday, beginning at 4 p.m. 
at Portlock Park. 

"Football is a tough 
game," Foley said. "If you 
think you have what it takes 
to play, call me at 537-
0083." 

The team is also holding 
a referees' clinic for people 
interested in officiating. 

~i"~-'~ ~ /'! "~.) L--c.. 
-V~·~; o ~~ 

GRAVEL SALES! 
1730A Fulford·Ganges Rd. 

Owner: Jason Fraser 

Pringle horses sweep event 
Mon.-Fri. 8:00am-4:30pm 

Products available Rate per yard 

Pit Run ............................ ~10 
3/4 Road Mulch ............... ~13 

John and Andrea Pringle 
almost needed an extra 
trailer to bring back rib
bons from the Fall Frolic 
horse show in Cloverdale 
last weekend. 

sage, the pure-bred hunter 
pleasure championship anti 
reserve champion in the 
pure-bred western pleasure 
championship. Stars <!nd 
Stripe was also overall 
high-point horse of the 
whole show. 

Up against horses from 
the Lower Mainland, 
Vancouver Island, rhe B.C 
Interior and Washington 
State, the Pringles repre
sented islanders with nine 
horses at the Arabian 
Horse Association of B.C. 
event and every Salt Spring 
horse returned a champion. 

TK Bronson, owned and 
ridden by Patricia Lockie, 
won reserve champion in 
pure-bred hunter pleasure. 

Foxglove's Mercado 
won basic one dressage, 
placed second in basic two 
dressage, won the sport 
horse in hand halter class, 
placed second in the sport 
horse under saddle class 
and won the junior horse 
hunter pleasure champi
onship. 

Lyrikhal, ridden by 
Alexa Hardy, won junior 
owner to ride champion 
and went reserve champion 
in junior owner to ride in 
the hunter pleasure class. 

SS Country Girl shown 
by Jeff Pringle won the 
amateur owner to handle 
mare halter class . 

SS Tushira, ridden by 
Jody Pringle, won the walk 
trot hunter pleasure class. 

SS Bakstreet, owned by 
Genny Rae McGregor, 
took reserve champion in 
the hunter pleasure junior 

Stars and Stripe, owned 
by Diane Fidler and Geoff 
Swift, won basic two dres-

' 

t 

-
ORGANIC A.RTISA.N LE'\1 A.IN BREA.D 
WHOl:r:SO,'>iE +ORGANIC FlNE FOOD SELECTION 
AB\YNDA'NT +ORGANIC \'REMIUM CA.SCA.DE 
MINT TEA.+ lHOR£GlONAL + ORGANIC l'LUM 
JA.M WITH HONEY+ TR111~Rll'EN'CfJ +ORGANIC 
GOURMET \'E\'\'l'ERCORN GOA.T CHEESE 
DEUGHTHiL + ORGANIC KA.MUT CEREAL 
ANCH'.NT TRMJlTlONS + ORGANIC LIGHTLY 
SALTED GOURMET \'OTA.TO CHl\'S + ECSTACY 
ORGANIC BA.LSA.MIC VINEGAR WITH 
TREBBIA.NO & LA.MBRUSCO GRA.\'ES 
EU:\' AT1NG +ORGANIC WHOLE MILK 
GOODNFSS +ORGANIC INDIAN & SRI LA.NKA.N 
TEA.+ HHlCAL Li\.BO\JR ?H!•-t'HCES +ORGANIC 
SMOKED TOFU + THANSfOHM ATlON 
ORGANIC A.GED CHEDDAR + NO ANlMA.L 
RVNNET +ORGANIC GA.RBA.NZO BEA.N Dl\' 
CONTENTMENT + ORGANIC COLD.\'RESSED 
EXTRA. '\IIRGIN OLIVE OIL + COMMliNJTY 
ORGANIC GENMA.l MISO + FUU .. BODlED 
ORGANIC SOY.BA.SED S\'REA.D + NO'N GM.O 
ORGANIC UN\'A.STEURIZED CLOVER HONEY 
SlM1'tF l'LFASURES + ORGANIC MA.l'LE SYRU\' 
COMMlTMENT +ORGANIC MEDITTERA.NEA.N 
CA.\'ERS + MJNDHJL + ORGANIC SA.LSA. 
lHcUClOC:S RY\10l,t1TlO'N + ORGANIC NON. 
HOMOGENIZED YOGURT + DAILY RlTUAL 
ORGANIC HANDCRAFTED SANDWICHES 

E'\IERYTHING ORGANIC 
A.LL THE TIME ... YUM 

101 mornings ide road 
fulford harbour, salt spring Wand 
2J0•6JJ•4414 

n 
!\ 

'l i! 
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horse class. 
I'm Extatic won reserve 

champion in junior coun
try .horse . And Phantasia, 
owned by Elizabeth 
McKinnon of Duncan , 
won the mares halter 
championship. 

Andrea Pringle wanted 
to thank Jane and Sidnie 
Sinclair for assistance in 
the event. 

"We wouldn't have been 
able to do it without 
them ." 

1-1/2 Drain Rock unwashed .. ~15 
Oversized Rock unwashed .. ~11 
1'/2" Crushed Drain Rock ... ~29 
3/4" Crushed (with finds) ... ~29 
Big Boulders .................... s13 
Blasted Rock ................... ~20 
Fill ................................. ..... ~5 
Prices in effect 'til Jan. 31, 2003 

• Other products also available 
• 12 yard trucks can be arranged 
• Minimum $10 charge 
• PST & GST extra 

537-7797 

You're invited to 
a book launch and reading 

with local author Maureen Moore 
Maureen Moore 

Not the Orient 

Thursday September 191
h 

at Salt Spring Books 6:30 P.M. 
104 McPhillips Avenue 

Please join us lo celebrate wilh Mapreen 

MORE THAN GREAT COFFEE 

lt9 ~ 1!JJUff F~, 
~~alf/JS~ 

RJa.cfue @ Ho~ 

,_ 

r 
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Soccer 
pro gam 
booming 
at all age 
levels 
By MALCOLM LEGG 
Driftwood Contributor 

The Salt Spring soccer 
season opened last weekend 
with a full slate of off
island teams playing games 
which featured goals 
galore, some wins, some 
losses, plenty of excitement 
and a lot of fun. 

Most impressively this 
season is the number of 
players on an increased 
number of teams, both at the 
boys and girls levels. 

The increased registration 
shows us having off-island 
teams in the boys side at 
U 12 Silver, U 13 Silver (2), 
Ul4 Silver, Ul5 Silver, U17 
Silver and U 18 Silver . . 

The girls have U 13 Silver, 
Ul4 Silver, Ul5 Bronze, 
Ul6 Silver and Ul7/18 
Silver. Overal l an inc rease 
of one team on each side. 

The Euro program, which 
begins play this weekend, 
wi II have Girls Euro U II 
and Euro U 12, and the boys 
look to have two Euro U II 
teams, again an increase of 
two. 

Then there is our mini and 
tot programs which also 
start this weekend, but the 
final numbers are not in as 
of yet. 

Of course with a booming 
program comes structural 
problems and the need for 
enough coaches, technical 
support for those coaches, 
player development and 
enough referees. 

Most of our teams have 
coaches but our Euro and 
mini programs could use 
more. 

To assist all our coaches 
this year, technical director 
Sue Spencer (537-2287) 
will be running a Level I 
theory course, as well as 

- specialized instruction. Call 
her to regi ster or get more 
info. 

Spencer will also be run
ning a series of clinics for 
goalkeepers as well as out
field players. 

Call her for more details 
or check our website: 
www.saltspringsoccer.com. 

Referees are also desper
ately needed and people can 
contact me at 537-4970 or 
mlegg@saltspring.com for 
more information about 
upcoming clinics. 

653-4201 

~ 
REYNOLDS 
CARPET & UPHOLSTERY CLEANING 

Pager# 537 ·8168 

UP ON TOP: Lisa Adams on Ryan t akes first place 
in one of the equestrian hunter event s at last week
end 's Sa lt Spri ng Fall Fa ir. The riding ri ng hummed 
with activity on both Saturday and Sunday. Look for 
more photos in Harvest Time, a supplement to next 
Week's Driftwood . PhotobyoerrickLundy 

Need for referees 
reaches crisis level 

Growth in the number of 
youth soccer teams on Salt 
Spring this season has con
tributed to a crisis situation 
with a Jack of referees. 

"Our association has lost 
many senior youth officials 
to jobs or loss of interest, 
leaving a large void," said 
soccer association member 
Malcolm Legg. "Both adults 
and youth officials are need
ed to ensure that the teams 
can compete in a quality 
manner." 

To aid the situation, Legg 
is holding a Class 5 clinic 
beginning Thursday, 
September 26, 6:30 to 8:30 
p.m. at the Portlock Park 
portable. 

The other two sessions 
will be on October 4 and I I. 
The clinic is open to all 
youths (aged 12 and over) 
and adults who wish to 
become referees. 

Senior youth and adults 
can also register for a Class 

4 clinic tentative ly set for 
the weekend of October 19 
to 21 in Victoria. 

To register, call Legg at 
537-4970 or e-mai l 
mlegg@sal tspring.com to 
get information . 

SEARS 
• HOME APPLIANCES 
• HOME ELECTRONICS 
• LAWN & GARDEN NEEDS 

537-5596 
Showroom@ 

113 McPhillips Ave. 

If it's on sale at Sears, 
it's on sale at Sears on 

Salt Spring Island! 

CAR & LIGHT TRUCK 

Wherever you are in the world, 
the islands are never far away. 

Gulf Islands 
Online 

www. g u lfislands. net 

U14 Strikers start season 
with decisive 4 -1 victory 

Representatives from all 
youth teams on Salt Spring 
(excluding those in the mini 
program) are welcome to 
contribute to this column. 
Please limit submissions to 
about 200 words. 

• In the season opener last 
weekend, there was more 
than just a game at stake for 
the Salt Spring Strikers. 

The U 14 boys soccer 
team was up against the 
Sooke Warriors, on their 
turf, in a game where the 
outcome was going to mean 
more than the score could 
tell. 

Neither team was able to 
gain a victory over the other 
last year and this game 
would set the tone for the 
season. 

As l.ast year's highest 
scoring team, the Warriors 

Prices 
Effective 
SEPT. 18·24 

SOCCER
KICKS 

used their big, fast forwards 
to· penetrate Salt Spring's 
defence and · by the I 0-
minute mark had their first 
tally on the board. 

But the Strikers defence 
was soon able to penetrate 
Sooke's attacking lines. DJ 
Lake, Eland Bronstein, 
Geoff Cronin, Gordon 
Havelaar, Marshall Barter 
and keeper Jordan Borth 
denied the opponents time 
and again the opportunity to 
finish their attacks. 

Then striker Charlie 
Stimpson headed the ball 
past a defender at midfield 
and managed to even the 
score before half time. 

Ten minutes into the sec
ond half, Salt Spring's out
side midfielder Tavis Morton 
picked up a pass from 
Keegan McColl, beat two 
defenders and from a wicked 
angle found the inside of the 
far post. 

Just 10 minutes later, cen
tre midfielder Bonn Smith 
found outside midfielder 
Kirby Garside, who added 
the important insurance 
goal. 

With the Strikers defence 
keeping opponents off the 
score board, Morton added 
one more on a direct kick 
from the corner of the 18-
yard box to finish the scor
ing at 4-l. 

The Strikers are away 
Saturday to play against the 
Bays, last year's second 
place team. 

DAIRY 
BRENTWOOD PEAS 1kg pkg KRAFT SINGLES KRAFT 

& Cheese 11o.200g .89 Com or Mixed Vegetables 1.69 Cheese Slices lkg pkg .6.98· Cheez Whiz 1kgjar 6.98 
DELNOR INTERNATIONAL ISLAND FARMS PARADISE ISLAND VANILlA PlUS OR FAT FREE VANILlA PlUS 

Mixed Vegetables 1kgpkg 2.99 Velvet Ice Cream 1l1ub2/ 5.00 Mozzarella Cheese 34og pkg 2.99 Island fanns Y"rt 11s9 ea
1016.99 

~ REDROSE 



BARGAIN HUNTER 
CLASSIFIEDS 

10 words or less 

$5.95 
Value of goods must not 

exceed $100. Private party, 
non-commercial ads only. 

REGULAR 
CLASSIFIEDS 

20 words or less 

$8.95 
Additional words 
26¢ each 

Run your ad for 2 weeks and 
get a third week FREE! 

PRIVATE PARTY, 
MERCHANDISE ADS ONLY 
Sorry, no refunds, no changes. 

Deadline 
MONDAY 5PM. 

20 words or less 
$11.00 

Additional words 
36¢ each 

Deadline TUESDAY NOON 

DISPLAY 
CLASSIFIED$ 

$11.25 
per column inch 
(minimum size one inch) 

Border: Add $2 
Frequency discounts available 

REGIONAL 
CLASSIFIED$ 

BUY VANCOUVER 
ISLAND 

$89 
'Your 25 word classified ad appearsr 
in the Gulf Islands Driftwood (Salt 
Spring & Pender Islands) and 15 
communi~ papers on VI. Over 

262,455 readers. 1 
• I 

BUY LOWER 
MAINLAND 

$89 
Your 25 word classified ad 

appears in 15 community papersl 
in the lower mainland. Over 

525,455 readers. 

BUYBC 
INTERIOR 

$89 
Your 25 word classified ad 
appears in 22 community 
papers in the interior. Over 

208,856 readers. 

BCYCNA 
NETWORK 

CLASSIFIEDS 
$309 

Your 25 word classified will 
appear in more than 11 0 commu
ni~ newspapers in BC and the 

Yukon. Over 2.3 million readers. 

PAYMENT 
• We can accept payment 

by cash, direct debit, 
Mastercard or Visa. 

• Classifieds are prepaid 
unless you have an 
advertising account. 

• In person at our office at 
328 Lower Ganges Road, 
Ganges 

• By teleohone 250-537-9933 
or fax, 250-537-2613 ' 

• By email to 
classified@ gulfislands.net 
(no attachments please) 

• By post to Driftwood, 
328 Lower Ganges Road, 
Salt Spring Island, B.C. 
V8K2V3. 

POLICIES 
!Please check your ad alter the first insertion I' 

~hould an error appear in an advertrsement. 
Oriftwood Publishing Ltd. is only liable lor th' 
mount paid lor the space occup1ed by the por 
10n of the advertisment in whrch the erro 
a:urred. Driftwood Publishing Ltd. will accep 

tresponsibili~ for only one incorrect insertion. 

THINKING ABOUT getting 
pregnant? Free preconception 
counseling by registered mid
wife. What you need to know 
before you get pregnant! Jules 
Atkins. 653-4533. 

THANKS ULF Enhorning for 
your creat ive contribution to 
the market website ·- from all 
the market vendors. See his 
invi ting, artistic computer-ani
mated vignette now on the 
home page of saltspringmar
ket.com. 

Driftwood Classifieds 
537-9933 

LIEUTENANT ANTHONY 
CHARLES(TONY)HEAD 

August 30, 1969- August 13, 2002 

Tony was taken from us in a 
tragic accident which claimed his 
life and that of four of his cousins on 

board the Cap Rouge 11. Tony was predeceased by his 
grandparents, Tom and Birdie Head, Grandmother 
Clara Imrie, Uncle Danny Imrie. Tony is missed 
incredibly by his girlfriend Allison Hall and daughter 
Jordyn Hall, daughter Danielle Head and her mother 
Jenny Beitel, mother and father Sylvia and Bud 
Baines, father Charlie Head, Grandfather A. Neil 
Imrie, sister Chiistine Head (Chad Little), brother 
Laurie Baines (Jeannine Georgeson), nephews Colby 
Little and Ryan Baines, nieces Casi Little and Hayley 
Bqines, aunts, uncles, cousins, friends and his fellow 
firefighters, their spouses and children at the S.S.I. 
Fire Department. 

Tony was born at Lady Minto Hospital on August 
30, 1969. He was a devoted father, son, brother, grand
son and friend. Uncle Tony grew up on Galiano and 
attended Galiano Elementary School except for a year 
and a half at which time he attended Salt Spring 
Elementary School. He moved back to Galiano and 
attended school on Galiano, then Mayne Island Jr. 
Secondary School. He then attended high school on 
Salt Spring. This is when he made so many true 
friends. Tony resided on Salt Spring after completing 
high school. 

He was devoted to his daughters Danielle and 
Jordyn. He joined the Salt Spring Fire Department 
September of 1992. He was promoted to the rank of 
Lieutenant in February of 2002 and he laved every 
minute of the time spent there helping others and mak
ing life-long friends. Although Tony is missed more 
than words can say, we know he lived his life to the 
fullest and was doing one of the many things he loved 
to do when he was taken so suddenly from us. Fishing 
with his dad (Bud) from the age of I 0, his love for the 
sea was so great, telling his fishing stories as only he 
could. Tony was a 4th generation carpenter and a 3rd 
generation firefighter. He loved fishing, watching and 
making videos, sports, and being with family and 
friends. He will best be remembered as "a big kid" 
with an amazing sense of humour and a heart of gold 
filled with pride. 

Tony was very close with all his family. He loved 
to get on the tloor and play with the kids, made videos 
of family fatherings and yes, food was a passion. He 
had planned to move to Alberta this fall to start a new 
beginning with Allison and Jordyn. Although he loved 
his job on Salt Spring he was confident he'd find a 
good job in Alberta he liked. When we hear Danielle 
laugh and see her joking around, and look into 
Jordyn's eyes, we can see Tony and we know he lives 
on through them. They are his living legacy. 

A private burial for all five members of our fami
ly was held on August 19, 2002, at the Galiano 
Cemetery with Rev. Rob Willingham officiating and 
Rev. Margaret Edgar. A memorial service and tea was 
held at the Galiano Lions Park and Hall. 

Pall bearers were: Kurt Irwin, Jim Buckley, Brian 
Hanley, Dave Enfield, Dale Lundy, Rick Kilbourn. 
Refreshments were served in the Lions Hall by the 
Lions, their wives, Lionettes and Community 
Members. 

A full Fire Fighter's Memorial Service was held 
on Salt Spring Island on August 23, 2002 at the full 
Community Gospel Church with Rev. Chris Cormack 
officiating. Branch #92 Legion Pipe Band piped the 
Family and Fire Fighter's into the service and played a 
hymn. 

Refreshments were served by the Fire Fighter's 
Auxiliary and Lions at Fireball Number One in 
Ganges following the service. Tony would have been 
in his gl.ory with every kind of cake and "cookie" 
imaginable!! 

The many tributes to Tony will help his daughters 
and family carry on. Thank you for contributions to 
Tony Head Memorial Fund. 

Memories - The memories 1ha1 lie in our hear/S; 
the ones lhat lOre our lives apart; it hurts so much and 
brings great pain; we feel there's nothing left to gain. 
It's wrecked our lives and left us scared; we feel lost, 
alone and afar. The tears, which szreamed across our 

they are not games, I hey are a trace. To hear you, 
to see you, to know who you are; you are our hero 
truly by far. We stood together united and strong. The 
angels above are now singing your song. These mem
ories we 'II always know. 

Tony joined the Salt Spring Fire Department 
September of 1992. He was promoted to the rank of 
Lieutenant in February of 2002. Lt. Head will be 
sadly missed but never forgotten by his Fire Fighting 
Fraternity. 

DRIFTWOOD Clil\SS,~f~· 
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IAN SCANLAN 
(George IAN Lucien 

Alexander) 
October 22, 1954-
September 19, 2001 

My darling Ian, the 
days are unkind without 
you, like yesterday and 
an eternity since you 
died. The love, joy, 
laughter and romance 
we shared are my 
touchstones and continue 
to thrive in my heart, a 
rare gem - an uxorious 
husband! We loved 
one another TRULY, 
MADLY, DEEPLY! 

THE FAMILY of Tony Head 
wishes to thank each and 
every member of the Galiano 
and Saltspring Island commu
nities who came together to 
honour and celebrate Tony's 
life. There are just too many of 
you to thank individually but we 
express our thanks to you all 
for your love and support. The 
many ca rds , flowers, food, 
hugs and the donations to the 
memorial fund are so very 
much appreciated. We espe
cially thank the SSI Firefighters 
and their wives and child ren, 
wi thout whom we could never 
have gotten through the first 
days. You have all given so 
much of yourselves as we 
know our loss is shared by all 
of you as well. Our sincere 
thanks to our own RCMP Lina 
Dabit and Linda Simpson, Dr. 
Beaver, Sherri Koster, Jim and 
Larry from Devil Fish Diving, 
the Coast Guard Divers and 
crew (Janelle), the Taska and 
all the other vessels who 
attempted to assist in the res
cue of our 5 loved ones. To 
ministers Rev. Rob Willingham 
and Margaret Edgar for the 
service at the graveside and to 
Rev. Chris Cormack for the 
Fireman's celebration of life 
service on SSI. A special 
thanks to Patrick Beattie and 
his staff from Hayward's 
Funeral Home for making 
everything so much easier and 
to Sam Mabberley for all the 
flowers. To everyone who 
stopped at Grand Central on 
Galiano and at the Firehall on 
SSI to leave messages of love, 
mementos and flowers. To all 
the people who so generously 
offered accommodations to our 
family members. To Larry 
Nedwin of AIIStar Show for 
supplying and operating the 
sound system on Galiano. To 
Dave and crew from Dave's 
Blasting. To all the clubs and 
organizations on Galiano who 
arranged for food, chairs, set
ting up and dismantling of all 
the tents, etc, for the funeral 
service. The Galiano Lions club 
members and wives, the 
Lionettes and community 
members who worked so long 
and hard at the Tea and kept 
the drinks and food coming 
non-stop. To Bert and Kathy 
Odgaard just for being there. To 
everyone who participated in 
the candlelight vigil at 
Montague Park, we were with 
you in spirit. To our Yogi (Gary 
Biggar) for doing a wonderful 
job as master of ceremonies 
on Galiano and your on-going 
support. To the B.C . Ferry 
Corporation, Captain Thomas 
Schnare, crews and captain of 
the Queen of New Westminster 
on August 13 and Long 
Harbour crew August 14. 

Continued next 
column 

The shuttle busses and drivers, 
to Gulf Island Water Taxi crew, 
especially Captain Don and 
Alicia, to the Saanich drum
mers, to Ovide Mercredi for his 
graveside prayers and to Gary 
Cramer for singing a "Mother's 
Song". To Chief Dave Enfield of 
SSI Fire Dept. for the Eulogies 
on Galiano and SSI, to Andrew 
Irving for producing the video 
for SSI. An extra special thanks 
to Branch #92 Pipe Band, fam
ily and friends who paid tribute 
to Tony at the celebration of 
life. To the ladies Auxiliary of 
the Firehall and the Lions for 
the refreshments they provided 
after the service. To Barnyard 
Grafix on SSI for the printing of 
all the memorial pamphlets; 
especially John for your help 
and patience. And thank you 
just doesn't seem to cover 1t to 
the Pallbearers but a heartfelt 
thanks we send to Kurt Irwin, 
Jim Buckley, Brian Hartley, 
Dave Enfield , Dale Lundy and 
Rick Kilbourn and their 
spouses. To all our family mem
bers your on-going love and 
support will help us carry on. 
We will neve'r forget. Our love 
and prayers to all. Bud and 
Sylvia Baines, Charlie Head, 
A. Neil Imrie, Danielle Head 
and Jenny Beitel, Allison and 
Jordyn Hall, Laurie Jeannine, 
Ryan and Hayley Baines, Chris 
Head, Chad, Colby and Casi 
Little. 

WE WOULD like to thank all of 
the people who made "The 
Fi rst Annual Garden Fai re 
After Fair Affai r" such a great 
success: K. C. Kelly for music 
co-ordination, Valdy and all of 
the musicians, Bruce our bar
tender, the S.S. Singers, 
Constable Voller, Rick from the 
Driftwood, Bruce Mailey, Bob, 
Pinecone, Steve, Andrea , 
Wendy & Eduardo for the food 
& refreshments, Murry and 
Bob for their wonderful new 
beer, the German film crew, 
our neighbours and the great 
srowd! ~e~ you next year~ 
MANY THANKS To Arvid, Off 
Centre Stage and friends for 
taking me out to the theatre in 
Dublin, London and 
Edinburgh. It was grand! With 
much appreciation and love, 
Laurie Clarke. 

Margot Guedes and Robert 
Knight wish to announce 
their maniage on June 22, 
2002 at the Cornmunil'y 
Gospel Chapel on Vesuvius 
Bay Road. II was a beautiful 
afternoon ceremony officiat
ed by Pastor Rick Hill of the 
Salt Spring Pentecostal 
Assembly, in the presence of 
friends and relatives. 

Following the ceremony 
was a Victorian Tea held in 
the foyer and a reception in 
the hall of the Community 
Gospel Chapel. 

The bride and groom wish 
to thank every one who made 
their day so special and who 
suppmted them with prayer, 
love, helping hands and 
beautiful gifts. 

Robert and Margot Knight 
now reside in Renton, 
Washington. 

CREATIVE WATERCOLO UR 
Classes : 3 hour sessions 
once a week for 6 weeks. 
Advanced starting Oct. 29. 
Intuitive "right brain" fun work
shop starting Oct. 31. Finished 
works ready for Christmas! 
Max 4 students per class. Call 
Libby Jutras 537-1952 or email 
li~~saltspring.com . __ _ 
IN CONCERT Xavier Rudd, on 
tour from Australia, Saturday, 
September 21 at the Inner 
Garage, tickets $12. Available 
at Acoustic Planet Music. 
Seating is limited, call 653-
9797. 

FOR A complete calendar of 
coming events check the 
Driftwood Community 
Calendar, in our office in the 
Upper Ganges Centre, 328 
Lower Ganges Road, or on our 
website at http://www.gulfis
lands.net. Use the calendar for 
event planning, to make sure 
your date doesn't conflict with 
someone else's. 
--~-- - -

FALL EQUIN IX Circle Dance, 
Sunday, 22nd Sept. , ?-8:30pm. 
$6.00 minimum donation. For 
mor info, call Birgit at 538-

. 0097. 
----- -
ARETHA FRANKLI N in con
cert. Just Kidding! Voice 
Workshop wi th Patricia 
MacFarlane. Learn techniques 
on how to open your singing 
voice. Sept 28/02 1 - 4 p.m. 
Call Kindred 653-9797. 
- - ~-- --- -
YOGA CLASSES with certified 
teachers. ( 1) Nadene McCoy, 
Tues & Thurs 10 - 11 :30 a.m., 
Wed, 6 - 7:30 p.m., all mixed 
levels. (2) Joyce Campbell, 
Mons, 5:30 - 7:30 p.m. Yoga 
and sound. Fee, $10 per class. 
Call 537-0822 (private & thera
puetic sessions by appoint-
Ill~~!) ·- -
ASTROLOGY READINGS 
with Bryon Gray 5~-0~-

CALLING ALL dog & puppies! 
Bring your owners to training 
classes, have fun, play games. 
Basic obedience. With Ann 
McPhee. 8 weeks starting . 
October 1. To register call: 
537-9505. 
----
BEGINNERS LOOM Weaving 
Classes. Learn all the basics 
and gain efficient weaving 
skills. Get started on the righf 
foot. Starting Oct. 8, 9:30-
12:00 am, eight weeks. 
Materials suppli ed. $225. 
Diane Mortensen 538·0040. 
KINDERGYM BEGINS Wed., 
Sept. 25. Will run every 
Wednesday and Friday, 9:30 -
11:00 a.m. Drop-in sessions. 
Children ages 0-4 welcome. 
Located at Community Gospel 
Chapel, 147 Vesuvius Bay 
Road. 537-2622. Come enjoy 
some playtime with your kids. 
ARGENTINE TANGO teacher 
Miguel Pia of Buenos Aires 
returns Sept. 27 -Oct. 2 for the 
4th year. Beginners lessons 
Sept 27, Friday, 7 - 8:30 @ 
Lions Hall, $20, no partner 
required. Group, private & 
semiprivate lessons available 
thru Oct 2. Phone Margie 
Korrison for registration, info 
@ 537-2707. 
PASTA NIGHT at Fulford Hall. 
Friday September 27, 5 p.m. to 
8 p.m. Food, fun and entertain
ment for all. Adults $10, chil
dren, $5, family $25. Tickets 
are available at Patterson's 
Market, Fables Cottage and 
Fulford School. A fund raiser for 
Fulford School. 

SONG OF Our Sisters. An Arts 
Therapy Medicine workshop 
for women to empower and 
heal. September 29, 10 - 3:30 
$55. Sliding scale. Jaki 537-
8767. 
MUSIC LESSONS. Creative 
instruction in jazz piano, 
improvisation, composition, 
therapeutic appltcations. 
Home teaching available. All 
levels. Barry Livingston 537-
8912. 

a!jft?feO~ 
FINAL DAY OF 
BUSINESS IS 

SATURDAY SEPT. 28 
We are truly blessed by 
the many friends we've 

made these past 10 years 
and we would love to see 

you one more time. 

Our hours are: 
Cafe: Tues.-Fri. 11-3 

Cafe: Sat. 9-3 
Upstairs: Fri & Sat at 5 pm 

Barrington Perry 
will be playing for the 

"last supper" on Sept. 28. 
ReseNations recommended. 

537-5979 

Salt Spring Potters Guild 
ANNUAL GENERAL 

MEETING 
AND POTLUCK SUPPER 

FRIDAY, SEPT. 20 

at 6pm at 185 Thomas Rd. 

New members welcome. 
For info, call 

Merle Box at 537-1808 

MOVE INTO 
FITNESS 

Easy paced classes suitable 
for beginners or seniors. 

COME AND EXERCISE TO 
LIVELY MUSIC. 

Burn calories, tone muscles, 
increase balance and flexibility. 

M-W-F 9-10 a.m. 
Meaden Hall 

Info: 
537-5988 or 537-4081 

BASKETRY WORKSHOP 
Honeysuckle Rib Basket 
Saturday, September 28 

9:30- 5:00 
This basket is always a 

. favourite . Also called an 
egg basket, it allows for 

incorporating a wide variety of 
natural materials and colourful 

dyed reed. 
GREAT FOR BEGINNERS! 
Cost: $75.00 incl. materials. 
Questions? To register call: 
Joan Carrigan 536-1877 

BINGO 
MEADEN HALL 

Royal Canadian Legion 

THURSDAY, 
September 19 - 7:00pm 
Early Birds - 6:30pm 

Sponsored by 
Ladies Auxiliary 

Royal Canadian Legion Br. 92. 

All proceeds to bursaries for 
Salt Spring Island students. 

SALT 
SPRING 
JUNIOR 

* BADMINTON */} : 
: AGES 10-14 

THE MINT 
The only business in 
the world that can 

afford not to advertise. 

Invest in the future of your 
business - place an ad in 

GULF ISLANDS 
DRIFIWOOD 

537-9933 
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AN INTERACTIVE 
EVENING 

with 
Mary Ann Little Bear 
Gifted Ceremonialist 

Learn Native Prophecies 
Join in Chants 

Learn the Path of Power 
Experience the Talking 

Stick Circle 

Fri. Oct. 4 - 7:30 pm 
All Saints By-the-Sea 
Tickets @ et cetera 
$10 or $15/Couple; 

$20 family 

EVOLVING 
EARTH THEATRE 

Classes for Children & 
Adults with 

VIANA BELKALOPOULOS 
After School 

Monday & Thursday 
Mahon Hall 

Home Schooler Davtime 
Monday & Tuesday 

Fulford Hall 
Adult 

Tuesday Evening Core Inn 
Call 537-4088 

Registration: Sept. 18 
3:00-5:00 

Payment Plan Available 
MAHON HALL 

4TH ANNUAL 
SALT SPRING 

APPLE 
FESTIVAL 

CELEBRATING OUR 
DIVERSITY 

Sunday, Sept. 29th 
9 am.· 5 pm. 

14 FARMS, 
Mostly Organic 

Tours, tasting, baking, 
historical, apple 10, 

orchard bees. 
TICKETS: $10 

Fulford Hall & outside 
Ganges Info Centre 
(day of festival only) 

653-2007 

ATIME~ 
FOR = . ;;J:., 

PEACE 
Last year the UN declared 
an annual day of peace, 

starting this year on Sept. 21. 
To commemorate this 

event, all members of the 
community are invited to 
an evening of peace with 

host Rohana Laing, 
poet/Zen teacher Peter 

Levitt, singer Peter Prince, 
pianist Barry Livingston, 

poet Lorraine Gane, 
ceremonial leader Joy 

Campbell and 
Ron Hawkins, offering 
reflections on peace. 
There will also be an 
opportunity for the 

audience to offer brief 
expressions of peace. 

Sat., Sept. 21, 7:30 p.m. 
atthe United Church, 

111 Hereford Ave. 
For information, call 

Lorraine Gane: 537-5294 
or Ron Hawkins 537•5052 

DRIFlWOOD 
CLASSIFIEDS 

You're in the busiest 
marketplace in town 

when you place a 

Driftwood Classified Ad. 

Come to our office at 
328 Lower Ganges Road 

or phone us at 

(250) 537-9933, 
8 am. -5 pm., 

Mon.- Fri. 

Fax: (250) 537-2613 

A.S.T.A.R 
The Association for Short Term 

Accommodation Rentals 
MISSION STATEMENT- To advocate changes to the locaL 
bylaws to permit the rental of short term self-contained accom
modations with minimal impact on the residential com~unity. 

SPECIAL MEETING 
Sept. 19th-7:30pm. FARMERS INSTITUTE- (Upstairs) 

MEMBERS ONLY - NEW MEMBERS WELCOME 
Applications for membership available at the door 

AGENDA: 
• Report on our activities, progress and planned course of 

action 
• Presentation of proposed operation guidelines for short

term vacation rentals 
• Presentation of a proposed code of ethics for short-term 

vacation rentals 
This meeting will be of special interest to anyone renting a 
cottage or home that has received notice from the Islands 
Trust that they are in contravention of the new bylaw and to 
all others who may receive this notice in the near future. 

We need your support and you need ours now! 

Association of Short Term Accommodation Rentals 
• c/o 600 Cranberry Road, Salt Spring Island, B.C. V8K 2H6. 

Fax# 1-250-537-2582 

E-Mail: Astar@saltspring.com 
Web Site: www.saltspring.org/astar.htm 

TREE FROG 
DAYCARE 

invites you to join us for a 

FAMILY FUN DAY & 
OPEN HOUSE 

Saturday, September 28- 11-2 
• Facepainting • Music • 
• Balloons • Bubbles • 

• Games • Crafts • Door Prizes • 
• Good things to eat! • And more .... 

COME PLAY! 

• Meet the staff and enjoy guided tours of the 
"Jewel of Fulford". 

• Receive "Invest in Kids" packages filled with 
valuable parenting tips. 

• Register your child at this event and receive a 
W% discount on your 1st month's fees. 

GET READY 
FOR THE 

HARVEST! 

HARVEST 
HONEY ALE 
"Brewed with 

local hops, pure 
spring water and 

honey" 
AVAILABLE DURING 

SEPTEMBER AT 
SELECT LOCATIONS 

CELEBRATE 
THE SPECIAL 

EVENTS IN 
YOUR LIFE: 

Birth announcements, 
Birthdays, 

Anniversaries, etc. 

PLACE A PHOTO AD 
IN THE DRIFTWOOD! 
Call and ask about costs. 

Peter, Robin 

or Rick 

537-9933 

Salt Spring Island 
COMMUNITY SOCIETY 

ANNUAL GENERAL 
MEETING 

Thursday, September 19, 
2002 at 6:00 p.m. at the 

Community Gospel 
Chapel147 Vesuvius Bay 
Road, Salt Spring Island. 

Refreshments will be 
served following the 

· meeting. 

Salt Spring Island Community 
Services Society is a non
profit, multi social services 
agency serving Sail Spring 
Island with outreach to the 
Outer Gu~ Islands. The agen
da will include reports from 
the Chairman, Executive 
Director and the Treasurer, in 
addition to the nomination 
and election of board mem
bers. Nominations for new 
members to join the Board of 
Directors, will be accepted 
prior to the meeting. 

All residents of Salt Spring 
Island and the Outer Gulf 
Islands are welcome to 
attend. Your support is great
ly appreciated. R.S.V.P. to 
537-9971 by September 16, 
2002. 

3 for 2 
(three weeks for 
the price of two) 

·PRIVATE PARTY 
MERCHANDISE 
FOR SAlE ADS 

537-9933 

PHARMACY TECHNICIAN 
PROGRAM. Thompson 
Career College, Kamloops, 
BC. Accredited - Students 
graduate job ready! March 
and September starts. Call toll 
free 1-877-840-0888. Register 
online: www.tcc.kamloops.net. 
BECOME A PROFESSIONAL 
Auctioneer at Olds College, 
Olds, Alberta, October 7, 
2002. $1175. $1500. with 
room and board. Free 
brochure. International School 
of Auctioneering , 1-800-465-
7578. 
A NEW CAREER? Train to be 
an Apartment! Condominium 
Manager. Many jobs! 
Job placement assistance. All
Areas. Government Registered 
Program. Information/ 
brochure (604) 681-5456, 1-
800-665-8339, www.rmti.ca. 
BE A SUCCESSFUL 
WRITER ... write for money and 
pleasure with our unique 
home-study course. You get 
individual tuition from profes
sional writers on all aspects of 
writing - romances, short sto
ries, radio and TV scripts, arti
cles and children's stories. 
Send today for our free book. 
1-800-267-1829. Quality of 
Course. Ottawa ON. 
BECOME A COUNSELOR by 
correspondence or on campus 
through Canada's leading 
accredited institute for the 
counseling profession, Victoria 
to Halifax. free catalogue. 
1-800-665-7044. Visit: 
www.counselortraining.com 
TAKE YOUR CAREER to new 
heights! Train to become one 
of the 50,000 plus new tourism 
workers req~ired by 2005! 
Canadian Tourism College 
1-800-668-9301' 604-736-
8000 or 
www.tourismcollege.com 
REGISTER NOW IN Music For 
Young Chi ldren, a child-cen
tered approach to learning 
music for children ages 3-9. 
Some teaching positions also 
available. 1-800·828-4334 
www.myc.com 

MISSING CAT: Mr. Jasreg; 
neutered male, Blue Point 
Siamese. Was wearing flea 
collar, missing from Desmond 
Crt. Sadly missed 538-1850. 
LOST: MEN'S black wool 
beanie hat with U of T pin on 
it. Please call 604-939-7116 
(collect), leave msg. Reward 
offered for its return. 

SALT SPRING Community 
Theatre Annual General 
Meeting. Tuesday September 
24th, 2002, 6:00 p.m. at 
Croftonbrook Meeting Hall. 
Everyone welcome! 

t
liSalt 

"-Spring 
Island 

CONSERVANCY 
Ruby Alton Nature 

Reserve 
Public Consultation 

Meeting 
7:00pm. Oct. 2, 

Fulford Hall CAP Room 
After many years in probate, 
the title to Ruby Alton's house 
on Isabella Point Road was 
finally . transferred to ' the 
Islands Trust Fund in March of 
2002. The Salt Spring Island 
Conservancy and Annschild, 
Anderson & Oak Ecological 
Services are jointly preparing 
a management plan for the 
property, whose goals as set 
out by the ls!ands Trust Fund 
are as follows: 

1. That the property be held, 
managed and preserved for 
its ecological environment 
and scenic features, but not 
as a recreational park. 
2. The residence, gardens 
and existing driveway, shall 
be preserved and managed 
for non-profit purposes. 

A public consultation meeting 
will be held on Wednesday, 
October 2 at 7:00 p.m. in the 
Old Age Pensioner's room at 
the Fulford Hall. All parties 
interested in participating in 
this public consultation process 
are welcome to attend. For 
information, contact Robin 
Annschild at 653-0039, 
robinannschild@saltspring.com 

THE ASA JURIED FALL 
SHOW PLANNING 

COMMITTEE 
meeting is scheduled for 

Thursday Sept. 19 at 7 pm 
in the Jankura Lounge at 
ArtSpring. All interested 

artists of all mediums are 
encouraged to attend for 

input and feedback. 

ANNUAL GENERAL MEETING 
Abbeyfield Housing Society 
Sunday 22 September 2002 

3:00pm. O.A.P. Room 
Fulford Hall 

Special Item: Assisted Housing 
- A South End Abbeyfield House 
Completed questionnaires may 

be placed in the special 
collection box at Patterson's 
Store for the convenience of 

South End Residents. 

GARBAGE DISPOSAL bag 
tags $2.25 ea. or bring to 
Blackburn Road Transfer 
Station at $2 per bag. Salt 
Spring Garbage Services. 537-
2167. 
SEWING MACHINE Repair. 
Drop off at Salt Spring Dry 
Cleaning at 116 Hereford Ave. 
537-2241. Local agent for 
Sawyer Sewing Centre of 
Victoria. 
IF YOUR Driftwood subscrip
tion label has the date high
lighted, now is the time to 
renew! 

BRITISH? WORKED U.K.? 
Entitled to a pension? Call 
right now nonprofit Canadian 
Alliance British Pensioners 
and find out! Frozen? 1-800-
760-6633. Box 2224 
Vancouver, B.C. V6B 3W2 
DOES YOUR BATHROOM 
have a revolving door? Do you 
urinate every one to two hours 
during the day and at least 
twice during the night? If you 
answered yes, you may have 

-overactive bladder. Talk to your 
doctor or call 1-877-2BLAD
DER for more information. 

MEMBERS WANTED 
Live/Work 

GLEN ECHO FARM 
COOPERATIVE 

MAYNE ISLAND, B.C. 
Organic gardens, 

vineyards and winery. 
Phone: (250) 539-2855 

Website: 
www.glenechofarmcoop.org 

CORRECTION: 
Please note: 

The following notice 
was incorrectly 
advertised as 

Wedneday. Sept. 19th. 
It should have read: 

ANNUAL GENERAL 
MEETING 

Thursday, September 19, 
2002 at 6:00 p.m. at the 

Community Gospel 
Chapel147 Vesuvius Bay 
Road, Salt Spring Island. 

Refreshments will be 
served following the 

meeting. 

Salt Spring Island Community 
Services Society is a non
profit, multi social serVices 
agency serving Salt Spring 
Island with outreach to the 
Outer Gulf Islands. The agen
da will include reports from 
the Chairman, Executive 
Director and the Treasurer, in 
addition to the nomination 
and election of board mem
bers. Nominations for new 
members to join the Board of 
Directors, will be accepted 
prior to the meeting. 

All residents of Salt Spring 
Island and the Outer Gulf 
Islands are welcome to 
attend. Your support is 
greatly appreciated. 

REGULAR 
ADVERTISING 

DEADLINES: 
DISPLAY 

ADVERTISING 
Friday, 5 pm 

• 
CLASSIFIED 

ADVERTISING 
Monday, 5 pm 

• 
TOO LATE TO 

CLASSIFY 
Tuesday, noon 

PHONE: 537-9933 
FAX: 537-2613 

IN SEARCH OF a woman who 
commuted weekdays from Salt 
Spring Island to work at the 
paper mill in Crofton in the 
early 60s. She worked in the 
store room in receiving & ship
ping and reported to Floyd 
Guttenson. If you are that 
woman, please call Sandy 
Morris at 256-880-8222, col
lect. 

TAKE CONTROL of your 
income and your future with a 
Watkins home-based busi
ness. Training and support 
included. If committed and 
enthusiastic describes you , 
call1-800-375-1114 
ZESTO'S OVEN BAKED Subs 
& California Style Wraps are 
looking for motivated fran
chisees. Join this dynamic and 
fast growing Canadian 
Company. 1-888-922-2294. 
www.zestos.com. 
BE YOUR OWN BOSS! Would 
you like to own your own busi
ness? Work for yourself, but 
not by yourself. Attend the first 
annual National Franchise and 
Home Business Show. See 
some of North America's most 
successful franchise and deal
ership companies. Invest as 
little as $300.00 or as much as 
half a million. Attend free semi
nars, get financing advice and 
more. October 5 & 6, 2002. 
Plaza of Nations, Vancouver, 
B.C. 11 am-5pm daily. Visit 
www.newbusinesscentre.com 
or call 905-634-9750 to exhibit. 
Free admission for one person 
with this ad. 
MOST IMPORTANT DISTRIB
UTORSHIP offered in British 
Columbia. 25K investment with 
a potential return of Six 
Figures+++ Annually. $500 
Billion Market. Read Meters, 
Collect Money. Turnkey, No 
Competition. 1-800-213-2166. 
GREAT CANADIAN DOLLAR 
STORE franchise opportuni
ties. With more than 100 
stores across Canada, we 
offer one of the most thrilling 
and affordable franchises to 
own. To learn more, visit our 
website : 
www.dollarstores.com or call 
toll free 1-877-388-0123. 
RIVERS OF MONEY. Last 
year alone over 39 billion dol
lars flowed through our indus
try. Why not get a bucket and 
join in! Learn how to turn a 
secured investment of 
$19,000. into a lifetime income 
of up to $2000. cash per week 
working only part-time hours 
being your own boss! All you 
do is stock and collect the 
cash! Call now for info pack 
24 hours 1-888-370-8363. 

SALT SPRING Roasting Co. 
now hiring experienced ener, 
getic Chefs, Cooks, Servers 
and Dishwashers, for our new 
Fulford Cafe location, as well 
as our Ganges location. Long 
term employment, competitive 
wages. Please drop or send 
resume to: #1 156 Alders Rd., 
Salt Spring Island, BC, V8K 
2K5. 

GULF ISLANDS DRIFTWOOD 

PART TIME help for 2 posi
tions in the Deli Dept at 
Ganges Village Market. Must 
be very flexible & available for 
morning, afternoon, evening 
shifts, holidays, weekends & 
on call. Students welcome to 
apply. Drop off applications & 
resume at Deli Dept or fax 
537-4616. Please mark 
Attention Deli Manager. 
EXPERIENCED RELIABLE 
floor staff needed in Porters 
Restaurant & Lounge. Must be 
19 plus. Drop resume at 
Harbour House front desk. 

HAIRDRESSING ASSISTANT 
needed part time. Island Magic 
Touch 537-9322. 

HOUSESITTER WANTED. 
Responsible, mature, non
smoker to take care of house 
and 2 cats, 2 pygmy goats & 
ducks. Nov.- March. 537-4149. 
CEO PROJECT is looking to 
hire a team player to work 
together with current staff to 
provide support to small busi
nesses, organize workshops 
and develop a distinctive mar
keting tool to promote locally 
made products. Must be cur
rent El recipient or past recipi
ent (3 yrs) or had parental 
claim in last 5 years. Drop off 
resumes by Friday, September 
20th, to Salt Spring 
Community Services, 268 
Fulford-Ganges Rd., V8K 2K6 
or fax 537-9974. 
RESPONSIBLE, ACCOUNT
ABLE single or couple wanted 
to take care of property and 
garden in exchange for accom
modation and board. Spiritual 
background preferred. Contact 
Sophia at Siddhashram, 653-
9975. 
PART-TIME ENERGETIC 
childcare required for 2 year 
old. Own transportation pre
ferred. Approx. 8- 12 hours 
per week (mornings). Ph 538-
5503. 

EXPERIENCED CASHIER 
Wanted, part time, could lead 
to full time. Apply in person 
with resume to Ganges 
Marina, 161 Lower Ganges 
Road. 
KINGS LANE is taking 
resumes for cooks & servers. 
Can be dropped off at Kings 
Lane between 2 & 5 pm Friday 
Sept 20th. Exciting opportuni
ties available. Kings Lane is 
now under new managment. 
LOCAL SURVEY office 
requires field survey assistant. 
Good math skills an asset. 
Please leave resume at 241 
Fulford-Ganges Road, fax to 
537-4478, orcall537-5502. 

DEPENDABLE PIECE
WORKER wanted for wire craft 
company. Fax resume to 250-
538-5519 or call Janis at 250-
537-5857. 
FREE INFORMATION 
REVEALS Why Now Is The 

. Time - International marketing 
group planning Nationwide 
roll-out of high demand prod
uct, looking for self motivated, 
out-going, no fear to make 
serious wealth; www.excelof
fice.net/thegrantteam or toll 
free 1-888-271-9975. 
DIESEL FUEL TECHNICIAN. 
Modern Fuel Injection Shop, 
authorized all product lines, 
seeking experienced _techni
cian for Bosch, Stanadyne, 
Lucas fuel systems. Ambac & 
Cummins experience pre
ferred. Factory training, ADS 
Tech-cert encouraged & pro
vided as appropriate. New 
Westminster location. Wage 
negotiable. All replies con-
fidential. Contact NW Fuel 
Injection Service-
604.524.2828 . Fax 
604.524.8407. www.nwfuel.ca 
ARNOLD BROS. TRANS
PORT Ltd. Owner Operators, 
Singles and Teams Needed! To 
Service our regular Traffic 
Lanes to Western Canada and 
the U.S. some regular team 
runs available. Competitive 
rates. Paid license and insur
ance. Paid satellite, tolls & 
workers comp. Fuel Cap -
Company Drivers Needed -
Singles and teams to Service 
Our Regular Traffic Lanes to 
Western Canada and the U.S. 
Competitive Rates. Late model 
assigned units. 1-800-567-
3656. 

DRIFTWOOD CLASSIFIEDS: email: driftwood@gulfislands.net 



SUNSHINE VILLAGE SKI 
Resort, Banff, requires enthu
siastic, well-presented, reliable 
guest service staff for all 
positions. Reply online 
application form 
www.skibanff .com or 
fax 403-762-6513 . Email : 
sunshinehr@ skibanff.com . 
Phone 403-762-6546. 

GM DEALERSHIP REQUIRES 
licensed automotive techni
cian. Alignment and GM expe
rience an asset. Benefits 
available. Contact Service 
Manager at 1-800-661-
9920. Fax 780-594-2675. 
BUSY PLUMBING/HEATING 
business in Central Alberta 
requires full -time journeyman 
or 4th year plumber/gasfitter 
immediately. AIC experience 
an asset. Refrigeration 
mechanic needed. Please fax 
resume to 403-7 42-1609. 
GENTLE, CARING dental 
hygienist needed for progres
sive, fun dental office, 35 min
utes South of Edmonton . 
Bonus program, no evenings 
or weekends. Call1-780-352-
5113 or fax 1-780-352-7399. 

NEEDED: 
3 INDEPENDENT 

REPRESENTATIVES FOR 
CANADA'S #1 DISCOVER 

TOY~ TEAM. 
Flexible hours. Perfect 
home-based business. 

Please call Tracy at 
(250) 213-8331 (collect) 

or email: 
disctoysvictoria@ shaw .ca 

RN Clinic Supervisor, 
PLANNED PARENTHOOD 
5-6 hrs. on Tuesday every 4-
6 weeks plus vacation /sick 
relief. Some off-island travel 
required. Administrative skills 
needed plus ability to work 
with volunteers. Interest in 
reproductive health care. 
For more information call 

537-8786 
Please send resume to: 

PlANNED 
PARENTHOOD 

P.O. Box 654 
Ganges Post Office 

V8K2W3 
Deadline Sept. 26, 2002 

For information on 
advertising rates in 

~nl/l!/ 
•!• 

Jurl!/~b 
•!• 

~nl/l!/ 
Call Peter, Rick or 

Robin 

DRIFTWOOD 

537·9933 

School District #64 
(Gulf Islands) 

Applications are invited for 
Student Support Services 
Secretary for School District 
#64 (Gulf Islands) 

Applications should be 
accompanied by 
evidence of successful 
demonstration of the 
following: 
• Certificate in Office 

Administration 
• Excellent time management 

and organizational skills 
• Ability and desire to work 

collaboratively 
• Documented evidence of 

exemplary secretarial 
skills with accuracy at 
80wpm 

• Certificate in Office 
Administration 

The School District is also 
looking for successful evi
dence of the following: 

• Worl<in9 knowledge of special 
education terminology 

• Understanding of special 
education categories by 
Ministry of Education 

• Ability to work with accuracy 
in dealing with special 
education enrollment 
numbers 

This is a continuing 
assignment for 20 hours 
per week commencing as 
soon as possible. 

Applications with supporting 
documents should be for
warded by Wednesday, 
September 25 at 4 p.m. to: 

Rod Scotvold, Secretary 
Treasurer 
School District #64 (Gulf 
Islands) 
112 Rainbow Road 
Salt Spring Island, B.C. 
VBK 2K3 
Fax: 250-537-4200 
External Posting #01 

3 for2 
(three weeks for 
the price of two) 

PRIVATE PARTY 
MERCHANDISE 
FOR SALE ADS 

537-9933 

"' GULF 
COAST 

MATERIALS 
Serving the Gulf Islands 

Salt Spring, Galiano, 
Mayne, Penders 

*READY MIX 
*WASHED GRAVEL 
* REINFORCED STEEL 
* BAGGED CEMENT 
* SEPTIC TANKS 
* SCAFFOLDING RENTAL 

537-2611 
Rainbow Road 

A . 

I 

"Quality Homes 
of Distinction" 

Vi/lat:l4e, 
etJ ... I4 .. cl4- (1980) ./!ttl. 

Building Island Homes 
for three generations. 

Kent John 
537-5463 537-9857 

Fax 537-5407 

SSt EMPLOYMENT 
SERVICES 

Are you unemployed and need 
help with your job search? Are 
you thinking about re-training? 
If you are receiving Employment 

Insurance Benefits (or have 
received these benefits within the 
last 3 years) we have a variety of 
programs available to assist you. 
Counsellor oomes to SSI once 
a week and services are free. 

Please call Marta 
at 1-888-993-2299 

Peninsula 
Community Services 

GET HELP WITH YOUR 
JOB SEARCH. 

Learn how to write a 
resume and cover letter 
that effectively market 

your skills and land you 
the interview! 

Register now for Peninsula 
Community Services 

Free, 2-day Resume & 
Cover Letter Workshop 

Tuesday, October 1 & 
Wednesday, October 2 

10:00 am to 3:00pm 
Provincial Government 

Building 
Ganges, Salt Spring Island 

Class size is limited, so 
register early. 

Call 1-888-993-2299 
for more information and 

to register. 

RENOVATION CARPENTER -
Certified, 25 years experience. 
Formwork & framing, free esti
mate. 537-9534 Terry's 
Renovations. 
WORLD FAMOUS on Salt 
Spring! Piko Renovations Ltd. 
creates excellent small- to 
medium-sized renovations, 
repairs, decks, etc . Peter 
Blackmore, 537-4382. 
JOURNEYMAN CARPENTER 
available for work. Additions, 
renovations, new homes, sun 
decks, green houses, etc. 
Reasonable rates. Quality and 
integrity. Jim Anderson. 537-
9124. 

Construction Ltd. 
Residential & Commercial 

Personalized service 
from plans to completion 

537-5247 - 537-5092 
Salt Spring Island 

LET•s GET 
STARTED! 

Bring your sketches & ideas 
and together we'll design (or 
upgrade) your dream home. 
Through the use of computer
aided drafting, we'll quickly pro
duce the working drawings 
you'll take to your contractor. 

PLEASE CALL 
HELSEl DESIGN 

537·1037 
and ask for Jim 

HONEST ot•s 
FIREWOOD 

•GUARANTEED CORD 
Cut, Split & delivered 

•Cedar fence rails 

653·4165 

RELIABLE WORKER available 
for brush clearing and fall 
clean-up. You supply tools, I 
supply labour. Island refer
ences. Call Stuart 653-4980. 
EXPERIENCED HOUSE 
CLEANER has openings. 
Please call Fern 537-2665. ----------------
MICHAEL:S MAINTENANCE. 
Small plumbing and electrical, 
drywall, cement repairs, deer 
fencing, gutter cleaning , 
mouse problems, painting , 
framing , garden clean-up. 
537-0259:_:_· ---------· 
CLEANING AND Homemaking 
services. Experienced and 
reliable. References available. 
Phone Lynn. 537-2621 . 
I AM AN experienced commu
nity support worker available 
to work with adults &/or chil
dren with disabilities. Please 
call 537-9501. 
TUTOR AVAILABLE. Certified 
teacher; all subjects. Help your 
child academically catch up, 
maintain skills . Flexible 
hours/days. 537-8932. 
AFTER CONSTRUCTION site 
clearance. 1-ton truck. Joel, 
653-4078. 
MOVING ANYTHING, any
where, anytime. Peggy, 537-
8450. 

ALANON/ALATEEN A pro
gram for family and friends of 
alcoholics. For further informa
tion call 537-2941, 653-4288 
or 537-4909. 
PRESCRIPTION DRUG 
Misuse Support Group, Friday 
mornings. Call Salt Spring 
Community Services at 537-
9971 for more information. 
ADULT CHILDREN 
Anonymous. For healing from 
any dysfunctional family back
ground. Saturday afternoons 
537-4315 for information. 
FAMILIES OF Schizophrenics 
meet in homes for mutual sup
port. Call 537-2543. 
CRISIS LINE for Salt Spring -
toll-free 1-877-435-7544. 

KONIG & DAUGHTER 
FIREWOOD 
Serving Salt Spring· 21 years 
Organically Grown Firewood 
fiREWOOO LOGS WANTED 
(will compensate owner) 

537·9531 

We Paint & Re~ecorate 
with Care 

• ~PARA 
SPECTRA·TOnE PAinT 

Sming rhe Gulf Islands for over 10 years. 

325 Rainbow Rd. 

537-4369 

Driftwood 
Classifieds 
537·9933 

DRESSINGS FREE to cancer 
patients by the Order of the 
Eastern Star. Contact Ida 
McManus, 537-5423. 
NARCOTICS ANONYMOUS -
537-8978 

Alcoholics 
Anonymous 

Services Meetings 
Salt Spring ----- 537-7573 

Galiano - ---- 539-2222 

Pender ---------- 629-3631 

Women's only -Thursday 
nights 5:30p.m.- 537-7573 

SALT SPRING 
ISLAND FOUNDATION 

••• your community 
foundation. 

Help enhance the quality of 
life in your Island commu
nity. You can do this be con
tributing to our/your com
munity endowment fund . 
Even $10 will help make a 
lasting difference. All contri
butions are pooled and pre
served in the endowment 
fund. The interest earned on 
it is distributed annually to a 
wide range of worthy Island 
charitale organizations. 
These vary from year to year 
as community priorities 
change. You can help also 
by having your purchases at 
Thrifty 's and at GVM credit
ted to the SSI Foundation. 
Further information, includ
ing latest annual report, is 
freely available upon 
request, without obligation. 
Phone 537-2501 (Bob Rush) 

Gulf 
Islands 
Optical 

Tuesday-Friday 
10:00-5:00 

Closed Saturdays 
323 Lower Ganges Road 

(Lancer Building) 
RICHARD WEATHERALL 

(Optician) 
537-2648 Office 

537-5294 Residence 

PIANO LESSONS with Jean 
Albert ARCT. Experienced, 
qualified teacher of piano and 
theory has a few vacancies for 
new students. 537-5843. 

PARTY RENTALS 
;!£\~_ -. 

nr. \ "t 
· '~r~~-Ji.·z 
-~~- h>p_~~% · 

BEST QUALITY 
BIGGEST SELECTION 
"CATERER RECOMMENDED" 

www.rentalstop.ca 
#1-327 Rainbow Rd. 538-0388 

ALTERATIONS & SEWING -
Elegant, caring, personalized 
approach. Consideration to 
changes in lifestyle, aging , 
health. Margie -Vesuvius Bay 
537-2707. 

TIMESHARE RESALES . 
Worldwide Selection . Era 
Stroman Since 1979. Call now! 
Buyers call 1-800-613-7987. 
Sellers call 1-800-201-0864. 
www.timesharelink.com. 

MEXICO 
&CUBA 

ON SALE! 
BOOK NOW! 

U\I~LDBE. 
Pacific Travel Shop 

5l7-55ll 
1-877-274-4168 

C::OSTOM 
WELDING 

FABRICATION 
Specializing in aluminum 

& stainless steel 
ISLAND MARINE 
CONSTRUCTION 

537-9710 

BRAND NEW never used 
apartment sized washer/ dryer, 
paid $1200, sell for $800. Call 
604-307-9407 (cell) or 604-
266-4041. 

Kitchenaid, Whirlpool, 
Frigidaire, Maytag & 

more! 
LARGEST SELECTION ON 

SALT SPRING 
ISLAND 

537·2111 

COMPLETE DISPERSAL 
Polaris dealership, Sept. 28. 
6,800 sq. ft. shop, land, and 
equipment. New/used sleds, 
quads, trailers. Large selec
tion of special shop tools. Land 
and shop subject to owners 
acceptance after bidding is 
closed. Information 780-723-
4511, Edson, Alberta. 

FOR SALE: 27' x 38' trusses, 
hip roof. 537-2665. 
FUTURE STEEL BUILDINGS 

Durable, Dependable, Pre
engineered All-Steel 
Structures. Custom-made to 
suit your needs and require
ments. Factory-Direct afford
able prices. Call 1-800-668-
8653 ext. 132 for free 
brochure. 
STEEL BUILDINGS. CLEAR
ANCE sale! Manufacturer 
direct. Beat next price 
increase. 25x40 $7,200.00. 
30x40 $8,900.00. 30x50 
$10,300.00. 35x50 
$13,200.00. 40x60 
$17,300.00. Many others. 
Pioneer 1-800-668-5422. 
Since 1980. 

SEE US FOR A FAST QUOTE 
ON All YOUR BUILDING 

REQUIREMENTS! 

• Flooring 
• Heating 
• Eaves 
• Plumbing 
• Roofing 

For all your building 
requirements, large or small! 

lSI !iLEGG LUMBER LTD. 

804 Fulford-Ganges Rd. 
537-4978 

TECH NOW Computers on
site service at your home or 
office. Computer sales, 
upgrades and repair. Order 
online at 
technowcomputers.com with 
over 60 ,000 computer and 
computer related products. 
Call John Savage at 537-4805. 

COMPUTER PROBLEMS ? 
Set-ups, Install ing Software, 
Tutoring, Internet. Your place or 
ours. Yes, we make house calls 
days/evenings/ wkend s. 
$25/hr. 20 years exp. Phone 
Robert. 537-2888. Ar van a 
~o~~ lt i ng. ____ _ _ 
POWER MAC G4 , iMac, 
Starmax & more used com
puter peripherals. Details at 
fabfinds.ca or call Jon 538-
5503. 

Ron 
Weisner BASe 

Comouter Reoair & Upgrades 

./ data recovery 

./ PRINTER repai rs 

./new & used computer 
systems available 

Office Equipment 

service and repair 
./ PHOTOCOPIERS 
./FAX MACHINES 
./CASH REGISTERS 

(250) 537-5058 
weisner@saltspring.com 

SPRING BLESSES the 
Burgoyne Valley with buds and 
genuine lambs. For these ten
der and tasty epicurean 
delights, September is the cru
elest month. They do not expe
rience winter. Agnus 
Burgoyneiensis is raised on 
traditional valley fare ; early 
apples, grass, and blackber
ries. They offer themselves cut, 
wrapped, frozen and silenced 
at $4.00/ lb., whole or half. 
Shepherd Dave or Angela . 
653-4531. 2431 Fulford
Ganges Rd. 
AFTER THE fall, Adam and 
Eve, newly clothed , left 
Paradise. Their pockets filled 
with seeds from the Fruit of the 
Tree. Some seeds fell in the 
Burgoyne Valley. Now there 
are apples. Gravensteins and 
Early Macs. To create superior 
pies for only $1.00/lb call 653-
4531. As well, the Happy 
Honey Bees of David Harris 
have sent the first mountain 
honey of 2002 from far on the 
ringing hillsides of Night Hawk 
Leechtown. The miners have 
gone. Honey gold remains. A 
delicious blend of nectars from 
Fireweed, Pearly-everlasting 
an.d Salal. Only Princess 
Diana in Paradise, enjoys 
honey of equal flavour. 2431 
Fulford-Ganges Road. 

£ALDWELL"S 
OAKSPRING 

FADM 
Since 1882 

Cul'l'ently available: 
• FREE RANGE 

GRAIN-FED PORK 
• FRESH CUT LUMBER 

537-5380 or 537-2152 

GRAIN-FED PORK, cut , 
wrapped & frozen. Includes 
hams, bacon and sausage. 
$3.00 lb. Phone 653-4838 or 
653-4539. 

HOUSE FULL of furniture , 
good condit ion . View by 
appointment, Thursday & 
Friday (Sept 19 & 20) morning 
9 - noon, or by arrangement. 
537-9887. 
COUCH & LOVE seat, good 
condition, navy with floral pat
tern , comfy. $325.537-1219. 

3 for 2 
(three weeks for 
the price of two) 

PRIVATE PARTY 
MERCHANDISE 
FOR SALE ADS 

537.-9933 

DRIFTWOOD CLASSIFIEDS PHONE 537-9933 OR FAX: 537-2613 

7" 

---
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I LIONS GARAGE Sale, 103 

Bonnet Ave. Every Friday, 
1 Saturday only, 10 am - 12 

noon. Come & browse, we 
I just may have it. New mer-

1 
chandise arriving daily. Good, 
clean merchandise wanted. 

I Call 537-2000 for pick-up or 
info. 
COLOSSAL GARAGE SALE. 
Sat Sept 21 at Fulford School 
9 am to 3 pm. A fundraiser 
for our art program. 
Donations welcome. Phone 
Johanna at 653-9383. 
SATURDAY, SEPT. 21, 9-
12:00. 121 Central Ave. ( left 
on Quebec Dr, rt on Central, 
Toys, housewares, exercise 
machine, books, picture 
frames, furniture, etc. 
#1-235 PARK PLACE, 8:30 , 
12:00. September 22, 
Sunday. Park outside com
pound! Plants, cape cod 
chairs, antiques, tools, lad
ders, kitchen stuff, bike rack 
& htch Subaru Legacy, etc. 

FUNDRAISER FOR Church I 
on the Rock. Hidden treas
ures, you wouldn't believe it! 1 
430 Stark Rd. 9-2 pm., 21st 
Sept. I 
197 CUSHEON LAKE Rd. I 
Saturday, Sept. 21st. 10 am.-
1 pm. Propane barbecue, I 
garden tools, household, I 
toys, etc. 
STUFF! BIG Garage Sale. 1 
158 Broadwell, Sat. & Sun. 
Sept. 21 & 22, 10 am.- 2 pm. I 
Rain or shine. No early birds! I 
MOVING, GENERAL house
hold items 9 am - noon., 1 
Saturday September 21, 103 
Chu-An Driv . ..::.e-'--. ___ _ 
BIG SALE. Clothes, dishes, 
coloured glass & more. 174 
Grantville, Saturday & 
Sunday, September 21, & 22, 
10 - 2. Rain or shine. 

DRIFTWOOD '. 
CLASSIFIED§· 
537·9933 ' 

Advertise your garage sale in the 
Driftwood classifieds & you'll get: 

• 20 words or less • Price stickers 
• 2 directional signs • Inventory list 
• Garage sale tips • Balloons 

ALL FOR ONLY 
~10.95 +QSI .. ___ _ 

DECK & PATIO Glass 34"x76", 
30"x62", 27"x 65", 45"x73", 
$19 to $24 each. Tempered. 
Del. Avail. 5 & over del. free. 
537-4~32 an)'tim_e. ___ _ 
EXPERT WATCH and clock 
repairs by certified watch
maker. Located between 
Crofton and Duncan. Serving 
the Cowichan Valley over 25 
years .. Call L.D. Frank-Jeweller 
and Watchmaker.250-748-
6058(Duncan). 
BED CENTRE: complete with 
5 drawers, 2 bookshelves, stu
dent desk, twin loft bed on top, 
ladder and twin bed on bottom 
with rollers. A must see. 
$500 firm. 653-2374. 

--· -- -
USED BOOKS wanted: 
Saltspring, art. Home visits by 
appointment, top prices for top 
books. Sabine's, Tues./Wed. 
mornings Grace Point, 538-
0025. 
VACUUMS! VACUUMS! 
Repairs, bags & belts, used 
vacuum bargains. Satisfaction 
guaranteed! Salt Spring Linen 
& Drycleaners, 116 Hereford 
Aven~(~anges. 537-2241. _ 
STORAGE TANKS: water, sep
tic, sewage-holding (polyethyl
ene). Ecolog ical Systems: 
sewage-treatment plants, efflu
ent filters. Visa, Mastercard, 
American Express accepted. 
GIS Sales & Rentals 653-
4013'--. --- ---
WE BUY & Sell Secondhand, 
Antiques & Books. The Great 
Ganges Junk Co., 105 
Mc~hillips Ave., 537-4507. 
IT PAYS to shop locally! Buy 
your DVD player and related 
equipment and get up to 10 
free DVD movie rentals with 
purchase. Details in store. 
Q.S.I. Electronics (Radio 
Shack). 537-~22_:_ __ _ 
2003 ENTERTAINMENT 
BOOKS are here. Save with 
discounts of 50% off & 2 for 
one coupons. Sample books 
for Vancouver Island & 
Vancouver are at Island Magic 
Touch . Trudy 537-2975. 
Eastern Star Fundraiser. 
NEVER INSTALLED pre-hung 
6 panel steel entry door. 2' 8" 
x 6' 8", $140. Call537-9350. 
POOL TABLE 4' x 8' $250; 
stove $75; Queen size sofa 
bed, green, large $100. New 
dryer, older washer, $250 set. 
Call537-8422. 
CEDAR FENCE split rails , 
ready to deliver. Will put up if 
necessary. 653-4539. 
FLAT SANDSTONE patio 
slabs. 537-5874. 
INDIAN TIPI'S for sale. Bear & 
Raven design $350 ea. Deer 
design $300. Poles included. 
Single wooden beds with 
foamies, $15.537-4149. 

-------
8'X7' O.H. GARAGE door 
w/opener, painted, excellent 
cond. $500. 6' x 3'6" white alu
minum window w/ Muntin bars 
$250. Rockwell wood lathe 
c/w motor & tools $300. 6'6" 
FG Dinghy tender, needs 
some work $125. 537-9178. 

ESTATE SALE: 4 table lamps, 
$30 ea. Oval glass dining table 
and 4 chairs, $300. 2 oak end 
tables, $145 ea. Wall unit, 
$350. Walnut buffet , $125. 7 
shelf, glass & brass display 
unit, $295. Rocking chair, $95. 
3 drawer vertical file, $50. 24" 
round mirror, $19. 6 tier, oak 
plant stand, $50. Little Chief 
electric smoker, $75. Phone 
537-8938. ----,-----=-

27" KENMORE SUPER 
capacity laundry centre (W/D) 
excellent condition, 2 years 
old, barely used. Moving, must 
sell $800 obo. 653-4863. 
GOLF CLUBS mens Diawa, 3-
PW, 3-5 wds, $450. Women 's 
Progear 3-PW, 1-3-5 wds 
$225. Both w/ bags, putters. 2 
Yonex Tennis. racquets $25 ea. 
537-9178. 
-- -- --------
MAPLE KITCHEN cabinets: 12 
units incl. cupboards, drawers, 
hardware & countertops, 
excellent condition. Also vanity 
with sink. $1000 for all OBO 
604-880-3896 or 
kymb~r@shaw.~· ----
PROPANE FIREPLACE black 
with gold trim, "Napoleon", as 
new condition, $500. 250-655-
3646. 
BUNK BED with new mat
tresses, $125. Electronic bug 
light, $25. Child's bike $35. 
Black plastic water barrel $15. 
Roll of stucco wire, $25. 537-
4595 eves. 
OSBOURNE 1200 fireplace 
insert, GSA approved, with 
fan. $350. 653-9502. 
JACUZZI, CORNER 
Hydromassage Tub with taps, 
$1200. Sliding patio doors, 
$325. Bar fridge , $200. Bar 
freezer, $200. Bar chairs, 
$150. Microwave, $150. Room 
divider frames, $50. Pecan 
bedside tables, $100. Pecan 
dresser, $400. Lada hatchback 
$1800. Locking cargo trailer, 
$1200. 28 ft. Bigfoot trailer 
$15,000. Nancy, 537-9510. 
DRYER $75. Canopy for full 
sized pick up, $75.537-1007. 
4 TRAX HONDA 350 1986, 
$2800. Can be seen at 2885 
Southey Pt Rd or phone 537-
9291 before 9 p.m. 
NEW 36 IN. pre-hung Colonial 
style inside door primered. 
$75. 537-0202, cell (leave 
message). _____ _ 
AAA SALVAGE, Bay St., 
Victoria . Moving sale. 383-
5354. Everything must go! 
SALVAGE VINTAGE doors, 
windows, plumbing & lighting. 
Antique & vintage furniture. 
Garage doors w/ track & open
ers. 537-4450 eve_n_in"-gs_. __ 
FRENCH DOORS, wood. Very 
large sash wood windows 8' -
1 0' high, ideal for studio or 
workshop, at clearance prices. 
~~-4450 evenings. 
FAMILY JEWELS is now an 
official authorized Seiko 
dealer! Come in and see the 
latest in clocks & watches. 
161 Fulford-Ganges Rd. Tues 
- Sat 538-5560. 

KIDS BIRTHDAY parties 
straining your budget? Family 
Jewels has great gifts starting 
at 50 cents. Fossils, rocks, 
minerals. Silver jewellery start
ing at $4. 161 Fulford-Ganges 
Road. 538-5560. 
WOODSTOVE (OSBURN 
1600) and fan and 
interior/exterior dueling. GSA 
approved, $1000 obo. 537-
0717. 
PING PONG table, beds, new 
bi-folds, pole pruner, Coleman 
stove, glass 2 (58 x 44), 2 (12 
x12), new windows 24 x 18, 
push mower. 653-4533. 
KENMORE FREEZER, 10 
cubic foot, 5 years old, $225. 
Standard window mount air 
conditioner, 537-4322 
evenings. 
REACH MORE CON
SUMERS! We can print classi
fied ads in 98 newspapers in 
B.C. & Yukon, or 600 across 
Canada. Ask this newspaper 
about Community Classifieds, 
or call toll-free 1-866-
669-9222. www.community
classifieds.ca 
SAWMILL $4995.00 All new 
Super Lumbermate 2000, 
larger capacities, more 
opt1ons. Norwood Industries, 
manufacturer of sawmills, 
edgers and skidders. Free 
information. 1-800-566-6899, 
ext. 400. OT. 
NEED A COMPUTER ... Don't 
have cash? The Original IBM 
PC, just $1 a day ... no money 
down! The Buck A Day 
Company. Call: 1-800-666-
3547, www.buckaday.com 
SAMSUNG FLAT SCREEN 
TV"s. 27', 20" & DVD Player all 
for just $999 or a $1 a day. No 
money down! The Buck A 
Day Co. 1-800-291-2925 
www.buckaday~.c~om~~~~ 
WANT A HOME THEATRE 
.. . Don't have cash? Get it now, 
with a 27" Flat screen TV! 
$999 or $1 a day ... No money 
down! The Buck A Day Co. 1-
800-259-1893 www.bucka
~y.com 
ADD ON A wood furnace to 
your existing oil, gas or electric 
furnace. Save dollars this win
ter. For nearest dealer, 250-
493-7444. Email 
vcsales@vip.net or www.vall
eycomfort.com 
BLAZE KING wood stoves. 
Efficiencies to 82 .5%. 
Thermostatically controlled, 
long burn times up to 40 
hours. For nearest dealer, 250-
493-7444. Email 
vcsales@vip.net or 
www.blazeking.com 

SALT SPRING 

MINI STORAGE 

347 Upper Ganges Road 

"W1zen convenience 
and security matter" 

537-5888 

I FELL IN love with "The Two 
Danes" wrought iron heron but 
they moved back to Denmark 
before I could order one. Does 
anyone have one that they 
would be willing to sell me? 
Contact ~~0) 478-2320. 
DIRECT DISH satellite unit 
wanted. 537-4136. 

:-:=.,.--,-,--
WANTED: KITCHEN cabinets, 
please call 537-4408. 
8' FIBREGLASS DINGHY w/ 
oars wanted. Also 30 lb 
plough anchor & 2 adult vest 
life jackets. Call 537-5148. 
DO YOU have a reliable used 
photocopy machine for sale? 
Call Paul at 537-4413. 
WANTED: SMALL stationary 
exercise bike. 653-0049. 

GEIMENHIRDT SILVER flute, 
cost $600, used 1 month, ask
ing $275 obo. 537-1373 
MOVING, MUST selL 1960s, 
Cecilian upright piano. $500 
spent on tuning and recondi
tioning. Asking $1200. 537-
2743. 
YAMAHA B-6 ORGAN, great 
shape, $75. 653-9997. 

HORSE RIDING lessons, 
beginner through advanced 
dressage. Chldren welcome. 
Farrier service also available. 
653-4184. 

Reduce Reuse Recycle 

GEESE: CARING home 
required by October 1st for 
tame, mated pair of Embden 
geese as pets. Gander limps. 
I will deliver. 250-642-4563. 
(Sooke) . . 
HAND REARED baby rats . 
Lovable low maintenance pets, 
clean & scent free. Smart and 
very trainable. $10 each. A 
great first pet. Call Megan at 
653-2077. 

- - -----

SALT SPRING Island Recycle 
Depot is located at 349 
Rainbow Rd. We are open 
Tuesday through Saturday, 10 
am to 5 pm. This service is 
operated by Salt Spring Island 
Community Services. Please 
call The Recycle Depot at 537-
1200, or Community Services 
at 537-9971 for information on 
materials accepted for recy
cling. 
THIS COLUMN is designed for 
free recyclable items only (no 
animals). There is no charge to 
place items in this column. Ads 
can be submitted in person at 
the Driftwood office (328 
Lower Ganges Road) by nor
mal deadline (Monday 5 pm.) 
or by phone 537-9933, fax 
537-2613 or email. 
4 1/2' LONG HEAVY work 
bench. 8' counter with 4 draw
ers with sink cut-out & sink. 
653-9699. 
FREE PLUMS- you pick. 537-
4535. 
BLUE DAMSON plums, free. 
U-pick, or trade for apples. 
653-9383. 
15 CU. FT. FREEZER. 
Galvanized inside, like new. 
Outside needs paint. Cattle 
watering, planter, root cellar? 
Still works. 537-2057. 
FREE DISPLAY equipment, 
racks, shelving, etc. Pick up at 
A Class Act Friday, September 
20, after 10:00 a.m. 537-8985. 
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SIGHTFIRST 
• 

A LIONS 0 PROJECT 

RECYCLE 
YOUR 

OLD GLASSES 
Your old prescription 
lenses can be a gift of 

sight. Boxes located at: 

• Pharmasave 
• Bank of Montreal 
• Bank of Commerce 
•Island Savings Credit Union 
• Gulf Islands Optical 

SALT SPRING Music is on the 
Internet at www.saltspringmu
sic.com. Hear song samples 
before you buy. Pay by cheque 
or credit card. More than 40 
CDs available. 

-----

EIGHT CONTEMPORARY 
homes. 1200 - 1500 sq. ft., 
$28,000 - $48,000. Large char
acter bungalow/cottage. 250-
656-1387, www.nickelbros.com 
FAMILY SPACE abounds in this 
unique 2300 s.q. home on 
sunny, private, 3/4 acre. Three 
bedrooms and three bathrooms 
include a totally self-contained 
in-law suite. Over 800 s.q . of 
patio and decks for entertain
mg. Energy efficient design 
keeps costs to a minimum. 
$219,000.537-2446. 
THREE BEDROOM house, 1-
1/2 bathrooms, 1/2 acre, nice 
yard, close to Ganges. 
$193,500.537-2382. 
5.1 PEACEFUL ACRES on 
north end SSI. Older 2 Bdrm. 
mobile with additions. 1000 sq. 
ft. workshop/garage with solar
ium/greenhouse. Fruit trees and 
ornamentals, mature timber, 
woodlot & forest trails. Plenty of 
potential. $179,000 No 
Realtors. Call 537 0045 after 
6pm 
OCEANVIEW EXECUTIVE 
home in Maple Bay on 
Vancouver Island. Go to 
www.pin.ca or phone 250 748-
1524. -----
INVESTMENT OPPORTUNITY. 
Real Estate Development Co. 
paying 12% R.O.I. on loans 
secured by 1st mortgage. 250-
812-2049 

THOMPSON RIVER Estates. 
50 large acreages, only 4 hrs 
from Vancouver, residential 
subdivision on the banks of 
the Thompson River, between 
Kamloops & Cache Creek, 
super climate, awesome 
views, fantastic fishing & golf
ing. Sizes vary 2-136 acres 
from $35,500. 
ThompsonRiverEstates.com 
604-606-7900 

REAL ESTATE listings for the 
Gulf Islands are viewable any
where in the world with 
Internet access. www.gulfis-
lands.n.e:..:t __________ _ 

ROOMS FOR rent, Booth 
Canal waterfront. $475 - $575 
per mo. includes all utilities. 
N/S, N/P. Available October 
1st. 538-1964. 
ROOMS WITH a view! 
Spacious, bright, 1 br, ground 
level suite in quiet Vesuvius 
area. W/D. Private entrance. 
Suitable for quiet adult. N/S, 
N/P., references. Available 
October 15. Long term. $700 
/month. 537-44001537-9953. 
SUNNY, SPACIOUS, N/S, 2 
bdrm flat ( 1100 sq. It) in 
Vesuvius w/fireplace, lovely 
patio, garden . W/D, good 
water. Walk to beach, for per
son (s) w/ good refs. $775. 
Available Sept. 15. Also avail
able furnished for more money. 
537-8433. 
WANTED: SINGLE tenant for 
furnished 3 room waterfront 
suite. Separate entrance. N/S, 
N/P. $650 including utilities. 
537-2546. 
LARGE 1 BDRM suite, private 
entrance, laundry, ocean view 
1200 sq. ft. Close to Ganges. 
5 appliances, $695/ mo. 818-
344-1891. 
STUDIO SUITE for rent, $350/ 
month. Large home to share, 
possible for single parent 
$500/ month. Avail immed. 
538-1806. 
BRIGHT 700 SQ. FT., unfur
nished, lower suite, 2 appli
ances, patio. 3.5 km. Ganges. 
Suit quiet single employed. 
N/P, N/S. Long term. $600 incl. 
utilities 538-1792. 

OFFICE SPACE for rent 
Lancer Building. Call Roland, 
537-2133. 
UPPER Floor Home Design 
Centre. Suitable for profes
sional offices, studio or retail. 
537-5340 to view. 
GANGES - SMALL office 
ground floor, suit professional. 
No retail. $295 + part utilities. 
537-4090. 

OCEANFRONT HOME on 1 
acre. Spectacular views, 2 
bdrm, 2 bath, sunny south 
exposure with decks & hot tub. 
Winter lease $1200 per month. 
537-5938. 
1 BEDROOM SMALL cottage, 
suits 1 person, unitil mid 
spring. $525. 537-5977. 
SPACIOUS 2 bdrm. home. 
Fantastic view, fully furnished. 
Propane fireplace . Near 
Ganges. 7 month minimum. 
Available Oct. 15. No smokers, 
no cats. References. $1300 
plus utilities. 537-1 091 . 
VERY NICE, spacious 1 level 3 
bdrm duplex on Maliview Dr. 
Carport, deck garden, avail
able Oct 1st. $775/mth plus 
util 653-9360. 
2 BEDROOM HOME, close to 
hospital, no pets. $950 per 
month, Available November 1. 
537-8414. 
LARGE FURNISHED 2 bdrm. 
house on 1.6 acres. Access to 
St. Mary Lake and boats. 
Electric heat and woodstove. 
N/P, N/S. $850/mo. + utilities. 
Available Oct. 1 thru May 1. 
Phone 537-2585. 
ONE AND two bedroom cot
tages on St. Mary Lake. Fully
equipped electric heat plus 
woodstove, $500 -$600 per 
month plus utilities. N/S, N/P. 
Available Oct. 1 thru April 1. 
Phone 53..:-.7 --=2:..:58:.,::5_:_. -=----c-c----c---
3 BDRM HOUSE with full 
basement suite . Available 
immediately, $1250. Walker 
Hook. Call after 6 pm 653-
9079. 

CHEERFUL FURNISHED cot
tage, ocean views, 2 acres. 
November 1 thru April. $500/ 
month plus utilities. Suitable for 
mature, resposible, person or 
couple, N/S, with excellent ref
erences. 537-5917. 
2 BEDROOM DUPLEX big 
back yard, storage shed, 
space for vegetable garden, 
several fruit trees, WID, N/P. 
long term, references, utilities 
·extra. Available November 1 
$700/mo. 537-2837. 
LARGE 2 BDRM dble wide 
mobile, covered deck, carport, 
W/D, cat OK. Cedarview Park 
avail Oct 1, $600/mth. 537-
0612, 537-1275 or msg 537-
5929. 
HERITAGE HOUSE on 2 
acres, close to town, 4 br, 2 
bathrooms, W/D & D/W, mod
ern kitchen, traditional dr, liv
ing room fireplace, large deck, 
covered stone verandah, 
fenced area, fruit trees, well 
furnished-& equipped. $2200 
includes utilities. 537-5562. 
BRAND NEW! Cozy 2 bed
room on quiet north end cul
de-sac, 3 1/2 acres. Great 
ocean view from large deck. 
Tastefully furnished and fully 
equipped. H/W floors, gas f/p, 
marble bath, maple island 
kitchen, 6 appliances. N/S, 
N/P, references, $950. Call to 
view September 21 - 30. 538-
0055. 
SOUTH FACING furnished 3 
br, 2 bath home on large 
acreage near Ganges. 
Includes 3 acres of fenced gar
den , large pond, 
groundskeeper included, d/w, 
w/d. Winter rental but property 
has an empty trailer site with 
hydro, telephone, septic for 
spring, summer use if inter
ested. No smoking, $1100/ mo 
plus utilities. Call 537-0088 or 
e m a i I 
apetersen@ saltspring.com. 
3 BEDROOM HOUSE avail
able October 1 - July 1 (neg), 
/ckeab, comfortable and close 
to Ganges, $1050. 1-604-541-
2671 
CABIN ON oceanfront prop
erty, 12 secluded acres, 400 
sq. ft. $600/ month plus utili
ties. Long term, available 
October 1 , 537-9678 . 
3 BEDROOM, 2 BATH home 
in quiet area. Close to town. 3 
references required. N/S, N/P. 
October 15/02. $1100. 537-
9426, leave message. 
DELIGHTFUL 
JAPANESE/Westcoast cot
tage, bright & modern, fur
nished. Suitable for single or 
couple . References please. 
$900 604-736-0194. 
600 SQ FT CABIN for rent. 
Newly renovated , elegant 
Japanese style. Hiking trails 
nearby. N/S, eco-conscious. 
Available October 1. $550 + 
uti I. 537-9392. 

Fairfield Realty 
1987 Ltd. 

Property Management 
• 21x!nn. t.house, adu~ oriented, very well kepi 
in sunny kJc. ~ly garb p·up/waler ird Walk to 
Ganges. On·sne laurdry/storage. N/S, NIP, 
refs. req'd. $650 
• 11x!nn. spac. bsmt. ste. Stx>wer on~. WID. 
Sn amKl lovely gardens wnh glimpse of 
Ganges. All day sun, veggie garden for leo. 
use. N/S, NIP. Refs req'd. $700 
•11x!nn.lop of house (1700 sq. ft.). Desireable 
area. view of Ganges, lrg sunny deck, f. place, 
wslove, 5 appl., sunnn. Library & deo. Gr. 
keeper ird N/S, N/P, refs req'd. $1300 
• 21x!nn./2 bath wnh an~ loft, bnght, well kept. 
glimpse of lake, wid, wstove, secure slorage, 
wshed, feoced terrace, very quiel spot. N/S, 
NIP, sun young/ret'd coople, refs req'd. $1200 
• 213 lx!nn with deo, lrg picture wirdows, 5 
appl, fpla{:e & w.stove, db\ gar, lrg nicely kepi 
yard, gr. keeper ird, veggie gard, paved drive, 
desireable area righl near wtlne sandy beach, 
NIS, NIP, $1400 
• 3 lx!nnl3 balh open plan home on waler. 5 
appl., wstove, low mainl yd, w.shed, very spa· 
cklus, quiel teo below, h.wood firs, priv beach, 
not suned for chi~ reo, soaker lub, N/S cat ok, 
refs req'd, $1200 
• 3 lx!nn + deo home on- cut-de-sac, nice~ 
lreed, 1·3/4 acre with fish pood, w.stove, lrg 
kncheo, panlry, greal balhnn, lovely palkl & 
sunnn. area off masler sle., low mainl yd, NIS, 
small pel ok. Refs req'd, $1200 

537·2833 

GULF ISLANDS DRIFTWOOD 

CONSCIENTIOUS ROOM
MATE wanted to share charm
ing 2 bdrm . house near 
Ganges. $450/mo. N/S, N/P. 
Phone 537-0840. 

HOUSE SITTER 
Professional self-employed 
woman with excellent refer
ences available to care for 
your home and/or pets. Call 
Lynn 538-9080. 

LONG TERM island family are 
looking to rent 2 - 3 bedroom 
mold free house with wood 
heat, good water, close to 
Ganges on quiet street. Up to 
$850/ month. Deborah 537-
1419. 
HELP! SINGLE Woman with 2 
cats needs a cabin or small 
home A.S.A.P. - suitable for 
long term. We are quiet, clean 
& private. please call Heather 
537-8123. 

MEXICO: BEACH FRONT apts. 
@ Bucerias 25K north of 
Puerta Vallarta. Special 
November 1 to December 15. 
From $400 US/Month. Daily 
rate from $25 US. Also avail
able Xmas & March, call or 
email for rates. Call Don 537- ' 
9 5 1 7 
dbouzan@ saltspring.com. 

ACCOMMODATION INFOR
MATION for the Gulf Islands is 
a mouse-click away. www.gul
fislands. net 

AIR MILES 
~ 
~AYLESS 
We value the island™ 

COMPLETE 
AUTOMOTIVE REPAIRS 
Unleaded Fuels • Diesel 

T!fffi •13a.tteriffi • Al:re<B:>ri€s 
537-4554 or 537-9300 

l\lfm:lay-Saturday 8am-7rm 
Sunday 9 am--6 pm 

Coo'uci FarixiN Rd. arlJ<Droli'Ml. 

Ross Walker 537-9710 
www.islandmarine.ca 

Practical solutions for your 
waterfront development 
Pile driving, ramps & floats. 

Local references. 
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17' BOSTON WHALER Newport. 70 
H.P. Mere needs repair. Depth 
sounder, down rigger, new tarp, bat
tery, dinghy, etc. $10,000.653-4385. 
1982 CAMPION HAIDA 25', fully 
operational, very good condition. 
$15,000.537-0031. 
2 H.P. HONDA outboard motor, cen
trifugal clutch, new $750. Other boat
ing items. Enquire 653-9412. 
CUTEST BOAT around! "Whim", 16 
ft. fibreglass, cuddy cabin. Gaff-rig. 
Great for gunkholing adventures. 
$3,500 includes dinghy, Seagull out
board. 537-9339. 
1 938 35' FISH boat. Solid hull, $2500 
obo. Phone 537-8344. 
1 7' TRIPPER CANOE, Kevlar plus 
paddles & spray skirt, $1250. 537-
8824. 
18' ROWING BOAT, sliding seat, 9' 
oars, $425.537-1098. 
MARTIN 242, FULLY equipped with 
Mylar racing sails, $10,900. Call Tara 
537-2628. 
8' FIBREGLASS DINGHY w/ oars 
wanted. Also 30 lb plough anchor & 
2 adult vest life jackets. Call 537-
5148. 
JOHNSON 8 HP 0/B motor, $900. 
Trade lor 3 hp. motor possible. 537-
1988. 

1974 AIRSTREAM LAND Cruiser 
trailer, great condition, 31' long. 
$9800. Call Tara 537-2628. 

1998 SUBARU S 5 speed. PW/ PL. 
Excellent condition. Maintained at 
Saunders $18,500 obo. 537-9369. 
1989 MUSTANG CONVERTIBLE. 
Mint condition. Double inspection 
completed! 5 spd., auto top, win
dows, locks. Tilt, cruise. Has every
thing. Must sell ! $5,000 obo. Pager at 
537-8140. 

1987 MAZDA good body and motor, 
drives well now, needs new shocks & 
motor mounts. $600 obo. 537-5250. 
1986 HYUNDAI PONY good running 
condition, good tires. $1000. 538-
0100. 
83 HONDA ACCORD, ,reliable, 4 
door, new transmission , $1600 obo. 
537-1371 
1994 HONDA CIVIC LX 4-door. 
Milano red, 5-speed, A/C, Sony cd. 
Impeccable service records. Shows 
lifetime of TLC. Reduced to $6,900! 
537-7605 
FOR SALE: 86 Subaru Wagon hatch
back, 4 door, stnd, mounted spares, 
roof rack, needs exhaust. Asking 
$600.537-8446. 
85 SUBARU GLC, 4 door, island car, 
runs OK, needs little work, $850 obo. 
537-1953. 
1988 TOYOTA COROLLA, 4dr, 5-spd, 
excellent condition, 1 local owner, all 
maintenance records, new clutch & 
brakes, great reliable car! $2,500 
Call537-1815 or 250-516-4935. 
1974 SUBARU STATIONWAGON, 4 
w.d. Everything works. $1400 obo. 
537-4514. 

FLEETWOOD WILDERNESS 1989 -
24ft. 5th wheel. $6,500. 537-2752. 

TRIANGLE R.V. CENTRE offers 
excellent highway exposure lor your 
consignment vehicle. Also parts, ser
vice, propane, sanitation and 24 hour 
car and R.V. wash. Vancouver 
Island's only complete R.V. centre. 
Triangle Homes Ltd., Sidney. Your first 
R.V. centre off the ferry. 656-1 122. DL 
5916. 
1990 VOLKSWAGEN CAMPER, cus
tom interior, Weslalia top, new tires, 
no rust, $13,0000BO. 537-1098. 

FLEETWOOD WILDERNESS 5th 
wheel R.V. 25.5 It, 1989, $10,800. 
Spotless, good condition. Sleeps 6, 
lull rear bathroom, 2 way fridge and 
freezer. 4 burner stove, oven plus 
microwave. Double sink. New A/C 
and awning. Solid wood cabinets, 
sound system, TV hookup and more. 
(250) 537-7329. 

1978 DODGE PICKUP, 4 x 4, duals, 
comes with PTO hydraulic dump. 
$7500 OBO. 537-8882. 
1983 CHEV 1/2 TON pickup, 
propane, $1495 obo. 81 Subaru 
wagon, 4 W/D, $1295 obo. 537-
4098. 
1980 CHEV 5-ton septic truck. 1600 
gal. tank. 1976 Chev 3-ton 14 ft. 
deck. 537-2106. 

:-,-c:------" 
1996 DODGE RAM 1500 short box, 
regular cab, 3.9 litre, V6 magnum, 5 
speed, standard. Tilt, cruise, 103K, 
$11,000 obo. 537-5177. 
1992 F-350 4X4 crewcab, 7.3 diesel, 
218,000 k ms. Needs some repairs. 
$12,000 obo. 537-2604. 
0 DOWN O.A.C." Guaranteed credit 
approvals. Trucks, 4x4's, crew cabs, 
diesels, sport utilities, cars & vans. 
Repo's, broken leases, heavy duty 
equipment. Take over payments. 
Free delivery. Call Lawrence Siccia, 
BC's largest finance broker. 1-
800-993-3673. Vancouver 604-327-
6377. 
WILL APPROVE EVERYONE. No 
kidding! Working approved. Divorced 
approved. Bankrupted approved. 
Slow payments approved. No down 
payment approved. Repossession 
approved. No credit approved. Debt 
service problem approved. Self
employed approved. New & used 
Chev Dodge, Ford products. 7.9 
financing. Drive today. 1800 vehi
cles, one bank. Call 1-800-650-
4829, Gerard or Rita or www.credit-
king.com 24 hrs. · 

THIS WEEK'S HOROSCOPE 
Tip of the Week: 
The Sun's entry into 
Libra is the official 
time of the Autumn 
Equinox. Libra is the 
sign that symbolizes 
the process of creat
ing harmony and bal
ance in relationships. 

On a lunar calendar, Autumn Equinox is 
symoolized by the waning half Moon. 
Perfectly divided into two halves, one 
side illumined by the Sun and the other 
half dark, this image is like the Chinese 
Tao. The ever-changing face of the 
Moon further symbolizes the dynamic 
ftux of life that the Tao implies. All parts 
of the face of the Moon will have their 
alternate turn in the light and the dark. 
This further illustrates the convergence 
of male and female energies on an 
ongoing basis. The fact that only one 
side of the Moon ever feels the light of 
the Sun while the other remains in dark
ness symbolizes the mysterious realm 
of the subconscious as well as the ever
changing facets of consciousness. In 
any case, nature has designed a very 
delicate balance with the balance point 
constantly moving due to the Laws of 
Cycles and Change. This implies that 
true balance is reflected in a dynamic as 
opposed to a static state of being. 
Since everything in reality is an aspect 
of relationship, respect for the changing 
balance point is key to harmony. 

Aries (Mar 21 - Apr 20) 
Determination and desire mix together 
to create an ambitious mood. With the 
Sun now in Libra you feel the urge to 
create a whole new level of quality on 
all relationship fronts. How you go 
about this is an important considera
tion. Good intentions do not necessari
ly equate to good methods. Clarify your 
desires with clear communication to 
avoid making assumptions. Take a 
diplomatic lead. 

Taurus (Apr 21 • May 20) 
Tending to the quality of your overall 
lifestyle is now in focus. This includes 
having a vision and then tending to the 
details. Oversight now could prove 
costly later. Recognize that you are still 
at a foundational place in certain 
respects. Allow beauty to inspire, yet 
be aware of lust distorting your per
spective. Acknowledge that quality 
takes time. Put your heart into the pro
cess and you will experience joy and 
success every step of the way. 

Gemini (May 21 • Jun 20) 
An independent and pioneering lead is 
calling you out. This includes a creative 

and playful attii~Jde. The key is to exer
cise gratitude. Also, recognize· that a 
bad attitude is usually anchored in fear. 
Affirm that there is always another way 
of seeing and doing things. You have 
every right to step out of the box of 
mainstream thinking. The idea that 
pain and suffering are necessary for 
success is fear- based. Ask within for 
guidance! 

Cancer (Jun 21 • Jul 21) 
Striking a whole new balance close to 
home is the call now. You want more 
love, romance, play and passion. Since 
there may well be delays in achieving 
this, be happy with simply knowing 
what and perhaps whom you 
desire. A pushy, impatient and mani
pulative approach is sure to backfire. 
Rather, create an environment both 
within your heart and mind as well as 
in your home that will support your 
dream. 

Leo (Jul 22 • Aug 22) 
A spirit of adventure is calling you out. 
You are in the mood to explore new 
horizons, prospects and people. Be 
careful not to let your ambitions exceed 
your efforts. In other words, work with 
the process. This includes others who 
are involved. If you feel impatient, go 
within to decipher exactly where you 
are coming from. Is it love or fear? 
Communicate your desires and inten
tions and be willing to discuss any 
tears as necessary. Flow! 

Virgo (Aug 23 - Sep 22) 
You have been busy launching new ini
tiatives. Expect this urge to continue. 
Yet, now it is also time to strengthen 
the foundation. This will require added 
focus and effort. Start by making a 
clear outline of the things you must do 
to achieve your goals. Also, review 
what you have already done to ensure 
quality. Take a methodical approach 
and do at least one thing towards your 
goals each day. Step by step! 

Libra (Sep 22 • Oct 22) 
With the Sun now in your sign you 
should be feeling a new level of energy 
and ambition rising. That this includes 
facing inner obstacles as well as outer 
is likely. More often than not it is our 
inner state that determined success or 
failure. Be willing you re-define what 
success means to you. Very often other 
people and popular notions influence 
us. Common sense is not always good. 
Get honest with what you personally 
deem to be success. 

Scorpio (Oct 22 • Nov 22) 
Now that the new momentum is under
way, you have the opportunity to relax 
and reflect upon your goals and 

actions. You are ready for change on a 
variety of fronts. The challenge is how 
to make it happen harmoniously. 
Getting clear and honest will require a 
leap of faith. Start by writing down your 
feelings. No one has to know what 
comes out, not right away at least. 
Honor your needs and acknowledge 
your desires. 

Sagittarius (Nov 22 • Dec 21) 
A wild cry of freedom is emerging from 
within. You feel pulled between your 
needs and desires and those of others. 
There must be middle ground. It will 
take a creative process to figure out 
how. Intend to make a plan and follow 
through strategically. Honor the proba
bility that achieving your goals will take 
some time. Recognize that inherited 
perceptions and self concepts will 
either help or inhibit. Be open to 
advice. 

Capricorn (Dec 22 • Jan 19) 
You are on the threshold of a new level 
of power and authority. To fully lay claim 
to this you will first have to step beyond 
concerns about what others think 
about you. How can you push through 
this fear without pushing others? This 
is a favorable time to approach author
ity figures for favours and opportuni
ties. This is one of those times when 
you may have to feel the fear and do it 
anyway. If you try and fail, try again! 

Aquarius (Jan 20- Feb 19) 
The urge to experience more love and 
closeness is moving you to action now. 
Recognize that there is so much more 
available than you may realize. Your job 
is to reach out beyond the familiar. This 
includes identifying within your self 
what is special. The people we want to 
meet are usually those linked to what 
we want to do and express. Intend to 
develop your skills and be willing to get 
involved. Luck is linked to people! 

Pisces (Feb 20 - Mar 20) 
You have taken certain initiatives to 
improve the quality of your relation
ships. This could include love or busi
ness or both. Now, you can expect to 
take a deeper plunge. This next phase 
includes a much more inclusive pro
cess. To succeed you will have to strip 
away certain things that block the abil
ity to merge more deeply. Take a slow 
but sure approach. Be willing to com
municate any fears you may feel. 
Deepen your commitments! 

"Astrological Consultations" Call 
Michael O'Connor. (250) 352·2936. 
•Gih Certificates• By Phone or in 
Person• All Tape Recorded! • 
Affirmation • Inspiration • Vision • 
www.sunstar. ws 

85 ' TOYOTA VAN, blue, p/windows, 
auto, nice interior. Good tires. Runs 
good. $1000 obo. Mike 537-0259. 
77 CHEVY STRETCH van 355 
engine, good condition mechanically 
and body. Dependable tradesman's 
workhorse; $1 ,500. Plymouth 
Voyageur, 85, dependable, good 
condition, $1 ,600. Comes with parts 
car, thule rack, two winter tires on 
rims. Call 537-g653. 
------ ·----c---c::-
2000 CARAVAN, AIR cruise, tilt, PNJ, 
PDL, child seats, one owner, 62,000 
km. $14,900. 537-9242. ------ :-:-:-:---
2000 DODGE CARAVAN, automatic, 
cruise, air, remote, cassette, +++, 
$15,575. 537-2774. 
1991 Dodge Caravan (7 Seats), 
182,000 km. Needs transmission 
$1500 obo. Call537-4646. 

GARBAGE DISPOSAL bag tags 
$2.25 ea. or bring to Blackburn Road 
Transfer Station at $2 per bag. Salt 
Spring Garbage Services. 537-2167. 
SHAKES N SHINGLES. #1's, #2's, & 
#3's. 18" & 24'. Tapers, resawns, 
barns & Sidewall Perfections. $85 to 
$175 a square tax included. CSA 
APPROVED. Warranteed. Phone 
653-4458. Ask about our quality, 
rough sawn dimensional fir & cedar. 
PLEASE NOTE: Too Late to Classify 
ads are accepted until 12:00pm 
Tuesday at the rate of $11.00 for 20 
words or less and 36 cents lor each 
additional word. The Driftwood can
not be responsible for errors or omis
sions as these ads may not be proof 
read because of time constraint. 
SEWING MACHINES now available 
at Class Act Fabric Studio. 120 
Hereford Ave, 537-8985. Sewing 
machine repair drop-off located next 
door at Salt Spring Linen & Dry 
Cleaners. Your two Island Agents for 
Sawyer Sewing Centre Victoria. 
1992 CRESSIDA, fully loaded, 
98,000 kms, excellent condition. 
$12,900. (250) 537-5380. 
TOPSOIL, LOCAL screened. $25 per 
yard. Also, imported soils available. 
Wanted: large volumes manure. Will 
load and remove. 537-7195. 
FRUIT WINE. The Wine Cellar has 
the supplies to make your fruit wines 
at home. Contact us at 156 Devine 
Drive. Tues - Sat 12:30-4:00 p.m. 
537-0721 . 
WINE FOR Christmas: The Wine cel
lar is reminding customers about the 
deadline for starting Christmas 
wines. Also Port, Sherry and Ice 
Wine. Contact us at 156 Devine 
Drive, Tues - Sat 12:30-4:00. 537-
0721. 
APPLE FESTIVAL 2002. Bring your 
unknown apple to the Fulford Hall. 
Dick Eldridge will identify it. Sunday, 
Sept 29th 9 to 5. Salt Spring is Apple 
Heaven! 

--~-------------

ESTHETICS BY Penny "Pamper 
your feet". Pedicure $30 with compli
mentary polish & paraffin treatment. 
Gilt certificates available. September 
20 - October 15/02 Call Penny 538-
0307. 
DID YOU KNOW that SS Storage 
Trailers will deliver a semi trailer to 
your sight for all your storage needs? 
Trailers are clean and convenient. 
Competitive monthly rates. Call Bob 
or Tanya Akerman 537-8595. 
BRIGHT & CLEAN, recently upgrad
ed 3 bdrm, 2 bath duplex. Close to 
schools & beach. Children OK. 

/ Available now or Oct 1. $825. 537-
4577. 
1/2 PRICE SALE. 50% off all cloth
ing. 20% off jewellery and tie-dye. 
September 16 - 30. The Wardrobe, 
Fulford. 
BASIC FOODSAFE Men Oct 7 from 
8:30 am to 4:30 pm, $65. Advanced 
Foodsafe Tues & Wed Oct 8 & 9 from 
8:30am to 1:30 pm, $105. Harbour 
House Hotel. Call Sheri 537-1883 to 
register. 
FRUIT WINE Season! 20-40 lbs. of 
fresh or frozen blackberries or other 
fruit makes 30 bottles for $72. Bring 
100 - 200 lbs of apples to make 36 
litres of Cider for $80, at Bishop's 
Brew House. Call first, 537-1429. 
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EXCITING NEW stock arriving daily 
at Family Jewels. We pay both taxes 
on all sapphire jewellery this month. 
1§.!£~1fo~~-G~nges ~-~ 538:5560~
RIDE AVAILABLE to Victoria, Monday 
- Friday. Depart Fulford 6:20 a.m., 
depart Swarrtz Bay 5:00 p.m. Phone 
537-6538. --- - - -~--- - -
VOICE WORKSHOP with Patricia 
MacFarlane. Learn effective tech
niques on how to open and free your 
singing voice. September 28, 2002; 1 
- 4 p.m. Call Kindred 653-9797. 
LOST DRUMMOND Park. "Fly Fishing 
equipment in white fabric shoulder 
~~f!·~_ho~~_§53-4654,~3?~6Q59._ _ 
WE WOULD like some apples for juic
ing. Windfalls O.K. Juliette and Rick 
'::_ai~~~32·9542.~ -·-
HELP! SINGLE Woman with 2 cats 
needs a cabin or small home A.S.A.P. 
- suitable for long term. We are quiet, 
clean .& private. please call Heather 
537-8123. ----------
WANTED: FIREWOOD logs (will 
compensate owner). Will also deal 
with your windfalls and danger trees. 
Konig & Son Firewood, 537-9?21_. _ 
FALL BOWLING Leagues starting in 
October. To reserve your league, team 
or just yourself. Call our "new" number 
538-0338, and we'll get back to you 
~etember 17 ~18 w~ rr1ore del~~· 
FOR SALE: Rounded mirror veneer 
dresser with matching headboard & 
footboard, $40. Oak TV, VCR stand, 
$75.537-1714. 
---~----- --·-

10" ROCKWELL UNISAW w/52" 
Unifence $1500. 18" General Band 
saw, almost new $1500. 12" Makita 
Planer w 5' jointer $1500. General 
mortising machine with bits, almost 
new, $1000.20 CFM, 80 gal, 2 stage 
compressor, almost new, $1000. 
Sand blaster $300. Various other 
power tools. 92 GMC Hevy duty pick 
up, 72,000 km., $10,000. Dry storage 
space for rent. 5~ 1 ~~After 6_. _ 
ISLAND ARCHITECT and declawed 
cat seek long term 1 bedroom cot
tage with laundry, affordable, attrac
tive, secluded. View desirable. Oct 1. 
Alora at 537-1616. 
CANADIAN FEDERATION of 
University Women meet Saturday, 
September 28, 10:0~~.!ted Church. 
ATIENTION BOWLING league sec
retaries!! Call our new number 538-
0338 to reserve your league for the 
upcoming bowling season. Check out 
our new look. 
SALE! SA"'"L-=E::-! ~sa""'le""'! --:2-::o·o"'"yo-o-:::ff:--a-:cll -:-b-ra-s, 
panties and selected sleep wear. 
Hurry! Sale ends Saturday, 
September 21. Also: we have chil
dren's ballet sets. La Lingerie at 
Creekhouse (next to Island Star 
Video). __ _ 

S.P.C.A. IS looking for a clean, work
ing apartment sized fridge for our 
adoption center, to keep medications 
and bunny produce cold. Our old one 
is giving out on us. Any donations? 
537-2123. 
SPACIOUS ROOM in charming sunny 
home. Private entrance, 2 pc. bath, fir 
floors, ample storage. Share the 
kitchen, W/D, organic garden & 
healthy livin~. N/S, N/P. $475 mo. 
includes utilities. 653-0005. ----- - - -- --- --- -
SS THERAPEUTIC RIDING'S 2nd 
Annual Rideathon, September 29. 
Please join our guided trail ride 
through the Burgoyne Valley and post 
ride lunch. Riders are asked to bring a 
minimum of $30 in pledges or pay a 
$30 reg. fee. For more info call 537-
9999 or 537-5428. Pick up your regis
tration forms at The Driftwood. -----
FOUND: NECKLACE with pendant, 
Sunday, September 15 on Southey PI 
Beach. Owner may claim at the 
Driftwood. " 

KING'S LANE Recreation Centre is 
re-opening soon. To find out when the 
leagues will be starting please leave a 
message at our "new number" 538-
0338 and we'll get back to you on 
September 17 or 18. 

~:-:c---::--::-:--

SALE! SALE! Sale! 20% off all bras, 
panties and selected sleep wear. 
Hurry! Sale ends Saturday, 
September 21. Also: we have chil
dren's ballet sets. La Lingerie at 
Creekhouse (next to Island Star 
Video). 

FLOWERS BY Arrangement Sale! All 
garden pots 25% off. 520 Long 
Harbour Rd. 537-9252. 
LOST Cell phone, Startac Vortex, sil
ver with black case on Sunday in 
downtown Ganges. Reward. 537-
5880. 
WANTED TO Rent: one or two bdrm 
house (or cabin) A.S.A.P. for mom 
and 11 year old son. Rent up to 
$1000 a month inc. utilities. Sylvie 
604-507-3535. -- --· - --· 

WE NEED more staff! Bring resumes 
to Slegg Lumber, 804 Fulford Ganges 
Road. 
SALE! SALE! Sale! 20% off all bras, 
panties and selected sleep wear. 
·Hurry! Sale ends Saturday, 
September 21. Also: we have chil
dren's ballet sets. La Lingerie at 
Creekhouse (next to Island Star 
~~eoL_ _ "--- __ 
LUXURY B & B assistant for house
keeping, gardening, kitchen and tele
phone. Own transportaiton a must. 
John or Pat 537-2776. -- -..-- ------ -
SALT SPRING Island Daycare is cen
trally located and has spaces avail
able now for daycare and pre-school 
program. Please phone for an 
~Eflo~tment,~~-~~-
FOUND: BLACK & white speckled 
chicken with grey feet. Vesuvius Bay 
Road and Mobrae area. 537-2665. 
FOR SALE:-1991 PontiacRrefly, re~
able, great cond. 2 doors, stnd, new 
battery, 184K, lady driven, $2300 
obo. 653-4565. 
HOUSE CATS need caring, loving 
home. 2 sisters, spayed, all shsots, 
gentle, 5 1/2 yeaars. Free. Not 
allowed in new home. 653-4281 . 

-
LOCAL CO seeking responsible, 
admin. assistant. Duties include 
reception, fax/ email, research and 
heavy data base mgt. Must have 
excellent computer skills, inc: Excel, 
Word, File Maker an asset. Extremely 
accurate typing. 4 days per week, Oct 
1 -Nov 10, then alternating between 
2 - 4 days, depending on project load. 
Off June- July. $11/ hr. email resume 
I o 
kelly @canad~~s~~alev~~.com_:_ 
FOR SALE: Large L-shaped black! 
grey desk, $150. Large u-shaped 
desk, ash, $175. 2 computer desks 
$100 ea. Black & Decker electric lawn 
mower $40. 538-5553. ------------ -~-----

GANGES BEAVERS, Cubs & Scouts 
registration, September 19. Come to 
Farmers Institute 7- 8:30 e~-
SALEI SALE! Sale! 20% off all bras, 
panties and selected sleep wear. 
Hurry! Sale ends Saturday, 
September 21 . Also: we have chil-

. dren's ballet sets. La Lingerie at 
Creekhouse (next to Island Star 
~deo). _ ____ _ 
EVOLVING EARTH Theatre. Adult 
class Tuesdays, Core Inn 7 - 9 p.m. 
Top theatre and movie directors want 
natural, truthful, healthy, alive actors. 
Company work means developing 
pieces together on-going. 
~~perience i~r~a~~~: 53.?.:_4088. _ 
THE PARTICIPANTS of the 
Community Initiatives Program at Salt 
Spring Island Community Services 
are moving to a newly renovated 
space at the Community Centre 
building. New or gently used appli
ances are needed for their kitchen. If 
you are able to help provide a dish
washer, under-counter fridge and a 
convection oven, please call Anne at 
537-9971. 

~ In Fulford VIllage ~ 
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Golf club frustrated as 
thieves take pricey flags 

Somebody has been inventing new games 
with golf markers, but Salt Spring Golf and 
Country Club (SSGCC) staff are not 
impressed. 

"We've lost 20 flags in the last three days," 
said SSGCC assistant superintendent Don 
Coles Monday. 

At $100 a piece, the flags are costly to 
replace and Coles has found the disappear
ances frustrating. 

Seven flags, several yardage markers, sand
trap rakes and signs mysteriously appeared at 
the Driftwood office over the weekend. 

"The yardage markers and rakes are each 
$20 and the signs are nickel and dime stuff 

but it all adds up," Coles said. 
The club loses an average of six to seven 

flags annually, but some years have been 
worse, he said. 

When asked about storing the flags to pre
vent thefts, Coles noted that it poses problems 
for the club. 

"Lots of courses collect the flags but our 
crew goes home at 2 p.m. and the course is 
open until eight. That would mean a lot of 
extra work for the pro shop." 

Returns of the two-metre flags are particu
larly welcome, he said. 

"I guess it's kids. We need a rec centre so 
they have a place to vent." 

Babs Ross grabs Legion Cup 
The nine-hole ladies 

group battled through two 
rounds to vie for the Legion 
Cup at the Salt Spring Golf 
and Country Club 
September 11. 

With a low gross of 109, 
Babs Ross won the cup with 
a handy lead. Ross also took 
the putt pot with 15 putts. 

GOLF 
TEES 

Taylor and Campbell Blair 
tied for third with 41 s and 
Michael Wheaton took 
fourth with a 40. 

ness ladies on September 
10. 

Chip-ins also went to 
Jayna Adshead (#13), Sandy 
English (#16) and Alice 
Richards (#16). 

CRUISIN': A pair of 
jet skiers fly through the 
water as they enjoy 
calm seas in Ganges 
Harbour. 
Photo by Derrick Lundy 

' ... one of our most cherished publications that : 
we like to hand out to our visitors .. . ' : 

-EUGENE MAH • 
Distribution Services, Tourism Vancouver 

'Our clients love the magazine 
for all the information' 

-CAROLINE LAINCHBURY 
B.C. Automobile Ass'n., Nanaimo 

'Visitors love the map . . . It's a good publication. -: 
-YVONNE PERRAULT : 

Call us now while space is available: 
Ask for 

PETER McCULLY, RICK MacKINNON 
or ROBIN RICHARDS 

250-537-9933/1-877-537-9934 
Fax 250-537-2613 I Email sales@gulfislands.nel 

Gulf 
Islander 
.75,000 COPIES DISTRIBUTED ANNUALLY 

Alix Granger was low 
gross runner-up with a 116 
and Verity McKenzie took 
low net with a 35. 

• In men 's day results, 
Barry Walker scored first 
with a 45 for par points 
Thursday. 

Closest-to-the-pin (KP) 
winners were: Hank 
Doerksen (#2), Colin Lawler 
(#6), Warner Woodley (#11) 
and Larry Davies (#15). 

Taylor won the long drive 
low handicap while Tony 
Kennedy struck the high 
handicap long drive. 

*Ganges * 
Fl-oor Coverings 

Ltd. " . 

Keith Lavender placed ' 
second with a 42, Eric 

• Eileen Botham won the 
KP on hole #11 among busi-

See us for a fast 
quote on all your 

building requirements! 
II' Concrete 
II' Insulation 
II' Flooring 
II' Painting 
II' Roofing 

ng 
ber 

Tools 
t/ Electrical 
II' Plumbing 
II' Septic Field 

(infiltrators) 

all your building 
requirements, large or small! 

FRIDAY SEPT. 20, SATURDAY SEPT. 21 10AM TO 4PM 
Come to Merchant Mews, ~ 

315 Upper Ganges Rd. Unit #8 ....,...a, ... ,. 

AVE 40-700/o 
ON CARPET ROLL ENDS 

WAREHOUSE 
SIZE COLOUR RETAIL PRICE 

Velva-Loop 26 X 12 Sage $1,185.00 $650.00 
Synthetic Sisal 26 X 12 Sugar cane 819.00 409.50 
Patterned Wool Loop 12'2" X 12' Lt beige 540.00 270.00 
Wool Loop 16'2" X 12' Lt beige 1,200,00 425.00 
Sisal Style 17'6"x 12' Wheat 765.00 345.00 
Heavy Saxony 12'11"x 12' Scotch tan 990.00 298.00 
Commercial Berber 11'x6" x 12' Multi toned 245.00 435.00 
Stainmaster loop 17'3" X 12' Celadon 1,620.00 485.00 
Natural fibre-Sisal 10' X 19' Light 1,100.00 490.00 
Commercial Loop 8'8"x 12' Moss green 246.00 128.00 
Commercial Velva-Loop 13 'x 12' Gold tones 458.00 229.00 
Wool Sisal 8'x 12' Honey 375.00 188.00 
Textured Plush 13'10"x 12' Suede 565.00 290.00 
Textured Plush 25'4" X 12' Silver tan 979.00 440.00 
Twist 23'10" X 12 Silver blue 975.00 480.00 
Heavy Texture 30'7" X 12' Wood rose 1,500.00 450.00 
Heavy Plush 25' x 12' Soft jade 1,116.00 559.00 
Plush 28'x 12' Cream 1,020.00 560.00 
Heavy Plush 16'x 12' Light green 715.00 350.00 
Textured Plush Brown taupe 1,358.00 540.00 

ENDS 


